

A. B. Aleksandrov, V. V. Peller, Operator Lipschitz functions, *Russian Mathematical Surveys*, 2016, Volume 71, Issue 4, 605–702

DOI: 10.1070/RM9729

Использование Общероссийского математического портала Math-Net.Ru подразумевает, что вы прочитали и согласны с пользовательским соглашением http://www.mathnet.ru/rus/agreement

Параметры загрузки: IP: 3.17.186.188 13 ноября 2024 г., 00:03:56



DOI 10.1070/RM9729

Operator Lipschitz functions

A.B. Aleksandrov and V.V. Peller

Abstract. The goal of this survey is a comprehensive study of operator Lipschitz functions. A continuous function f on the real line \mathbb{R} is said to be operator Lipschitz if $||f(A) - f(B)|| \leq \text{const}||A - B||$ for arbitrary self-adjoint operators A and B. Sufficient conditions and necessary conditions are given for operator Lipschitzness. The class of operator differentiable functions on \mathbb{R} is also studied. Further, operator Lipschitz functions on closed subsets of the plane are considered, and the class of commutator Lipschitz functions on such subsets is introduced. An important role for the study of such classes of functions is played by double operator integrals and Schur multipliers.

Bibliography: 77 titles.

Keywords: functions of operators, operator Lipschitz functions, operator differentiable functions, self-adjoint operators, normal operators, divided differences, double operator integrals, Schur multipliers, linear-fractional transformations, Besov classes, Carleson measures.

Contents

1. Introduction	606
2. Preliminaries and notation	609
Chapter I. Operator Lipschitz functions on the line and on the circle. The	
first round	613
1.1. Elementary examples of operator Lipschitz functions	614
1.2. Operator Lipschitzness in comparison with operator differentiability	618
1.3. Commutator Lipschitzness	625
1.4. Operator Bernstein inequalities	626
1.5. Necessary conditions for operator Lipschitzness	628
1.6. A sufficient condition for operator Lipschitzness in terms of Besov classes	632
1.7. Operator Hölder functions	633
1.8. Hölder functions under perturbations by operators of Schatten–von Neu-	
mann classes	636
Chapter II. Schur multipliers and double operator integrals	636

The first author was supported by the Russian Foundation for Basic Research (grant no. 14-01-00198), and the second author by the National Science Foundation (grant no. DMS-130092). AMS 2010 Mathematics Subject Classification. Primary 26A16, 47A56; Secondary 47B15.

^{© 2016} Russian Academy of Sciences (DoM), London Mathematical Society, Turpion Ltd.

2.1. Discrete Schur multipliers	636
2.2. A description of discrete Schur multipliers	639
2.3. Double operator integrals	643
Chapter III. Operator Lipschitz function on subsets of the plane	646
3.1. Operator Lipschitz and commutator Lipschitz functions on closed subsets	
of the plane	646
3.2. Bounded and unbounded normal operators	654
3.3. Divided differences and commutator Lipschitzness	655
3.4. Schur multipliers and operator Lipschitzness	659
3.5. The role of double operator integrals	660
3.6. Trace class Lipschitzness and trace class commutator Lipschitzness	666
3.7. Operator Lipschitz functions on the plane. Sufficient conditions	669
3.8. A sufficient condition for commutator Lipschitzness in terms of Cauchy	
integrals	672
3.9. Commutator Lipschitz functions on the disk and the half-plane	673
3.10. Operator Lipschitz functions and linear-fractional transformations	676
3.11. The spaces $OL(\mathbb{R})$ and $OL(\mathbb{T})$	681
3.12. The spaces $(OL)'(\mathbb{R})$ and $(OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})$	683
3.13. Concerning the Arazy–Barton–Friedman sufficient condition	687
3.14. In which cases does the equality $OL(\mathfrak{F}) = Lip(\mathfrak{F})$ hold?	694
Concluding remarks	695
Bibliography	697

1. Introduction

One of the most important problems in perturbation theory is the study of how much a function f(A) of an operator A can change under small perturbations of the operator. In particular, in a natural way the problem arises of describing the class of continuous functions f on the real line \mathbb{R} such that

$$\|f(A) - f(B)\| \leq \operatorname{const} \|A - B\| \tag{1.1}$$

for arbitrary (bounded) self-adjoint operators A and B on a Hilbert space. Such functions are said to be *operator Lipschitz*. We recall that functions of self-adjoint (normal) operators are defined as the integrals of these functions with respect to the spectral measures of the operators (see [68]).

We will denote the class of operator Lipschitz functions on \mathbb{R} by $OL(\mathbb{R})$. If f is an operator Lipschitz function, then the inequality (1.1) also holds for unbounded self-adjoint operators A and B with bounded difference (see Theorem 3.2.1 below), and moreover, the constant on the right-hand side remains the same. The minimal value of this constant is, by definition, the norm $||f||_{OL} = ||f||_{OL(\mathbb{R})}$ of the function fin the space $OL(\mathbb{R})$ (strictly speaking, it is a seminorm that becomes a norm after the identification of functions that differ from each other by a constant function).

Clearly, if f is an operator Lipschitz function, then it is *Lipschitz*, that is,

$$|f(x) - f(y)| \le \operatorname{const} |x - y|$$

for any real x and y (we use the notation $\operatorname{Lip}(\mathbb{R})$ for the class of Lipschitz functions on \mathbb{R}). The converse is false. In [25] Farforovskaya constructed an example of Operator Lipschitz functions play an important role in operator theory and mathematical physics. In particular, they appear when studying the applicability of the Lifshits–Krein trace formula:

$$\operatorname{trace}(f(A) - f(B)) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} f'(t)\xi(t) \, dt \tag{1.2}$$

(see [41]). Here A and B are self-adjoint operators acting in a Hilbert space such that A - B is a trace class operator (that is, $A - B \in \mathbf{S}_1$) and ξ is a function of class $L^1(\mathbb{R})$ (the spectral shift function) which is determined only by A and B. Obviously, the right-hand side of (1.2) makes sense for an arbitrary Lipschitz function f. As for the left-hand side, the conditions $A - B \in \mathbf{S}_1$ and $f \in \text{Lip}(\mathbb{R})$ do not guarantee that $f(A) - f(B) \in \mathbf{S}_1$, as seen from the example of Farforovskaya in [26]. Thus, for applicability of the trace formula (1.2) for all pairs of self-adjoint operators with trace class difference, one has to impose a stronger condition on f. At the least, f must have the following property:

$$A - B \in \mathbf{S}_1 \quad \Rightarrow \quad f(A) - f(B) \in \mathbf{S}_1$$
 (1.3)

for self-adjoint operators A and B. For a function f on \mathbb{R} the property (1.3) holds for any (not necessarily bounded) self-adjoint operators if and only if f is operator Lipschitz (see Theorem 3.6.5 below). It turns out (see the recent paper [64]) that the operator Lipschitzness of f is not only necessary for the validity of the trace formula (1.2) for any (not necessarily bounded) self-adjoint operators A and B with trace class difference, but also sufficient.

The class of operator Lipschitz functions possesses certain specific properties. For example, operator Lipschitz functions must be differentiable everywhere, but not necessarily continuously differentiable (see Theorem 3.3.3 and Example 7 in \S 1.1).

It turns out that operator Lipschitzness can be characterized in terms of Schur multipliers (see § 3.3). We will see that a continuous function f on \mathbb{R} is operator Lipschitz if and only if it is differentiable everywhere and the divided difference $\mathfrak{D}f$,

$$(\mathfrak{D}f)(x,y) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \frac{f(x) - f(y)}{x - y}, \qquad x, y \in \mathbb{R},$$

is a Schur multiplier.

Similarly, one can consider the same problem for functions on the circle and for unitary operators. A continuous function f on the unit circle \mathbb{T} is said to be *operator Lipschitz* if $||f(U) - f(V)|| \leq \text{const} ||U - V||$ for any unitary operators U and V.

In Chapter I below we discuss necessary conditions and sufficient conditions for functions on the line \mathbb{R} and on the circle \mathbb{T} to be operator Lipschitz. In the case of self-adjoint operators a key role is played by the inequality

$$\|f(A) - f(B)\| \leq \operatorname{const} \sigma \|f\|_{L^{\infty}} \|A - B\|$$
(1.4)

for any self-adjoint operators A and B with bounded difference and any bounded function f on \mathbb{R} whose Fourier transform is supported in $[-\sigma, \sigma]$, $\sigma > 0$. This inequality was obtained in [56] and [58]. Later, it was shown in [10] that (1.4) holds with the constant 1.

By analogy with operator Lipschitz functions, it would be natural to consider operator Hölder functions. Let $0 < \alpha < 1$. We say that a function f on \mathbb{R} is operator Hölder of order α if the inequality

$$||f(A) - f(B)|| \leq \operatorname{const} ||A - B||^{\alpha}$$

holds for arbitrary self-adjoint operators A and B acting in a Hilbert space. However (see § 1.7), the situation here is quite different from the case of operator Lipschitz estimates: a function f is operator Hölder of order α if and only if it belongs to the class $\Lambda_{\alpha}(\mathbb{R})$ of Hölder functions of order α , that is, $|f(x) - f(y)| \leq \text{const} |x - y|^{\alpha}$, $x, y \in \mathbb{R}$.

In Chap. II we discuss double operator integrals, that is, expressions of the form

$$\iint \Phi(x,y) \, dE_1(x) T \, dE_2(y).$$

Here Φ is a bounded measurable function, T is a bounded linear operator on a Hilbert space, and E_1 and E_2 are spectral measures. Double operator integrals appeared in the paper [23] by Daletskii and S. G. Krein and were studied systematically by Birman and Solomyak in [19]–[21]. Already in these papers the important role that double operator integrals play in perturbation theory was noted. Double operator integrals are defined for arbitrary bounded linear operators T in the case when the function Φ is a *Schur multiplier* with respect to E_1 and E_2 . In Chap. II we study the space of such Schur multipliers. We begin by studying the so-called *discrete Schur multipliers*, and then we use them to study Schur multipliers with respect to spectral measures.

Next, in Chap. III we consider the class $OL(\mathfrak{F})$ of operator Lipschitz functions on an arbitrary closed subset \mathfrak{F} of the complex plane \mathbb{C} , which consists of continuous functions f on \mathfrak{F} such that

$$\|f(N_1) - f(N_2)\| \le \text{const} \|N_1 - N_2\| \tag{1.5}$$

for any normal operators N_1 and N_2 whose spectra are contained in \mathfrak{F} . We also study in detail the class of *commutator Lipschitz functions* on \mathfrak{F} , that is, the class of continuous functions f on \mathfrak{F} such that

$$\|f(N_1)R - Rf(N_2)\| \leq \operatorname{const} \|N_1R - RN_2\|$$

for any bounded linear operator R and any normal operators N_1 and N_2 with spectra in \mathfrak{F} . To study these classes of functions, we use results from Chap. II.

As in the case of self-adjoint operators, in the study of the class of operator Lipschitz functions on the whole plane a key role is played by the following generalization of the inequality (1.4):

$$||f(N_1) - f(N_2)|| \leq \text{const}\,\sigma ||f||_{L^{\infty}} ||N_1 - N_2||$$
(1.6)

for any normal operators N_1 and N_2 with bounded difference and any bounded function f on \mathbb{R}^2 whose Fourier transform is supported in $[-\sigma, \sigma] \times [-\sigma, \sigma]$. We remark that the proof of the inequality (1.4) obtained in [56] and [58] cannot be generalized to the case of normal operators. A new method for obtaining such estimates was found in [14].

We also obtain a sufficient condition (found in [3]) for the commutator Lipschitzness of functions on a proper closed subset of the plane in terms of Cauchy integrals of measures on the complement of the set. We use this condition to deduce the Arazy–Bartman–Friedman sufficient condition [15] for commutator Lipschitzness of functions analytic in the disk, as well as its analogue for the upper half-plane.

Finally, in Chap. III we study properties of commutator Lipschitz functions on the unit circle \mathbb{T} that admit analytic extensions to the unit disk \mathbb{D} ; these results are grouped around the results of Kissin and Shulman in [39].

In the final section "Concluding remarks" we mention briefly certain results not covered in the survey.

The authors would like to express their sincere gratitude to V.S. Shulman for helpful remarks.

2. Preliminaries and notation

1. Besov classes. Let w be an infinitely differentiable function on \mathbb{R} such that

$$w \ge 0$$
, $\operatorname{supp} w \subset \left[\frac{1}{2}, 2\right]$, and $w(s) = 1 - w\left(\frac{s}{2}\right)$ for $s \in [1, 2]$. (2.1)

We define functions $W_n, n \in \mathbb{Z}$, on \mathbb{R}^d by

$$(\mathscr{F}W_n)(x) = w\left(\frac{\|x\|}{2^n}\right), \qquad n \in \mathbb{Z}, \quad x = (x_1, \dots, x_d), \quad \|x\| \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \left(\sum_{j=1}^d x_j^2\right)^{1/2},$$

where \mathscr{F} is the Fourier transform defined on $L^1(\mathbb{R}^d)$ by

$$(\mathscr{F}f)(t) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} f(x)e^{-i(x,t)} \, dx, \qquad x = (x_1, \dots, x_d),$$
$$t = (t_1, \dots, t_d), \quad (x,t) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \sum_{j=1}^d x_j t_j.$$

Clearly, $\sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} (\mathscr{F}W_n)(t) = 1, t \in \mathbb{R}^d \setminus \{0\}.$

With each tempered distribution f in $\mathscr{S}'(\mathbb{R}^d)$ we associate the sequence $\{f_n\}_{n\in\mathbb{Z}}$ with

$$f_n \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} f * W_n. \tag{2.2}$$

The formal series $\sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} f_n$, being a Paley–Wiener type expansion of f, does not necessarily converge to f. We first define the (homogeneous) Besov class $\dot{B}_{p,q}^s(\mathbb{R}^d)$ with $s \in \mathbb{R}$ and $0 < p, q \leq \infty$ to be the space of distributions f such that

$$\{2^{ns} \| f_n \|_{L^p} \}_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \in \ell^q(\mathbb{Z}), \quad \| f \|_{B^s_{p,q}} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \left\| \{2^{ns} \| f_n \|_{L^p} \}_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \right\|_{\ell^q(\mathbb{Z})}.$$
(2.3)

In accordance with this definition, $\dot{B}^s_{p,q}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ contains all polynomials and $\|f\|_{B^s_{p,q}} = 0$ for every polynomial f. Moreover, a distribution f is uniquely determined by the sequence $\{f_n\}_{n\in\mathbb{Z}}$ up to a polynomial. It is easy to see that the series $\sum_{n\geq 0} f_n$ converges in $\mathscr{S}'(\mathbb{R}^d)$.¹ However, the series $\sum_{n<0} f_n$ can diverge in general. Nevertheless, it can be proved that the series

$$\sum_{n<0} \frac{\partial^r f_n}{\partial x_1^{r_1} \cdots \partial x_d^{r_d}} \quad \text{for} \quad r_j \ge 0, \quad 1 \le j \le d, \quad \sum_{j=1}^d r_j = r, \quad (2.4)$$

converge uniformly on \mathbb{R}^d for $r \in \mathbb{Z}_+$ and r > s - d/p. We note that for $q \leq 1$ the series in (2.4) converge uniformly under the weaker assumption that $r \geq s - d/p$.

We can now define the modified (homogeneous) Besov space $B^s_{p,q}(\mathbb{R}^d)$: $f \in B^s_{p,q}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ if (2.3) holds and

$$\frac{\partial^r f}{\partial x_1^{r_1} \cdots \partial x_d^{r_d}} = \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \frac{\partial^r f_n}{\partial x_1^{r_1} \cdots \partial x_d^{r_d}} \quad \text{for} \quad r_j \ge 0, \quad 1 \le j \le d, \quad \sum_{j=1}^d r_j = r,$$

in the space $\mathscr{S}'(\mathbb{R}^d)$, where r is the minimal non-negative integer such that r > s - d/p ($r \ge s - d/p$ if $q \le 1$). Now f is uniquely determined by the sequence $\{f_n\}_{n\in\mathbb{Z}}$ up to a polynomial of degree less than r. Also, a polynomial g belongs to $B_{p,q}^s(\mathbb{R}^d)$ if and only if deg g < r.

In the case p = q we use the notation $B_p^s(\mathbb{R}^d)$ for $B_{p,p}^s(\mathbb{R}^d)$.

We now consider the scale $\Lambda_{\alpha}(\mathbb{R}^d)$, $\alpha > 0$, of *Hölder–Zygmund classes*. They can be defined by $\Lambda_{\alpha}(\mathbb{R}^d) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} B^{\alpha}_{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^d)$.

The Besov classes admit many other descriptions. We give the one in terms of finite differences. For h in \mathbb{R}^d we define the difference operator Δ_h by $(\Delta_h f)(x) = f(x+h) - f(x), x \in \mathbb{R}^d$.

Let s > 0, $m \in \mathbb{Z}$, and $m - 1 \leq s < m$. For $p, q \in [1, +\infty]$ the Besov class $B_{p,q}^s(\mathbb{R}^d)$ can be defined as the set of functions f in $L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ such that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} |h|^{-d-sq} \|\Delta_h^m f\|_{L^p}^q \, dh < \infty, \quad q < \infty; \qquad \sup_{h \neq 0} \frac{\|\Delta_h^m f\|_{L^p}}{|h|^s} < \infty, \quad q = \infty.$$

However, with this definition the Besov classes can contain polynomials of degree higher than in the case of the definition in terms of convolutions with the functions W_n .

The space B_{pq}^s can be defined in terms of the Poisson integral. Let $P_d(x,t)$ be the Poisson kernel on $\mathbb{R}^{d+1}_+ \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \{(x,t): x \in \mathbb{R}^d, t > 0\}$, that is, $P_d(x,t) = c_d t(|x|^2 + t^2)^{-(d+1)/2}$, where $c_d = \pi^{-(d+1)/2} \Gamma((d+1)/2)$. With each function f in $L^1(\mathbb{R}^d, (||x|| + 1)^{-(d+1)} dx)$ we can associate the Poisson integral $\mathcal{P}f$,

$$(\mathcal{P}f)(x,t) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} P_d(x-y,t)f(y)\,dy.$$

¹Here and in what follows we assume that the space $\mathscr{S}'(\mathbb{R}^d)$ is equipped with the weak topology $\sigma(\mathscr{S}'(\mathbb{R}^d), \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^d))$.

Then for every positive integer m,

$$\frac{\partial^m(\mathcal{P}f)}{\partial t^m}(x,t) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} \frac{\partial^m P_d(x-y,t)}{\partial t^m} f(y) \, dy.$$
(2.5)

Note that the integral in (2.5) makes sense for all $f \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^d, (||x||+1)^{-(d+m+1)} dx)$, which lets us define $\frac{\partial^m}{\partial t^m} \mathcal{P}f$. Let $m \in \mathbb{Z}, m-1 \leq s < m$, and $1 \leq p, q \leq +\infty$. We can define B_{pq}^s as the set

of functions $f \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^d, (||x||+1)^{-(d+m+1)} dx)$ such that

$$\begin{split} \left(\int_0^\infty t^{(m-s)q-1} \left\| \left(\frac{\partial^m}{\partial t^m} \mathcal{P}f\right)(\cdot,t) \right\|_{L^p(\mathbb{R}^d)}^q dt \right)^{1/q} < +\infty, \qquad q < +\infty, \\ \sup_{t>0} t^{m-s} \left\| \left(\frac{\partial^m}{\partial t^m} \mathcal{P}f\right)(\cdot,t) \right\|_{L^p(\mathbb{R}^d)} < +\infty, \qquad q = +\infty. \end{split}$$

It is true that also with this definition Besov classes can contain polynomials of degree higher than in the case of the definition in terms of the convolutions with W_n . We note further that this definition in terms of the Poisson integral can also be used under certain provisions in the case when p < 1 or q < 1.

We now proceed to Besov classes of functions on the unit circle \mathbb{T} . Let w be a function satisfying (2.1). We define the trigonometric polynomials $W_n, n \ge 0$, by

$$W_n(\zeta) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} w\left(\frac{|j|}{2^n}\right) \zeta^j, \quad n \ge 1, \text{ and } W_0(\zeta) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \sum_{\{j \colon |j| \le 1\}} \zeta^j, \quad \zeta \in \mathbb{T}.$$

If f is a distribution on \mathbb{T} , then we put $f_n = f * W_n$ for $n \ge 0$ and say that f belongs to the Besov class $B_{p,q}^s(\mathbb{T})$ with $s \in \mathbb{R}$ and $0 < p, q \leq \infty$ if

$$\left\{2^{ns} \|f_n\|_{L^p}\right\}_{n \ge 0} \in \ell^q.$$
(2.6)

Let $s \in \mathbb{R}$ with $s > \max\{0, 1/p - 1\}$, and let m be a positive integer such that $m > \max\{s, s+1/p-1\}$. Then a distribution f on T belongs to $B^s_{p,q}(\mathbb{T})$ if and only if

$$\begin{split} \int_0^1 r(1-r^2)^{(m-s)q-1} \left\| \frac{\partial^m}{\partial r^m} ((\mathcal{P}f)(r\zeta)) \right\|_{L^p(\mathbb{T})}^q dr < +\infty, \qquad q < +\infty, \\ \sup_{r \in [0,1)} (1-r^2)^{m-s} \left\| \frac{\partial^m}{\partial r^m} ((\mathcal{P}f)(r\zeta)) \right\|_{L^p(\mathbb{T})} < +\infty, \qquad q = +\infty, \end{split}$$

where $\mathcal{P}f$ denotes the Poisson integral of the distribution f.

In the definitions of Besov classes in terms of the Poisson integral we considered the *m*th derivative with respect to the variable t in the first case and with respect to the variable r in the second case. It is well known that in both cases we would get an equivalent definition if we required that the analogous expressions for all the partial derivatives (including mixed) of order m be finite.

We refer the reader to [52] and [74] for more detailed information about the Besov classes.

2. Schatten–von Neumann classes. The singular values $s_j(T)$ $(j \ge 0)$ of a bounded linear operator T on a Hilbert space are defined by

$$s_j(T) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \inf \{ \|T - R\| \colon \operatorname{rank} R \leq j \}.$$

The Schatten-von Neumann class S_p with 0 consists by definition of the operators T for which

$$||T||_{\boldsymbol{S}_p} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \left(\sum_{j \ge 0} (s_j(T))^p\right)^{1/p} < \infty.$$

For $p \ge 1$ this is a normed ideal of operators on a Hilbert space. The class S_1 is called the *trace class*. If T is a trace class operator on a Hilbert space \mathscr{H} , then its *trace* trace T is defined by trace $T \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \sum_{j\ge 0} (Te_j, e_j)$, where $\{e_j\}_{j\ge 0}$ is an orthonormal basis in \mathscr{H} . The right-hand side does not depend on the choice of a basis.

The class S_2 is called the *Hilbert–Schmidt class*. It forms a Hilbert space with inner product $(T, R)_{S_2} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \operatorname{trace}(TR^*)$.

For $p \in (1, \infty)$ the dual space $(\mathbf{S}_p)^*$ can be identified isometrically with the space $\mathbf{S}_{p'}$ with 1/p + 1/p' = 1 via the bilinear form $\langle T, R \rangle \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \operatorname{trace}(TR)$. The space dual to \mathbf{S}_1 can be identified with the space of bounded linear operators via the same bilinear form, while the space dual to the space of compact operators can be identified with \mathbf{S}_1 .

We refer the reader to [28] for more detailed information.

3. Hankel operators. For a function φ of class L^2 on the unit circle \mathbb{T} , the Hankel operator H_{φ} is defined on the dense subset of polynomials in the Hardy class H^2 by $H_{\varphi}f \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \mathbb{P}_{-}\varphi f$, where \mathbb{P}_{-} is the orthogonal projection from L^2 onto $H_{-}^2 \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} L^2 \ominus H^2$. By Nehari's theorem, H_{φ} extends to a bounded operator from H^2 to H_{-}^2 if and only if there exists a function ψ of class L^{∞} on \mathbb{T} whose Fourier coefficients $\hat{\psi}(n)$ satisfy the equality $\hat{\psi}(n) = \hat{\varphi}(n)$ for n < 0. The last property, in turn, is equivalent by Ch. Fefferman's theorem to the condition that $\mathbb{P}_{-}\varphi$ belongs to the class BMO.

A Hankel operator H_{φ} belongs to the Schatten–von Neumann class S_p if and only if the function $\mathbb{P}_{-\varphi}$ belongs to the Besov class $B_p^{1/p}(\mathbb{T})$. For $p \ge 1$ this was proved in [54], and for $p \in (0, 1)$ in [55] (see also [53] and [69], where other proofs are given for p < 1).

It is easy to see that the operator H_{φ} has the matrix $\{\widehat{\varphi}(-j-k-1)\}_{j\geq 0, k>1}$ in the bases $\{z^j\}_{j\geq 0}$ and $\{\overline{z}^k\}_{k\geq 1}$. Such matrices, that is, matrices of the form $\{\alpha_{j+k}\}_{j,k\geq 0}$, are called *Hankel matrices*. The criterion for Hankel operators to belong to S_p can be reformulated as follows: an operator on ℓ^2 with Hankel matrix $\{\alpha_{j+k}\}_{j,k\geq 0}$ belongs to S_p with p > 0 if and only if the function $\sum_{j\geq 0} \alpha_j z^j$ belongs to $B_p^{1/p}(\mathbb{T})$.

We refer the reader to the monograph [60] for proofs of the above results and for more detailed information on Hankel operators.

- 4. Notation. Here is a list of some of the notation used in this survey.
 - OL(\$\vec{s}\$) is the space of operator Lipschitz functions on a closed subset \$\vec{s}\$ of the complex plane \$\mathbb{C}\$;
 - CL(𝔅) is the space of commutator Lipschitz functions on a closed subset 𝔅 of ℂ;
 - $OD(\mathbb{R})$ is the space of operator differentiable functions on \mathbb{R} ;
 - $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}_1, \mathcal{H}_2)$ is the space of bounded linear operators from a Hilbert space \mathcal{H}_1 to a Hilbert space \mathcal{H}_2 , and $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}, \mathcal{H})$;
 - $\mathcal{B}_{sa}(\mathcal{H})$ is the space of bounded self-adjoint operators on a Hilbert space \mathcal{H} ;
 - m is normalized Lebesgue measure on the circle \mathbb{T} ;
 - m_2 is Lebesgue measure on the plane.

Chapter I. Operator Lipschitz functions on the line and on the circle. The first round

In this introductory chapter we consider operator Lipschitz functions on the real line \mathbb{R} and on the unit circle \mathbb{T} . Later, in Chap. III, we will subject the class of operator Lipschitz functions to a more detailed study, and we will also study operator Lipschitz functions on closed subsets of the complex plane \mathbb{C} .

We use the notation $OL(\mathbb{R})$ for the class of operator Lipschitz functions on \mathbb{R} , and for $f \in OL(\mathbb{R})$ we put

$$\|f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{R})} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \sup \bigg\{ \frac{\|f(A) - f(B)\|}{\|A - B\|} \colon A \text{ and } B \text{ are self-adjoint operators, } A \neq B \bigg\}.$$

Similarly, we introduce the space $OL(\mathbb{T})$ of operator Lipschitz functions on \mathbb{T} , replacing self-adjoint operators by unitary operators.

It turns out that the class $OL(\mathbb{R})$ has somewhat unusual properties. In particular, functions in this class must be differentiable everywhere on \mathbb{R} and also must have a derivative at infinity, that is, the limit $\lim_{|t|\to\infty} f(t)/t$ must exist (see Theorem 3.3.3 below). This implies the McIntosh–Kato result mentioned in the Introduction: the function $x \mapsto |x|$ is not operator Lipschitz. On the other hand, functions of class $OL(\mathbb{R})$ do not have to be continuously differentiable. In particular, the function $x \mapsto x^2 \sin(1/x)$, while not continuously differentiable, is operator Lipschitz (see Theorem 1.1.4 below).

We begin this chapter with elementary examples of operator Lipschitz functions (see $\S 1.1$).

In § 1.2 we introduce the class of operator differentiable functions and the class of locally operator differentiable functions. It turns out that for the definition of these classes, it does not matter whether we consider differentiability in the sense of Gâteaux or in the sense of Fréchet. We will see that (locally) operator differentiable functions must be continuously differentiable and that operator differentiable functions must be operator Lipschitz. However, not every operator Lipschitz function is operator differentiable.

Besides operator Lipschitz functions, we consider in §1.3 commutator Lipschitz functions, that is, functions f on \mathbb{R} such that

$$||f(A)R - Rf(B)|| \leq \text{const} ||AR - RB||$$

for any self-adjoint operators A and B (again, no matter whether bounded or not) and any bounded linear operator R. The *commutator Lipschitz norm* $||f||_{CL(\mathbb{R})}$ of fis defined as the minimal constant for which the inequality holds. Similarly, we can define commutator Lipschitz functions on the unit circle if instead of self-adjoint operators we consider unitary operators.

It turns out that for functions on the line (as well as for functions on the circle) the class of commutator Lipschitz functions coincides with the class of operator Lipschitz functions. In Chap. III we will see that for functions on an arbitrary closed subset of the plane \mathbb{R}^2 this is no longer true.

In this chapter we obtain a sufficient condition for operator Lipschitzness on the line and on the circle (see $\S 1.6$) as well as a necessary condition (see $\S 1.5$), and we compare them.

It would also be natural to consider the class of operator Hölder functions of order α with $0 < \alpha < 1$, that is, the class of functions f such that

$$||f(A) - f(B)|| \leq \operatorname{const} ||A - B||^{\alpha}$$

for self-adjoint operators A and B acting in a Hilbert space. However, this term turned out to be short-lived, because every function f on \mathbb{R} of Hölder class of order α is necessarily operator Hölder of order α (see § 1.7).

1.1. Elementary examples of operator Lipschitz functions

In this section we give examples of operator Lipschitz functions on the line and circle and obtain simple sufficient conditions for operator Lipschitzness.

Example 1. For every λ in $\mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}$ the function $(\lambda - x)^{-1}$ is operator Lipschitz on \mathbb{R} , and $\|(\lambda - x)^{-1}\|_{OL(\mathbb{R})} = |\operatorname{Im} \lambda|^{-2}$.

Proof. The Hilbert resolvent identity

$$(\lambda I - A)^{-1} - (\lambda I - B)^{-1} = (\lambda I - A)^{-1} (A - B)(\lambda I - B)^{-1}$$

immediately implies that $\|(\lambda - x)^{-1}\|_{OL(\mathbb{R})} \leq |\operatorname{Im} \lambda|^{-2}$. It remains to observe that $\|(\lambda - x)^{-1}\|_{OL(\mathbb{R})} \geq \|(\lambda - x)^{-1}\|_{\operatorname{Lip}(\mathbb{R})} = |\operatorname{Im} \lambda|^{-2}$. \Box

Example 1'. For every λ in $\mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{T}$ the function $(\lambda - z)^{-1}$ is operator Lipschitz on \mathbb{T} , and $\|(\lambda - z)^{-1}\|_{OL(\mathbb{T})} = (|\lambda| - 1)^{-2}$.

Example 2. The function $x \mapsto \log(1 + ix)$ is operator Lipschitz on \mathbb{R} , and $\|\log(1 + ix)\|_{OL(\mathbb{R})} = 1$. Here log means the principal branch of the logarithm.

Proof. Clearly,
$$\log(1 + ix) = \int_0^{+\infty} \left(\frac{1}{1+t} - \frac{1}{1+t+ix}\right) dt$$
. It follows that
 $\|\log(1+ix)\|_{OL(\mathbb{R})} \leqslant \int_0^{+\infty} \left\|\frac{1}{1+t} - \frac{1}{1+t+ix}\right\|_{OL(\mathbb{R})} dt$
 $= \int_0^{+\infty} \left\|\frac{1}{1+t+ix}\right\|_{OL(\mathbb{R})} dt = \int_0^{+\infty} \frac{dt}{(1+t)^2} = 1.$

On the other hand, the inequality $\|\log(1+ix)\|_{OL(\mathbb{R})} \ge 1$ is obvious because $\|\log(1+ix)\|_{OL(\mathbb{R})} \ge \|\log(1+ix)\|_{Lip(\mathbb{R})} = 1$. \Box

In a similar way one can prove that for every λ in $\mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}$ we have the equality $\|\log(\lambda - x)\|_{OL(\mathbb{R})} = |\operatorname{Im} \lambda|^{-1}$, where $\log(\lambda - x)$ denotes any regular branch of the function $\log(\lambda - z)$ on \mathbb{R} .

Example 3. The function \arctan is operator Lipschitz and $\|\arctan\|_{OL(\mathbb{R})} = 1$.

Proof. It suffices to verify that $\| \arctan\|_{OL(\mathbb{R})} \leq 1$. To this end, we observe that $\arctan x = \operatorname{Im} \log(1 + ix), x \in \mathbb{R}$. \Box

Example 4. For every positive integer n, $\|(\lambda - x)^{-n}\|_{OL(\mathbb{R})} = n |\operatorname{Im} \lambda|^{-n-1}$ for all $\lambda \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}$.

Proof. Substituting $X = (\lambda I - A)^{-1}$ and $Y = (\lambda I - B)^{-1}$ in the elementary identity

$$X^{n} - Y^{n} = \sum_{k=1}^{n} X^{n-k} (X - Y) Y^{k-1},$$
(1.1.1)

we obtain

$$(\lambda I - A)^{-n} - (\lambda I - B)^{-n} = \sum_{k=1}^{n} (\lambda I - A)^{k-n} ((\lambda I - A)^{-1} - (\lambda I - B)^{-1}) (\lambda I - B)^{1-k}.$$

Therefore, for any self-adjoint operators A and B

$$\begin{aligned} \| (\lambda I - A)^{-n} - (\lambda I - B)^{-n} \| \\ &\leqslant \sum_{k=1}^{n} \| (\lambda I - A)^{k-n} \| \cdot \| (\lambda I - A)^{-1} - (\lambda I - B)^{-1} \| \cdot \| (\lambda I - B)^{1-k} \| \\ &\leqslant \sum_{k=1}^{n} |\operatorname{Im} \lambda|^{k-n} |\operatorname{Im} \lambda|^{-2} \| A - B \| \cdot |\operatorname{Im} \lambda|^{1-k} = n |\operatorname{Im} \lambda|^{-n-1} \| A - B \|. \end{aligned}$$

Thus, we have proved that $\|(\lambda I - x)^{-n}\|_{OL(\mathbb{R})} \leq n |\operatorname{Im} \lambda|^{-n-1}$. It remains to observe that $\|(\lambda - x)^{-n}\|_{OL(\mathbb{R})} \geq \|(\lambda - x)^{-n}\|_{\operatorname{Lip}(\mathbb{R})} = n |\operatorname{Im} \lambda|^{-n-1}$. \Box

Example 5. The function $x \mapsto e^{iax}$, $a \in \mathbb{R}$, is operator Lipschitz, and $\|e^{iax}\|_{OL(\mathbb{R})} = |a|$.

Proof. Again, it suffices to establish only the upper estimate. We can assume that a = 1. Let A and B be self-adjoint operators. Then

$$\left(e^{\mathrm{i}tA}e^{-\mathrm{i}tB}\right)' = \mathrm{i}Ae^{\mathrm{i}tA}e^{-\mathrm{i}tB} - \mathrm{i}e^{\mathrm{i}tA}e^{-\mathrm{i}tB}B = \mathrm{i}e^{\mathrm{i}tA}(A-B)e^{-\mathrm{i}tB},$$

whence

$$\begin{aligned} \|e^{iA} - e^{iB}\| &= \|e^{iA}e^{-iB} - I\| = \left\| i\int_0^1 e^{itA}(A - B)e^{-itB} dt \right\| \\ &\leq \int_0^1 \left\| e^{itA}(A - B)e^{-itB} \right\| dt = \int_0^1 \|A - B\| dt = \|A - B\|. \end{aligned}$$

In all the above examples we have the equality $||f||_{OL(\mathbb{R})} = ||f'||_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})}$, which is rather an exception than a rule.

Example 5 immediately implies the following assertion.

Theorem 1.1.1. Let f be a primitive of the Fourier transform $\mathscr{F}\mu$ of a complex Borel measure μ on \mathbb{R} . Then $f \in OL(\mathbb{R})$ and $||f||_{OL(\mathbb{R})} \leq ||\mu||$.

Proof. We can assume that f(0) = 0. Then

$$f(x) = \int_0^x (\mathscr{F}\mu)(t) dt = \int_0^x \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{-ist} d\mu(s) \right) dt$$
$$= \int_0^1 \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} x e^{-istx} d\mu(s) \right) dt = i \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{e^{-isx} - 1}{s} d\mu(s).$$

 $\text{Hence, } \|f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{R})} \leqslant \int_{\mathbb{R}} \left\| \frac{e^{-\mathrm{i}sx} - 1}{s} \right\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{R})} d|\mu|(s) \leqslant \int_{\mathbb{R}} d|\mu|(s) = \|\mu\|. \ \Box$

Corollary 1.1.2. Let $f \in C^1(\mathbb{R})$. Suppose that the function f' is positive definite. Then $||f||_{OL(\mathbb{R})} = ||f||_{Lip(\mathbb{R})} = f'(0)$.

Proof. By the classical theorem of Bochner (see, for example, [77]), f' can be represented in the form $f' = \mathscr{F}\mu$, where μ is a finite positive Borel measure on \mathbb{R} . It remains to observe that $\|\mu\| = f'(0) = |f'(0)| \leq \|f\|_{\operatorname{Lip}(\mathbb{R})} \leq \|f\|_{\operatorname{OL}(\mathbb{R})} \leq \|\mu\|$, where the last inequality follows from Theorem 1.1.1. \Box

In this section almost all the above examples of explicit calculation of the seminorm in $OL(\mathbb{R})$ are based more or less on Corollary 1.1.2. Nevertheless, one can construct an example of a function f in $OL(\mathbb{R})$ such that $||f||_{OL(\mathbb{R})} = ||f||_{Lip(\mathbb{R})} = f'(0)$ and f does not satisfy the conditions of Corollary 1.1.2.

On the other hand, if $||f||_{OL(\mathbb{R})} = ||f||_{Lip(\mathbb{R})} = (f(a) - f(0))/a = 1$ for an $a \in \mathbb{R}$ with $a \neq 0$, then f(x) = x + f(0) for all $x \in \mathbb{R}$.

Example 5 admits one more generalization, the so-called operator Bernstein inequality. This will be discussed in §1.4. In particular, it will be shown there that $L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}) \cap \mathscr{E}_{\sigma} \subset OL(\mathbb{R})$, where the symbol \mathscr{E}_{σ} denotes the space of entire functions of exponential type at most σ .

We now consider examples of operator Lipschitz functions on the unit circle \mathbb{T} .

Example 6. Let $n \in \mathbb{Z}$. Then $||z^n||_{OL(\mathbb{T})} = |n|$ for all $n \in \mathbb{Z}$.

Proof. It suffices to consider the case when n > 0, and then everything reduces to verifying the inequality $||U^n - V^n|| \leq n ||U - V||$ for any unitary operators U and V. For a proof it suffices to substitute X = U and Y = V in (1.1.1). \Box

This example immediately leads to an analogue of Theorem 1.1.1 for the circle.

Theorem 1.1.3. Let f be a continuous function on the unit circle \mathbb{T} such that $\sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} |n| \cdot |\widehat{f}(n)| < \infty$. Then

$$f \in OL(\mathbb{T})$$
 and $||f||_{OL(\mathbb{T})} \leq \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} |n| \cdot |\widehat{f}(n)|.$

We remark that stronger results will soon be given in $\S 1.6$.

Example 7. The function $x \mapsto x^2 \sin(1/x)$ is operator Lipschitz. To see this, we prove the following theorem.

Theorem 1.1.4. Let $f \in OL(\mathbb{R})$ and f(0) = 0. Put $g(x) = x^2 f(x^{-1})$ for $x \neq 0$ and g(0) = 0. Then $g \in OL(\mathbb{R})$ and

$$\frac{1}{3} \|f\|_{OL(\mathbb{R})} \leqslant \|g\|_{OL(\mathbb{R})} \leqslant 3 \|f\|_{OL(\mathbb{R})}.$$
(1.1.2)

Proof. It suffices to prove the second inequality, because the first inequality reduces to the second. We can assume that $||f||_{OL(\mathbb{R})} = 1$. As we noted in the introduction to this chapter, for functions on the line, operator Lipschitzness is equivalent to commutator Lipschitzness, and the corresponding norms coincide: $||f||_{OL(\mathbb{R})} = ||f||_{CL(\mathbb{R})}$ (see § 1.3 and § 3.1). Therefore, it suffices to prove that the inequality

$$\|f(A)R - Rf(A)\| \le \|AR - RA\|$$
(1.1.3)

for any bounded operator R and any bounded self-adjoint operator A implies that $||g(A)R - Rg(A)|| \leq 3||AR - RA||$ for any bounded operator R and any self-adjoint operator A. Suppose first that A is invertible. This case reduces to the assertion that

$$\|A^2 f(A^{-1})R - RA^2 f(A^{-1})\| \leq 3\|AR - RA\|$$
(1.1.4)

for any bounded operator R and any invertible self-adjoint operator A. We have

$$\begin{split} f(A^{-1})A^2R - RA^2f(A^{-1}) &= f(A^{-1})A(AR - RA) + f(A^{-1})ARA \\ &- ARAf(A^{-1}) + (AR - RA)Af(A^{-1}). \end{split}$$

 $\text{Clearly, } \|Af(A^{-1})\| \leqslant \sup_{t \neq 0} |t^{-1}f(t)| \leqslant \|f\|_{\text{Lip}(\mathbb{R})} \leqslant \|f\|_{\text{OL}(\mathbb{R})} = 1. \text{ Consequently,}$

$$||f(A^{-1})A(AR - RA)|| \le ||AR - RA||, ||(AR - RA)Af(A^{-1})|| \le ||AR - RA||.$$

Substituting the operators ARA and A^{-1} in (1.1.3), we get that

$$||f(A^{-1})ARA - ARAf(A^{-1})|| \le ||A^{-1}ARA - ARAA^{-1}|| = ||AR - RA||,$$

which immediately implies (1.1.4). To consider the general case, it is sufficient to observe that for any positive number δ there exists an invertible self-adjoint operator A_{δ} such that $AA_{\delta} = A_{\delta}A$ and $||A - A_{\delta}|| < \delta$. Then for all $\delta > 0$,

$$\begin{aligned} \|g(A)R - Rg(A)\| &\leq \|g(A) - g(A_{\delta})\| \cdot \|R\| + \|g(A_{\delta})R - Rg(A_{\delta})\| \\ &+ \|g(A_{\delta}) - g(A)\| \cdot \|R\| \\ &\leq 2\delta \|R\| \cdot \|g\|_{\text{Lip}(\mathbb{R})} + 3\|A_{\delta}R - RA_{\delta}\| \\ &\leq 6\delta \|R\| \cdot \|f\|_{\text{Lip}(\mathbb{R})} + 3\|AR - RA\| + 6\delta \|R\| \\ &\leq 3\|AR - RA\| + 12\delta \|R\|. \end{aligned}$$

Remark. It is now clear that in view of Example 5 the function g defined by $g(x) = x^2 \sin(1/x)$ is operator Lipschitz. The function g gives an example of an operator Lipschitz function that is not continuously differentiable. The problem of the existence of such functions was posed in [76] and solved in [36]. The fact that g is operator Lipschitz on every finite interval was established in [38]. Recall (see Theorem 3.3.3 below) that every operator Lipschitz function on \mathbb{R} must be differentiable everywhere.

We note also that it was proved in [3] that a set on the line is the set of discontinuities of the derivative of an operator Lipschitz function if and only if it is an F_{σ} set of the first category. In other words, the sets of discontinuity points of the derivatives of operator Lipschitz functions are the same as the sets of discontinuity points of functions in the first Baire class.

In $\S3.10$ Theorem 1.1.4 will be generalized to the case of arbitrary linear-fractional transformations.

1.2. Operator Lipschitzness in comparison with operator differentiability

Let H be a function on a subset Λ of the real line \mathbb{R} and with values in a Banach space X. It is said to be *Lipschitz* if there is a non-negative number c such that

$$||H(s) - H(t)||_X \leq c|s - t|, \qquad s, t \in \Lambda.$$
 (1.2.1)

We denote the set of all such functions by $\operatorname{Lip}(\Lambda, X)$. Let $||H||_{\operatorname{Lip}(\Lambda, X)}$ denote the least constant c satisfying (1.2.1). As usual, we put $||H||_{\operatorname{Lip}(\Lambda, X)} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \infty$ if $H \notin \operatorname{Lip}(\Lambda, X)$.

Let f be a continuous function on \mathbb{R} . With each self-adjoint operator A and each bounded self-adjoint operator K we associate the function $H_{f,A,K}$ with $H_{f,A,K}(t) = f(A + tK) - f(A)$, which is defined for those t in \mathbb{R} for which $f(A + tK) - f(A) \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})$.

Note that if $f \in OL(\mathbb{R})$, then

$$H_{f,A,K} \in \operatorname{Lip}(\mathbb{R}, \mathcal{B}(\mathscr{H}))$$
 and $\|H_{f,A,K}\|_{\operatorname{Lip}(\mathbb{R}, \mathcal{B}(\mathscr{H}))} \leqslant \|K\| \cdot \|f\|_{\operatorname{OL}(\mathbb{R})}$

It is easy to see that the following result holds.

Lemma 1.2.1. Let f be a continuous function on \mathbb{R} . Then

$$\begin{split} \|f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{R})} &= \sup\{\|H_{f,A,K}\|_{\mathrm{Lip}(\mathbb{R},\mathcal{B}(\mathscr{H}))} \colon A, K \in \mathcal{B}_{\mathrm{sa}}(\mathscr{H}), \ \|K\| = 1\}\\ &= \sup\{\|H_{f,A,K}\|_{\mathrm{Lip}(\mathbb{R},\mathcal{B}(\mathscr{H}))} \colon K \in \mathcal{B}_{\mathrm{sa}}(\mathscr{H}), \ \|K\| = 1, \ A^* = A\}. \end{split}$$

We need the following well-known elementary fact. For the reader's convenience we give one of its existing proofs.

Lemma 1.2.2. Let H be a function with values in a Banach space X, defined on a non-degenerate interval $\Lambda \subset \mathbb{R}$. Then

$$\|H\|_{\operatorname{Lip}(\Lambda,X)} = \sup_{t \in \Lambda} \overline{\lim_{h \to 0}} \frac{\|H(t+h) - H(t)\|_X}{|h|}.$$

Proof. The \geq inequality is evident. To prove the reverse inequality, it suffices to show that the inequality (1.2.1) holds if c satisfies the condition

$$c > \sup_{t \in \Lambda} \lim_{h \to 0} \frac{\|H(t+h) - H(t)\|_X}{|h|}.$$
 (1.2.2)

We fix such a number c and an arbitrary point t in Λ . Let Λ_t be the set of points s in Λ satisfying the inequality (1.2.1). It follows immediately from (1.2.2) that the set Λ_t is at the same time open and closed in Λ . Moreover, $\Lambda_t \neq \emptyset$ since $t \in \Lambda$. Consequently, $\Lambda_t = \Lambda$ because Λ is connected. \Box

Theorem 1.2.3. Let f be a continuous function on \mathbb{R} . Suppose that

$$\overline{\lim_{t \to 0}} \frac{\|f(A+tK) - f(A)\|}{|t|} < +\infty$$

for any (not necessarily bounded) self-adjoint operator A and any bounded self-adjoint operator K. Then $f \in OL(\mathbb{R})$.

Proof. It follows easily from Lemmas 1.2.1 and 1.2.2 that

$$\|f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{R})} = \sup\left\{\overline{\lim_{t \to 0} \frac{\|f(A+tK) - f(A)\|}{|t|}} \colon A, K \in \mathcal{B}_{\mathrm{sa}}(\mathscr{H}), \ \|K\| = 1\right\}.$$

Thus, if we assume that $||f||_{OL(\mathbb{R})} = \infty$, then for each n in \mathbb{Z}_+ there exist operators $A_n, K_n \in \mathcal{B}_{sa}(\mathscr{H})$ such that $||K_n|| = 1$ and

$$\overline{\lim_{t \to 0}} \, \frac{\|f(A_n + tK_n) - f(A_n)\|}{|t|} > n.$$

Consider the self-adjoint operators \mathscr{A} and \mathcal{K} acting in the Hilbert space $\ell^2(\mathscr{H})$ as follows:

$$\mathscr{A}(x_0, x_1, x_2, \dots) = (A_0 x_0, A_1 x_1, A_2 x_2, \dots), \quad (x_0, x_1, x_2, \dots) \in \ell^2(\mathscr{H}), \quad (1.2.3)$$

$$\mathcal{K}(x_0, x_1, x_2, \dots) = (K_0 x_0, K_1 x_1, K_2 x_2, \dots), \quad (x_0, x_1, x_2, \dots) \in \ell^2(\mathscr{H}). \quad (1.2.4)$$

Then

$$\overline{\lim_{t \to 0}} \frac{\|f(\mathscr{A} + t\mathcal{K}) - f(\mathscr{A})\|}{|t|} \ge \overline{\lim_{t \to 0}} \frac{\|f(A_n + tK_n) - f(A_n)\|}{|t|} > n$$

for any non-negative integer n, and we arrive at a contradiction. \Box

Remark. It can be seen from the proof of Theorem 1.2.3 that

$$\begin{split} \|f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{R})} &= \sup\left\{\overline{\lim_{t \to 0} \frac{\|f(A+tK) - f(A)\|}{|t|}} \colon A, K \in \mathcal{B}_{\mathrm{sa}}(\mathscr{H}), \ \|K\|_{\mathcal{B}_{\mathrm{sa}}(\mathscr{H})} = 1\right\} \\ &= \sup\left\{\|H_{f,A,K}\|_{\mathrm{Lip}(\mathbb{R})} \colon A, K \in \mathcal{B}_{\mathrm{sa}}(\mathscr{H}), \ \|K\|_{\mathcal{B}_{\mathrm{sa}}(\mathscr{H})} = 1\right\}. \end{split}$$

To state the next theorem, we observe that the function $H_{f,A,K}$ is differentiable for any self-adjoint operators A and K if and only if it is differentiable at **0** for any self-adjoint operators A and K (as usual, the operator K is assumed to be bounded).

The proof of the following theorem uses Theorem 3.5.6, proved in Chap. III.

Theorem 1.2.4. Let f be a continuous function on \mathbb{R} . Then the condition (a) $f \in OL(\mathbb{R})$

is equivalent to each of the following conditions for any self-adjoint operator A and any bounded self-adjoint operator K:

- (b) $H_{f,A,K} \in \operatorname{Lip}(\mathbb{R}, \mathcal{B}(\mathscr{H}));$
- (c) the function $H_{f,A,K}$ is differentiable as a function from \mathbb{R} to the space $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})$, equipped with the weak operator topology;

(d) the function $H_{f,A,K}$ is differentiable as a function from \mathbb{R} to the space $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})$, equipped with the strong operator topology.

Proof. The implications $(a) \Rightarrow (b)$ and $(d) \Rightarrow (c)$ are obvious. The implication $(a) \Rightarrow (d)$ follows from Theorem 3.5.6 below. Finally, the implications $(c) \Rightarrow (a)$ and $(b) \Rightarrow (a)$ follow immediately from Theorem 1.2.3. \Box

We denote by $OL_{loc}(\mathbb{R})$ the space of continuous functions f on \mathbb{R} such that $f|[-a, a] \in OL([-a, a])$ for all a > 0, and by $\operatorname{Lip}_{loc}(\mathbb{R}, \mathcal{B}(\mathscr{H}))$ the space of continuous functions f on \mathbb{R} such that $f|[-a, a] \in \operatorname{Lip}([-a, a], \mathcal{B}(\mathscr{H}))$ for all a > 0. All the results of this section also have natural analogues for these spaces.

Theorem 1.2.5. Let f be a continuous function on \mathbb{R} . Suppose that

$$\overline{\lim_{t \to 0}} \, \frac{\|f(A + tK) - f(A)\|}{|t|} < \infty$$

for all $A, K \in \mathcal{B}_{sa}(\mathscr{H})$. Then $f \in OL_{loc}(\mathbb{R})$.

Proof. Suppose that $f \notin OL_{loc}(\mathbb{R})$. Then $f \notin OL([-a, a])$ for some a > 0. Thus, for each $c \ge 0$ there exist operators A and K in $\mathcal{B}_{sa}(\mathscr{H})$ such that $||A|| \le a$, $||A + K|| \le a$, and ||f(A + K) - f(A)|| > c||K||. Repeating the reasoning in the proof of Theorem 1.2.3, we arrive at a contradiction by constructing self-adjoint operators \mathscr{A} and $\mathscr{A} + \mathcal{K}$ such that

$$\|\mathscr{A}\| \leqslant a, \quad \|\mathscr{A} + \mathcal{K}\| \leqslant a \quad \text{and} \quad \overline{\lim_{t \to 0}} \, \frac{\|f(\mathscr{A} + t\mathcal{K}) - f(\mathscr{A})\|}{|t|} = \infty. \qquad \Box$$

Theorem 1.2.6. Let f be a continuous function on \mathbb{R} . The following assertions are equivalent:

- (a) $f \in OL_{loc}(\mathbb{R});$
- (b) $H_{f,A,K} \in \operatorname{Lip}_{\operatorname{loc}}(\mathbb{R}, \mathcal{B}(\mathscr{H}))$ for all $A, K \in \mathcal{B}_{\operatorname{sa}}(\mathscr{H});$
- (c) for all A, K in $\mathcal{B}_{sa}(\mathcal{H})$ the function $H_{f,A,K}$ is differentiable as a function from \mathbb{R} to the space $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})$ equipped with the weak operator topology;
- (d) for all A, K in $\mathcal{B}_{sa}(\mathscr{H})$ the function $H_{f,A,K}$ is differentiable as a function from \mathbb{R} to the space $\mathcal{B}(\mathscr{H})$ equipped with the strong operator topology.

This theorem can be proved by analogy with Theorem 1.2.4, except that instead of Theorem 1.2.3 one has to use Theorem 1.2.5.

We note that in [37] it was shown that (a) in Theorem 1.2.6 is equivalent to differentiability in the norm in all compact directions for all bounded self-adjoint operators.

It follows from Theorem 1.2.4 that if f is a continuous function on \mathbb{R} , then $f \in OL(\mathbb{R})$ if and only if for every self-adjoint operator A and every bounded self-adjoint operator K the limit

$$\lim_{t \to 0} \frac{1}{t} (f(A + tK) - f(A)) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \boldsymbol{d}_{f,A} K$$
(1.2.5)

exists in the strong operator topology. It will also follow from Theorem 3.5.6 in Chap. III that $d_{f,A}$ is a bounded linear operator from $\mathcal{B}_{sa}(\mathcal{H})$ to $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})$.

Similar results hold for functions $f \in OL_{loc}(\mathbb{R})$, with the only difference being that the operator A must be bounded.

It follows from Theorem 1.2.6 that if f is a continuous function on \mathbb{R} , then $f \in OL_{loc}(\mathbb{R})$ if and only if for any operators A and K in $\mathcal{B}_{sa}(\mathscr{H})$ the limit in (1.2.5) exists in the strong operator topology, and thus $d_{f,A}$ is a bounded linear operator from $\mathcal{B}_{sa}(\mathscr{H})$ to $\mathcal{B}(\mathscr{H})$.

Theorem 1.2.7. Let $f \in OL_{loc}(\mathbb{R})$. Then

$$\|f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{R})} = \sup_{A \in \mathcal{B}_{\mathrm{sa}}(\mathscr{H})} \|d_{f,A}\| = \sup\{\|d_{f,A}\| \colon A \text{ a self-adjoint operator}\}.$$

As usual, the equality $||f||_{OL(\mathbb{R})} = \infty$ means that $f \notin OL(\mathbb{R})$.

Proof. It suffices to use Lemma 1.2.1. \Box

Theorem 1.2.8. Let f be a continuous function on \mathbb{R} . Suppose that the limit in (1.2.5) exists in the operator norm for every self-adjoint operator A and every bounded self-adjoint operator K. Then $f \in OL(\mathbb{R}) \cap C^1(\mathbb{R})$, the map $K \mapsto f(A+K)$ -f(A) ($K \in \mathcal{B}_{sa}(\mathscr{H})$) is Fréchet differentiable at **0** for every self-adjoint operator A, and its differential at **0** is equal to $d_{f,A}$.

Proof. Theorem 1.2.4 implies that $f \in OL(\mathbb{R})$. It follows from Theorem 3.5.6 that $d_{f,A}$ is a bounded linear operator from $\mathcal{B}_{sa}(\mathscr{H})$ to $\mathcal{B}(\mathscr{H})$. Let us verify Fréchet differentiability, that is, that $d_{f,A}$ is a bounded linear operator (already proved) and $\lim_{t\to 0} t^{-1} ||f(A+tK) - f(A) - td_{f,A}K|| = 0$ uniformly with respect to K in the unit sphere of $\mathcal{B}_{sa}(\mathscr{H})$.

It suffices to see that

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{t_n} \| f(A + t_n K_n) - f(A) - t_n d_{f,A} K_n \| = 0$$
 (1.2.6)

for an arbitrary sequence $\{t_n\}_{n\geq 0}$ of non-zero real numbers that tends to zero and an arbitrary sequence of self-adjoint operators $\{K_n\}_{n\geq 0}$ with $||K_n|| = 1$ for all n.

Consider the self-adjoint operator \mathscr{A} and the bounded self-adjoint operator \mathcal{K} on $\ell^2(\mathscr{H})$ defined by (1.2.3) with $A_n = A$ and (1.2.4). Applying the assumptions of the theorem to the operators \mathscr{A} and \mathcal{K} , we obtain

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{1}{t_n} \| f(\mathscr{A} + t_n \mathcal{K}) - f(\mathscr{A}) - t_n d_{f,\mathscr{A}} \mathcal{K} \| = 0.$$
(1.2.7)

Obviously, $d_{f,\mathscr{A}}\mathcal{K}$ is the orthogonal sum of the operators $d_{f,A}K_n$, $n \ge 0$, and so (1.2.6) is a consequence of (1.2.7).

Finally, let us prove that $f \in C^1(\mathbb{R})$. We have to verify the continuity of the derivative f' at an arbitrary point t_0 . Let A be the operator of multiplication by x on $L^2([x_0 - 1, x_0 + 1])$. Put $K \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} I$. Then by the assumptions of the theorem the limit $\lim_{t\to 0} t^{-1}(f(A + tI) - f(A))$ exists in the operator norm. Thus, the limit $\lim_{t\to 0} t^{-1}(f(x + t) - f(x)) = f'(x)$ exists in $L^{\infty}([x_0 - 1, x_0 + 1])$, and hence $f \in C^1(t_0 - 1, t_0 + 1)$. \Box

Definition. A function f satisfying the conditions of Theorem 1.2.8 is said to be *operator differentiable*. We denote by $OD(\mathbb{R})$ the set of all operator differentiable functions on \mathbb{R} .

Recall that there are various notions of differentiability for functions defined on Banach spaces: the existence of a weak derivative in the sense of Gâteaux; the existence of a Gâteaux differential; Fréchet differentiability. However, as one can see from Theorem 1.2.8, all these definitions are equivalent in the case of operator differentiability of functions on the line. We remark that the equivalence of operator Fréchet differentiability and the existence of a Gâteaux differential that is a bounded linear operator is proved in [37].

The following result can be proved in about the same way as Theorem 1.2.8.

Theorem 1.2.9. Let f be a continuous function on \mathbb{R} . Suppose that for any A and K in \mathcal{B}_{sa} , the limit in (1.2.5) exists in the operator norm. Then $f \in OL_{loc}(\mathbb{R}) \cap C^1(\mathbb{R})$, the map $K \mapsto f(A+K) - f(A), K \in \mathcal{B}_{sa}$, is Fréchet differentiable at $\mathbf{0}$ for every A in \mathcal{B}_{sa} , and its differential at $\mathbf{0}$ is equal to $d_{f,A}$.

If a function f satisfies the conditions of Theorem 1.2.9, then we say that it is *locally operator differentiable* and we write $f \in OD_{loc}(\mathbb{R})$.

Observe that Theorems 1.2.8 and 1.2.9 affirm, in particular, that if $f \in OD_{loc}(\mathbb{R})$, then f is continuously differentiable and belongs to the class $OL_{loc}(\mathbb{R})$, and if $f \in OD(\mathbb{R})$, then $f \in OL(\mathbb{R})$.

Remark. The function $g(x) = x^2 \sin(1/x)$, not being continuously differentiable, cannot be operator differentiable. Thus, it is impossible to replace the class of operator Lipschitz functions by the class of operator differentiable functions in Theorem 1.1.4. Indeed, it is easy to verify that the function $x \mapsto \sin x = \operatorname{Im} e^{ix}$ is operator differentiable.

Our immediate goal is to prove the continuous dependence (in the operator norm) of the differential $d_{f,A}$ on the operator A for (locally) operator differentiable functions f. The following result was obtained in [37].

Theorem 1.2.10. Let f be a locally operator differentiable function and let c > 0. Then for any $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists a $\delta > 0$ such that $\|\mathbf{d}_{f,A} - \mathbf{d}_{f,B}\| \leq \varepsilon$ whenever A and B are self-adjoint operators such that $\|A\| \leq c$, $\|B\| \leq c$, and $\|A - B\| \leq \delta$.

First, we prove the following lemma obtained in [37].

Lemma 1.2.11. Let f be a locally operator differentiable function. Then for any positive numbers c and ε there exists a $\delta > 0$ such that

$$\|f(A+K) - f(A) - \boldsymbol{d}_{f,A}K\| \leq \varepsilon \|K\|$$

whenever A and K are self-adjoint operators such that $||K|| \leq \delta$ and $||A|| \leq c$.

Proof. Assume the contrary. Then for some positive numbers c and ε there are sequences of self-adjoint operators $\{A_n\}_{n \ge 0}$ and $\{K_n\}_{n \ge 0}$ such that $||K_n|| \to 0$, $||A_n|| \le c$, and

$$||f(A_n + K_n) - f(A_n) - d_{f,A_n} K_n|| > \varepsilon ||K_n||, \qquad n \ge 0.$$
 (1.2.8)

Let \mathscr{A} be the bounded self-adjoint operator on $\ell^2(\mathscr{H})$ defined by (1.2.3). Then $\|\mathscr{A}\| \leq c$. Since f is Fréchet differentiable at the point A, there exists a $\delta > 0$ such that

$$\|f(\mathscr{A} + K) - f(\mathscr{A}) - d_{f,\mathscr{A}}K\| \leq \varepsilon \|K\|$$
(1.2.9)

for every self-adjoint operator K with $||K|| \leq \delta$. We now define the operator \mathcal{K}_n on $\ell^2(\mathscr{H})$ by

$$\mathcal{K}_n(x_0, x_1, x_2, \dots) = (\mathbf{0}, \dots, \mathbf{0}, K_n x_n, \mathbf{0}, \mathbf{0}, \dots), \quad (x_0, x_1, x_2, \dots) \in \ell^2(\mathscr{H}).$$
(1.2.10)

Using the inequality (1.2.9) for sufficiently large n, we obtain

$$\|f(A_n + K_n) - f(A_n) - d_{f,A_n} K_n\| = \|f(\mathscr{A} + \mathcal{K}_n) - f(\mathscr{A}) - d_{f,\mathscr{A}} \mathcal{K}_n\|$$

$$\leqslant \varepsilon \|\mathcal{K}_n\| = \varepsilon \|K_n\|,$$

which contradicts the inequality (1.2.8). \Box

Proof of Theorem 1.2.10. Let c, ε , and δ mean the same as in Lemma 1.2.11. Consider self-adjoint operators A and B such that $||A|| \leq c$, $||B|| \leq c/2$, and $||B - A|| \leq \min\{\delta/2, c/2\}$. Let K be a self-adjoint operator such that $||K|| = \delta/2$. Then $||B + K|| \leq c$, $||B - A|| \leq ||K||$, and $||B - A + K|| \leq 2||K||$. Therefore,

$$\begin{split} \|f(B+K) - f(B) - \boldsymbol{d}_{f,B}K\| &\leq \varepsilon \|K\|, \\ \|f(B) - f(A) - \boldsymbol{d}_{f,A}(B-A)\| &\leq \varepsilon \|B-A\| \leq \varepsilon \|K\|, \\ \|f(B+K) - f(A) - \boldsymbol{d}_{f,A}(B-A+K)\| &\leq \varepsilon \|B-A+K\| \leq 2\varepsilon \|K\|. \end{split}$$

Using the equality $d_{f,A}(B - A + K) = d_{f,A}(B - A) + d_{f,A}K$, we obtain

$$\begin{aligned} \|\boldsymbol{d}_{f,B}K - \boldsymbol{d}_{f,A}K\| &\leq \|\boldsymbol{d}_{f,B}K - f(B+K) + f(B)\| \\ &+ \|f(B+K) - f(A) - \boldsymbol{d}_{f,A}(B-A+K)\| \\ &+ \|\boldsymbol{d}_{f,A}(B-A) - f(B) + f(A)\| \leq 4\varepsilon \|K\|, \end{aligned}$$

whence it follows that $\|\boldsymbol{d}_{f,B} - \boldsymbol{d}_{f,A}\| \leq 4\varepsilon$. \Box

We now proceed to the case of operator differentiable functions. We say that not necessarily bounded self-adjoint operators A and B are equivalent if there exists an operator K in $\mathcal{B}_{sa}(\mathscr{H})$ such that B = A + K. For operators in the same equivalence class we can introduce the metric dist $(A, B) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} ||B - A||$.

Theorem 1.2.12. Let f be an operator differentiable function on \mathbb{R} . Then on each equivalence class the map $A \mapsto d_{f,A}$ is continuous in the operator norm.

Lemma 1.2.13. Let f be an operator differentiable function on \mathbb{R} . Then for each $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists a $\delta > 0$ such that

$$||f(A+K) - f(A) - \boldsymbol{d}_{f,A}K|| \leq \varepsilon ||K||$$

for every (not necessarily bounded) self-adjoint operator A and every self-adjoint operator K with norm at most δ .

Proof. Assume the contrary. Then for some $\varepsilon > 0$, there exist two sequences of selfadjoint operators $\{A_n\}_{n=1}^{\infty}$ and $\{K_n\}_{n=1}^{\infty}$ such that $||K_n|| \to 0$ and

$$||f(A_n + K_n) - f(A_n) - d_{f,A_n} K_n|| > \varepsilon ||K_n||$$
(1.2.11)

for all $n \ge 1$. Let \mathscr{A} and \mathcal{K}_n be the operators on $\ell^2(\mathscr{H})$ defined by (1.2.3) and (1.2.10). Since f is Fréchet differentiable at \mathscr{A} , there exists a $\delta > 0$ such that

$$\|f(\mathscr{A}+K) - f(\mathscr{A}) - d_{f,\mathscr{A}}K\| \leq \varepsilon \|K\|$$

for all self-adjoint operators K of norm at most δ . Applying this inequality to the operator \mathcal{K}_n for sufficiently large n, we obtain

$$\|f(A_n + K_n) - f(A_n) - \boldsymbol{d}_{f,A_n} K_n\|$$

= $\|f(\mathscr{A} + \mathcal{K}_n) - f(\mathscr{A}) - \boldsymbol{d}_{f,\mathscr{A}} \mathcal{K}_n\| \leq \varepsilon \|\mathcal{K}_n\| = \varepsilon \|K_n\|,$

which contradicts the inequality (1.2.11).

Proof of Theorem 1.2.12. Let ε and δ mean the same as in Lemma 1.2.13. Consider self-adjoint operators A and B such that $||B - A|| \leq \delta/2$. Let K be a self-adjoint operator such that $||K|| = \delta/2$. Then $||B - A|| \leq ||K||$ and $||B - A + K|| \leq 2||K||$. Therefore,

$$\begin{aligned} \|f(B+K) - f(B) - \boldsymbol{d}_{f,B}K\| &\leq \varepsilon \|K\|, \\ \|f(B) - f(A) - \boldsymbol{d}_{f,A}(B-A)\| &\leq \varepsilon \|B-A\| \leq \varepsilon \|K\|, \\ \|f(B+K) - f(A) - \boldsymbol{d}_{f,A}(B-A+K)\| &\leq \varepsilon \|B-A+K\| \leq 2\varepsilon \|K\|. \end{aligned}$$

Using the equality $d_{f,A}(B - A + K) = d_{f,A}(B - A) + d_{f,A}K$, we get that

$$\begin{aligned} \|\boldsymbol{d}_{f,B}K - \boldsymbol{d}_{f,A}K\| &\leq \|\boldsymbol{d}_{f,B}K - f(B+K) + f(B)\| \\ &+ \|f(B+K) - f(A) - \boldsymbol{d}_{f,A}(B-A+K)\| \\ &+ \|\boldsymbol{d}_{f,A}(B-A) - f(B) + f(A)\| \leq 4\varepsilon \|K\| \end{aligned}$$

for all self-adjoint operators K such that $||K|| = \delta/2$, whence it follows that $||\mathbf{d}_{f,B} - \mathbf{d}_{f,A}|| \leq 4\varepsilon$ if $||B - A|| \leq \delta/2$. \Box

Theorem 1.2.14. Let $f \in OL_{loc}(\mathbb{R})$. Then f is locally operator differentiable if and only if the map $A \mapsto d_{f,A}$ is continuous as a map from the Banach space $\mathcal{B}_{sa}(\mathcal{H})$ to the Banach space of bounded operators from $\mathcal{B}_{sa}(\mathcal{H})$ to $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})$.

Proof. By Theorem 1.2.10 it suffices to verify that the continuity of the map $A \mapsto d_{f,A}$ implies operator differentiability. Note that $H'_{f,A,K}(s) = d_{f,A+sK}K$ (the derivative is taken in the strong operator topology). Therefore,

$$f(A+K) - f(A) = \int_0^1 (\boldsymbol{d}_{f,A+sK}K) \, ds, \qquad (1.2.12)$$

where the integral is understood in the sense that

$$(f(A+K) - f(A))u = \int_0^1 \left((\boldsymbol{d}_{f,A+sK}K)u \right) ds$$

for any $u \in \mathcal{H}$. Applying (1.2.12) to the operator tK instead of K, we obtain

$$\frac{1}{t}(f(A+K) - f(A)) - d_{f,A}K = \int_0^1 ((d_{f,A+stK} - d_{f,A})K) \, ds.$$

Assume that ||K|| = 1. Then it follows from the last identity that

$$\left\|\frac{1}{t}(f(A+K)-f(A))-\boldsymbol{d}_{f,A}K\right\| \leqslant \int_0^1 \|\boldsymbol{d}_{f,A+stK}-\boldsymbol{d}_{f,A}\|\,ds.$$

It remains to observe that $\lim_{t\to 0} \int_0^1 \|\boldsymbol{d}_{f,A+stK} - \boldsymbol{d}_{f,A}\| \, ds = 0$ uniformly with respect to self-adjoint operators K of norm 1 in view of the continuity of the map $A \mapsto \boldsymbol{d}_{f,A}$. \Box

The following result can be proved in a similar way.

Theorem 1.2.15. Let $f \in OL_{loc}(\mathbb{R})$. Then f is operator differentiable if and only if the map $A \mapsto d_{f,A}$ is continuous in the operator norm on every equivalence class.

Theorem 1.2.16. The set $OD(\mathbb{R})$ is a closed subspace of $OL(\mathbb{R})$.

Proof. We have to prove that if $\lim_{n\to\infty} f_n = f$ in $OL(\mathbb{R})$ and $f_n \in OD(\mathbb{R})$ for all n, then $f \in OD(\mathbb{R})$. It follows from Theorems 3.5.6 and 3.3.6 that

$$\|\boldsymbol{d}_{f_n,A} - \boldsymbol{d}_{f,A}\| = \|\boldsymbol{d}_{f_n - f,A}\| \leq \|\mathfrak{D}(f_n - f)\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R})} = \|f_n - f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{R})} \to 0$$

as $n \to \infty$. Thus, $\lim_{n\to\infty} d_{f_n,A} = d_{f,A}$ in the norm uniformly with respect to self-adjoint operators A. It remains to apply Theorem 1.2.15, because continuity is preserved under uniform convergence. \Box

Here we remark that in the case of functions on finite intervals the fact that the set of operator differentiable functions is closed in the space of operator Lipschitz functions was established in [37]. Moreover, it was also shown there that in this case the space of operator differentiable functions coincides with the closure of the set of polynomials in the space of operator Lipschitz functions. We remark also that the question of operator differentiability of differentiable functions was posed by Widom in [75].

1.3. Commutator Lipschitzness

Recall that a continuous function f on \mathbb{R} is said to be *commutator Lipschitz* if

$$\|f(A)R - Rf(A)\| \le \text{const} \|AR - RA\|$$
(1.3.1)

for any bounded self-adjoint operator A and any bounded linear operator R. As in the definition of operator Lipschitz functions, if f is commutator Lipschitz, then the inequality (1.3.1) holds for any (not necessarily bounded) self-adjoint operator Aand any bounded linear operator R (see Theorem 3.2.1).

Later we will see that the following result holds.

Theorem 1.3.1. Let f be a continuous function on \mathbb{R} . Then the following statements are equivalent:

- (a) $||f(A) f(B)|| \leq ||A B||$ for any self-adjoint operators A and B;
- (b) $||f(A)R Rf(A)|| \leq ||AR RA||$ for any self-adjoint operator A and any bounded linear operator R;
- (c) $||f(A)R Rf(B)|| \leq ||AR RB||$ for any self-adjoint operators A and B and any bounded linear operator R.

Operators of the form f(A)R - Rf(B) are called *quasi-commutators*.

We will deduce Theorem 1.3.1 from a more general result for normal operators in § 3.1. We note, however, that commutator Lipschitzness is by no means equivalent to operator Lipschitzness in the case of functions of normal operators.

1.4. Operator Bernstein inequalities

In this section we give an elementary proof of the result in [58] that functions in $L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ whose Fourier transforms have compact support must be operator Lipschitz. Moreover, we obtain the so-called operator Bernstein inequality with constant 1. We follow the approach in [10], and we also obtain analogous results for functions on the circle.

In § 1.6 we deduce from these results that membership in the Besov class $B^1_{\infty,1}(\mathbb{R})$ is a sufficient condition for operator Lipschitzness.

Let $\sigma > 0$. Recall that an entire function f has exponential type at most σ if for any $\varepsilon > 0$ there is a c > 0 such that $|f(z)| \leq ce^{(\sigma + \varepsilon)|z|}$ for all $z \in \mathbb{C}$.

We denote by \mathscr{E}_{σ} the set of entire functions of exponential type at most σ . It is well known that

$$\mathscr{E}_{\sigma} \cap L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}) = \{ f \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}) \colon \operatorname{supp} \mathscr{F} f \subset [-\sigma, \sigma] \}.$$

We note also that the space $\mathscr{E}_{\sigma} \cap L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ coincides with the set of entire functions f such that $f \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ and

$$|f(z)| \leqslant e^{\sigma |\operatorname{Im} z|} ||f||_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})}, \qquad z \in \mathbb{C}$$
(1.4.1)

(see, for example, [42], p. 97).

The Bernstein inequality (see [18]) says that

$$\sup_{x \in \mathbb{R}} |f'(x)| \leqslant \sigma \sup_{x \in \mathbb{R}} |f(x)|$$

for all f in $\mathscr{E}_{\sigma} \cap L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$. It implies that

$$|f(x) - f(y)| \leq \sigma ||f||_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})} |x - y|, \qquad f \in \mathscr{E}_{\sigma} \cap L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}), \quad x, y \in \mathbb{R}, \qquad (1.4.2)$$

where $||f||_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \sup_{x \in \mathbb{R}} |f(x)|.$

Bernstein also proved in [18] the following improvement of (1.4.2):

$$|f(x) - f(y)| \leq \beta(\sigma(|x - y|)) ||f||_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})}, \qquad f \in \mathscr{E}_{\sigma} \cap L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}), \quad x, y \in \mathbb{R}, \quad (1.4.3)$$

where

$$\beta(t) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \begin{cases} 2\sin(t/2) & \text{if } 0 \leqslant t \leqslant \pi, \\ 2 & \text{if } t > \pi. \end{cases}$$

Note that $\beta(t) \leq \min(t, 2)$ for all $t \geq 0$.

Let X be a complex Banach space. We denote by $\mathscr{E}_{\sigma}(X)$ the space of entire X-valued functions f of exponential type at most σ , that is, satisfying the following condition: for any $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists a c > 0 such that $||f(z)||_X \leq c e^{(\sigma+\varepsilon)|z|}$ for all $z \in \mathbb{C}$.

The Bernstein inequality for vector-valued functions. Let f be a function in $\mathscr{E}_{\sigma}(X) \cap L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}, X)$, where $\sigma > 0$. Then

$$\|f(x) - f(y)\|_{X} \leq \beta(\sigma(|x - y|))\|f\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}, X)} \leq \sigma\|f\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}, X)}|x - y|$$
(1.4.4)

for all $x, y \in \mathbb{R}$.

The vector version of the Bernstein inequality can be reduced to the scalar version with the help of the Hahn–Banach theorem.

Theorem 1.4.1. Let $f \in \mathscr{E}_{\sigma} \cap L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$. Then

$$||f(A) - f(B)|| \leq \beta(\sigma(||A - B||))||f||_{L^{\infty}} \leq \sigma ||f||_{L^{\infty}} ||A - B||$$
(1.4.5)

for any (bounded) self-adjoint operators A and B. In particular, $||f||_{OL(\mathbb{R})} \leq \sigma ||f||_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})}$.

Proof. Let A and B be self-adjoint operators acting in a Hilbert space \mathcal{H} . We have to show that

$$|f(A) - f(B)|| \leq \beta(\sigma ||A - B||) ||f||_{L^{\infty}}.$$

Let F(z) = f(A + z(B - A)). Clearly, F is an entire function with values in the space of operators $\mathcal{B}(\mathscr{H})$, and $||F(t)|| \leq ||f||_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})}$ for any $t \in \mathbb{R}$. It follows from von Neumann's inequality (see [72]) that $F \in \mathscr{E}_{\sigma||B-A||}(\mathcal{B}(\mathscr{H}))$. To complete the proof, it remains to apply the Bernstein inequality (1.4.4) to the vector function F for x = 0 and y = 1. \Box

It was shown previously in [58] that

$$||f||_{OL(\mathbb{R})} \leq \operatorname{const} \sigma ||f||_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})}, \qquad f \in \mathscr{E}_{\sigma} \cap L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}).$$
(1.4.6)

In particular, $\mathscr{E}_{\sigma} \cap L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}) \subset OL(\mathbb{R})$. It follows that for any $f \in \mathscr{E}_{\sigma} \cap Lip(\mathbb{R})$ the function f' is operator Lipschitz.

The next example shows that $\mathscr{E}_{\sigma} \cap \operatorname{Lip}(\mathbb{R}) \not\subset \operatorname{OL}(\mathbb{R})$.

Example. Consider the function $f(x) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \int_0^x \operatorname{Si}(t) dt$, where Si is the integral sine,

$$\operatorname{Si}(x) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \int_0^x \frac{\sin t}{t} \, dt.$$

Obviously, $f \in \mathscr{E}_1 \cap \operatorname{Lip}(\mathbb{R})$, but f cannot be operator Lipschitz (see Theorems 3.3.2 and 3.3.3 below) since the limit $\lim_{|x|\to\infty} x^{-1}f(x)$ does not exist (actually, $\lim_{x\to\infty} x^{-1}f(x) = \lim_{x\to\infty} \operatorname{Si}(x) = \pi/2 = -\lim_{x\to-\infty} x^{-1}f(x)$).

It is interesting to observe that if we slightly 'corrupt' the function f in this example by replacing it by the function $g(x) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \int_0^x \operatorname{Si}(|t|) dt$, then it becomes operator Lipschitz. It suffices to see that the function $g(x) - \pi x/2$ is operator Lipschitz. This follows (see Proposition 7.8 of [21]) from the fact that the derivative of this function belongs to the space $L^2(\mathbb{R}) \cap \operatorname{Lip}(\mathbb{R})$ (this can also be deduced from Theorem 1.6.4 below).

We now obtain analogues of the Bernstein inequality for unitary operators.

Lemma 1.4.2. Let U and V be unitary operators. Then there exists a self-adjoint operator A such that $V = e^{iA}U$, $||A|| \leq \pi$, and $\beta(||A||) = ||U - V||$.

Proof. We define the operator A by $A = \arg(VU^{-1})$, where the function arg is defined on \mathbb{T} by $\arg(e^{is}) = s, s \in [-\pi, \pi)$. Obviously, $\beta(||A||) = ||I - e^{iA}|| = ||U - V||$. \Box

Theorem 1.4.3. Let f be a trigonometric polynomial of degree at most n. Then

$$|f(U) - f(V)|| \leq n ||f||_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{T})} ||U - V||$$

for any unitary operators U and V.

Proof. Let A be a self-adjoint operator whose existence is ensured by Lemma 1.4.2. Put $\Phi(z) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} f(e^{izA}U), z \in \mathbb{C}$, where the same symbol f stands for the analytic extension of f to $\mathbb{C} \setminus \{0\}$. Clearly, Φ is an entire function with values in $\mathcal{B}(\mathscr{H})$ and $\|\Phi(t)\| \leq \|f\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{T})}$ for all $t \in \mathbb{R}$. It follows from von Neumann's inequality (see [72]) that $\Phi \in \mathscr{E}_{n\|A\|}(\mathcal{B}(\mathscr{H}))$. Applying the Bernstein inequality for vector functions, we obtain

$$||f(U) - f(V)|| = ||\Phi(1) - \Phi(0)|| \leq \beta(n||A||) ||f||_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{T})}.$$

It remains to observe that $\beta(n||A||) \leq n\beta(||A||) = n||U - V||$. \Box

We remark that it was shown in [56] that $||f(U) - f(V)|| \leq \operatorname{const} n ||f||_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{T})} \times ||U - V||$ for any trigonometric polynomial f of degree n and any unitary operators U and V.

Remark. It can be seen from the proof of Theorem 1.4.3 that

$$||f(U) - f(V)|| \leq \beta(n||A||) ||f||_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{T})} = \beta\left(2n \arcsin\frac{||U - V||}{2}\right) ||f||_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{T})}$$

This estimate is best possible for the function $f(z) = z^n$, because $\sup\{|z_1^n - z_2^n|: z_1 \in \mathbb{T}, z_2 \in \mathbb{T}, |z_1 - z_2| < n\} = \beta(2n \arcsin(\delta/2)), \delta \in (0, 2].$

1.5. Necessary conditions for operator Lipschitzness

In this section we obtain necessary conditions for operator Lipschitzness for functions on the line and on the circle. These necessary conditions were essentially contained in the papers [56] and [58], in which other methods were used. In addition to the trace class criterion for Hankel operators (see Subsection 3 in § 2) also employed in [56] and [58], we use here for our purpose results in § 3.12 below on the behavior of derivatives of operator Lipschitz functions under linear-fractional transformations.

To prove the next result, we are going to use results from $\S3.6$ on the behaviour of functions of operators under trace class perturbations.

Theorem 1.5.1. Let f be an operator Lipschitz function on \mathbb{T} . Then $f \in B_1^1(\mathbb{T})$.

Proof. By the remark after Theorem 3.6.5, the function f has the property that $f(U) - f(V) \in \mathbf{S}_1$ if U and V are unitary operators such that $U - V \in \mathbf{S}_1$.

We define the operators U and V on $L^2(\mathbb{T})$ by

$$Uf = \overline{z}f$$
 and $Vf = \overline{z}f - 2(f, 1)\overline{z}, \quad f \in L^2.$

It is easy to see that U and V are unitary operators and $\operatorname{rank}(V - U) = 1$. It is also easy to verify that for $n \ge 0$

$$V^{n} z^{j} = \begin{cases} z^{j-n}, & j \ge n \text{ or } j < 0, \\ -z^{j-n}, & 0 \le j < n. \end{cases}$$

Hence, for every continuous function f on \mathbb{T} ,

$$\begin{split} \left((f(V) - f(U))z^{j}, z^{k} \right) &= \sum_{n > 0} \widehat{f}(n) \left((V^{n}z^{j}, z^{k}) - (z^{j-n}, z^{k}) \right) \\ &+ \sum_{n < 0} \widehat{f}(n) \left((V^{n}z^{j}, z^{k}) - (z^{j-n}, z^{k}) \right) \\ &= -2 \begin{cases} \widehat{f}(j-k), & j \ge 0, \ k < 0, \\ \widehat{f}(j-k), & j < 0, \ k \ge 0, \\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases} \end{split}$$

Thus, if $f(U) - f(V) \in \mathbf{S}_1$, then the operators on ℓ^2 with Hankel matrices $\{\widehat{f}(j+k)\}_{j\geq 0, k\geq 1}$ and $\{\widehat{f}(-j-k)\}_{j\geq 0, k\geq 1}$ belong to \mathbf{S}_1 . We can now use the trace class criterion for Hankel operators (see § 2, Subsection 3) and conclude that $f \in B_1^1(\mathbb{T})$. \Box

We remark that the construction in the proof of Theorem 1.5.1 is taken from the paper [9].

It is convenient to introduce in this section the notation |||M||| for the norm of a matrix M.

To state a corollary to Theorem 1.5.1, we need the Banach space $(OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})$, which will be studied in detail in §3.12. Here we only mention that $(OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T}) = \{f' + c\overline{z} : f \in OL(\mathbb{T}), c \in \mathbb{C}\}$ (see Corollary 3.12.6). Moreover, as always in this paper, the derivative is understood in the complex sense, that is, $f'(\zeta) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \lim_{\tau \to \zeta} (\tau - \zeta)^{-1} (f(\tau) - f(\zeta))$.

Corollary 1.5.2. Let u be the Poisson integral of a function f in $(OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})$. Then $\||\nabla u|\| \in L^1(\mathbb{D})$ and $\||\|\nabla u|\| \|_{L^1(\mathbb{D})} \leq \operatorname{const} \cdot \|f\|_{(OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})}$.

Proof. Let f = g', where $g \in OL(\mathbb{T})$. Then $f \in B_1^0(\mathbb{T})$ since $g \in B_1^1(\mathbb{T})$. It suffices to use the characterization of the Besov class $B_1^0(\mathbb{T})$ in terms of harmonic extension (see § 2). It remains to observe that the conclusion of the corollary is obvious for the function $f(z) = z^{-1} = \overline{z}$. \Box

To state a stronger necessary condition for operator Lipschitzness, we need the notion of Carleson measures. Let μ be a positive Borel measure on the open unit disk \mathbb{D} . The well-known Carleson theorem says that the Hardy class H^p is contained in $L^p(\mu)$ ($0) if and only if for any point <math>\zeta$ of the unit circle \mathbb{T} and any r > 0

$$\mu\{z \in \mathbb{D} \colon |z - \zeta| < r\} \leqslant \text{const} \cdot r.$$

Such measures μ are called *Carleson measures* on the disk \mathbb{D} . Note that the Carleson condition does not depend on $p \in (0, +\infty)$. More detailed information about

Carleson measures can be found, for example, in [50] and [51]. We need the following equivalent reformulation of the Carleson condition:

$$\sup_{a\in\mathbb{D}}\int_{\mathbb{D}}\frac{1-|a|^2}{|1-\overline{a}z|^2}\,d\mu(z)<+\infty\tag{1.5.1}$$

(see, for example, [50], Lecture VII). The condition (1.5.1) means that $||k_a||_{L^2(\mu)} \leq$ const $||k_a||_{H^2}$ for any $a \in \mathbb{D}$, where $k_a(z) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} (1 - z\overline{a})^{-1}$ is the reproducing kernel of the Hilbert space H^2 .

We denote by $CM(\mathbb{D})$ the space of complex Radon measures μ in \mathbb{D} such that $|\mu|$ is a Carleson measure, and by $\|\mu\|_{CM(\mathbb{D})}$ the norm of the identity embedding from H^1 to $L^1(|\mu|)$. It is well known that the (quasi-)norm of the identity embedding operator from H^p to $L^p(|\mu|)$ is equal to $\|\mu\|_{CM(\mathbb{D})}^{1/p}$ for all $p \in (0, +\infty)$.

Everything said above about Carleson measures on \mathbb{D} has natural analogues in the upper half-plane \mathbb{C}_+ . In this case the Carleson condition for a positive Borel measure μ in \mathbb{C}_+ can be rewritten as follows:

$$\mu\{z \in \mathbb{C}_+ \colon |z - t| < r\} \leqslant \operatorname{const} \cdot r$$

for all $t \in \mathbb{R}$ and all r > 0. The analogue of (1.5.1) is the inequality

$$\sup_{a \in \mathbb{C}_+} \int_{\mathbb{C}_+} \frac{\operatorname{Im} a}{|z - \overline{a}|^2} \, d\mu(z) < \infty$$

In particular, in the same way we can introduce the space $CM(\mathbb{C}_+)$ and the norm in it.

Let f be a function (a distribution) on the unit circle \mathbb{T} . We denote by $\mathcal{P}f$ the Poisson integral of f.

Theorem 1.5.3. Let $f \in (OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})$. Then $||| \nabla(\mathcal{P}f) ||| dm_2 \in CM(\mathbb{D})$.

Proof. Let $f \in (OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})$. Then it follows from Theorem 3.12.10 and Corollary 1.5.2 that

$$\int_{\mathbb{D}} \| ((\nabla u) \circ \varphi)(z) \| \cdot |\varphi'(z)| \, d\boldsymbol{m}_2 \leqslant \text{const} \, \|f\|_{(\text{OL})'_{\text{loc}}(\mathbb{T})} \tag{1.5.2}$$

for every linear-fractional automorphism φ of the unit disk \mathbb{D} , where $u = \mathcal{P}f$. Now put $\varphi(z) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} (1 - \overline{a}z)^{-1}(a - z)$, where $a \in \mathbb{D}$. Making the change of variable $z = \varphi(w)$ in the integral in (1.5.2), we find that

$$\sup_{a\in\mathbb{D}}\int_{\mathbb{D}}\left\|\left(\nabla u\right)(w)\right\|\frac{1-|a|^{2}}{|1-\overline{a}w|^{2}}\,d\boldsymbol{m}_{2}(w)\leqslant\operatorname{const}\|f\|_{(\operatorname{OL})'(\mathbb{T})}$$

Thus, the measure $\|\nabla u\| dm_2 = \|\nabla (\mathcal{P}f)\| dm_2$ satisfies the condition (1.5.1). \Box

The following result is a reformulation of Theorem 1.5.3.

Theorem 1.5.4. Let $f \in OL(\mathbb{T})$. Then² ||| Hess $\mathcal{P}f ||| dm_2 \in CM(\mathbb{D})$.

 $^{^{2}}$ Here and in what follows Hess denotes the Hessian, that is, the matrix of second order partial derivatives.

We now proceed to Poisson integrals of functions on \mathbb{R} . If $f \in L^1(\mathbb{R}, (1+x^2)^{-1} dx)$, then the Poisson integral can be defined in the standard way. We need the Poisson integral of functions f such that $f' \in L^1(\mathbb{R}, (1+x^2)^{-1} dx)$. Clearly, it suffices to consider a real function f. Let u be the Poisson integral of f', and let v be a harmonic conjugate of u. The function u + iv has a primitive F such that the boundary-value function of Re F coincides with f everywhere on \mathbb{R} . The function Fis not uniquely determined, because the harmonic conjugate v is not uniquely determined. The family $\{v + c\}_{c \in \mathbb{R}}$ consists of all functions harmonically conjugate to u. We need a primitive of u + i(v + c) in the form $F + ciz + i\alpha$, where $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$. Note that $\operatorname{Re}(F + ciz + i\alpha) = \operatorname{Re} F - cy$. Thus, it is natural to define the Poisson integral of f as the class of functions $\{\operatorname{Re} F - cy\}_{c \in \mathbb{R}}$. Since Hess y = 0, the Hessian of the Poisson integral Hess $\mathcal{P}f$ of f is uniquely determined.

In the next theorem $(OL)'(\mathbb{R}) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \{ f' \colon f \in OL(\mathbb{R}) \}.$

Theorem 1.5.5. Let $f \in (OL)'(\mathbb{R})$. Then $||| \nabla \mathcal{P} f ||| dm_2 \in CM(\mathbb{C}_+)$.

Proof. Let $f \in (OL)'(\mathbb{R})$. Then it follows from Theorem 3.12.9 and Corollary 1.5.2 that

$$\int_{\mathbb{D}} \| ((\nabla u) \circ \varphi)(z) \| \cdot |\varphi'(z)| \, d\boldsymbol{m}_2 \leqslant \text{const} \, \|f\|_{(\text{OL})'(\mathbb{R})} \tag{1.5.3}$$

for any automorphism φ in $\operatorname{Aut}(\widehat{\mathbb{C}})$ such that $\varphi(\mathbb{D}) = \mathbb{C}_+$, where $u = \mathcal{P}f$. Now take $\varphi(z) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} (1-z)^{-1}(a-\overline{a}z)$, where $a \in \mathbb{C}_+$. Making the substitution $z = (w-\overline{a})^{-1}(w-a)$ in the integral in (1.5.2), we get that

$$\sup_{a \in \mathbb{C}_+} \int_{\mathbb{C}_+} \left\| \| (\nabla u)(w) \| \right\| \frac{2 \operatorname{Im} a}{|w - \overline{a}|^2} \, d\boldsymbol{m}_2(w) \leqslant \operatorname{const} \| f \|_{(\operatorname{OL})'_{\operatorname{loc}}(\mathbb{T})}$$

The last condition is equivalent to the measure $\|\nabla u\| dm_2$ being Carleson. \Box

Theorem 1.5.6. Let $f \in OL(\mathbb{R})$. Then ||| Hess $\mathcal{P}f ||| dm_2 \in CM(\mathbb{C}_+)$.

The necessary conditions for operator Lipschitzness given above were originally obtained in [56] and [58]. Namely, it was shown in [56] that if $f \in OL(\mathbb{T})$, then both Hankel operators H_f and $H_{\overline{f}}$ map the Hardy class H^1 to the Besov class $B_1^1(\mathbb{T})$ (the class of such functions f is denoted by L in [56]). Semmes observed that $f \in L$ if and only if the measure $\|$ Hess $\mathcal{P}f \| dm_2$ is Carleson (see [59], where the proof of this equivalence is given). A similar result also holds for functions on \mathbb{R} (see [58]). It was also shown in [56] that the necessary condition for operator Lipschitzness discussed above is not sufficient. What is more, it is not even sufficient for Lipschitzness.

We now consider the spaces $\mathbb{P}_+(b_{\infty}^{-1}(\mathbb{T}))$ and $\mathbb{P}_+(b_{1,\infty}^{-1}(\mathbb{T}))$ which are the closures of the set of analytic polynomials in the Besov spaces $B_{\infty}^{-1}(\mathbb{T})$ and $B_{1,\infty}^{-1}(\mathbb{T})$. It is well known that these spaces admit the following descriptions in terms of analytic extension to the unit disk:

$$\mathbb{P}_{+}(b_{\infty}^{-1}(\mathbb{T})) = \left\{ h: \lim_{r \to 1^{-}} (1-r) \|h(rz)\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{T})} = 0 \right\}$$
$$\mathbb{P}_{+}(b_{1,\infty}^{-1}(\mathbb{T})) = \left\{ h: \lim_{r \to 1^{-}} (1-r) \|h(rz)\|_{L^{1}(\mathbb{T})} = 0 \right\}.$$

It was also observed in [56] that the space \mathbb{P}_+L is dual to the space of analytic functions g on \mathbb{D} that admit a representation

$$g = \sum_{n} \varphi_{n} \psi_{n}, \quad \text{where} \quad \varphi_{n} \in H^{1}, \quad \psi_{n} \in \mathbb{P}_{+}(b_{\infty}^{-1}(\mathbb{T})), \qquad (1.5.4)$$
$$\sum_{n} \|\varphi_{n}\|_{H^{1}} \|\psi_{n}\|_{\mathbb{P}_{+}(b_{\infty}^{-1}(\mathbb{T}))} < \infty.$$

Obviously, such functions g belong to the space $\mathbb{P}_+(b_{1,\infty}^{-1}(\mathbb{T}))$ whose dual space can be identified naturally with the Besov space $\mathbb{P}_+B_{\infty,1}^1(\mathbb{T})$ of functions analytic in \mathbb{D} . Nevertheless, not every function in $\mathbb{P}_+(b_{1,\infty}^{-1}(\mathbb{T}))$ can be represented in the form (1.5.4). Otherwise, we would have the equality $L = B_{\infty,1}^1(\mathbb{T})$, which is impossible because the condition that $f \in L$, though necessary for operator Lipschitzness, is not sufficient.

Remark. The space

$$L = \{ f \in BMO(\mathbb{R}) : \| Hess \mathcal{P}f \| d\boldsymbol{m}_2 \in CM(\mathbb{C}_+) \}$$

is the limit space of the scale of Triebel–Lizorkin spaces $F_{p,q}^s(\mathbb{R})$, and is denoted by $F_{\infty,1}^1(\mathbb{R})$ (see [27], §5). The Triebel–Lizorkin space $F_{\infty,1}^1(\mathbb{T})$ of functions on \mathbb{T} is defined similarly. The necessary conditions for operator Lipschitzness obtained above can be reformulated as follows: $OL(\mathbb{R}) \subset F_{\infty,1}^1(\mathbb{R})$ and $OL(\mathbb{T}) \subset F_{\infty,1}^1(\mathbb{T})$.

1.6. A sufficient condition for operator Lipschitzness in terms of Besov classes

In this section we show that the functions in the Besov class $B^1_{\infty,1}(\mathbb{R})$ (see § 2) are operator Lipschitz. We also obtain a similar result for functions on the unit circle. The proofs given here differ from the original proofs in [56] and [58] and are based on the operator Bernstein inequalities (see § 1.4).

Theorem 1.6.1. Let $f \in B^1_{\infty,1}(\mathbb{R})$. Then f is operator Lipschitz and

$$||f(A) - f(B)|| \leq \text{const} ||f||_{B^{1}_{\infty,1}} ||A - B||$$
 (1.6.1)

for any self-adjoint operators A and B with bounded difference A - B.

Proof. As we observed in the Introduction (see Theorem 3.2.1 below), it suffices to prove (1.6.1) for bounded self-adjoint operators A and B.

Without loss of generality we can assume that f(0) = 0. Consider the functions $f_n = f * W_n$ defined by (2.2). Put $g_n \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} f_n - f_n(0)$. It follows from the definition of $B^1_{\infty,1}(\mathbb{R})$ (see § 2) that $\sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} g'_n = f'$ and the series converges uniformly on \mathbb{R} . Hence the series $\sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} g_n$ converges uniformly on each compact subset of \mathbb{R} . Thus,

$$\sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} g_n(A) = f(A) \quad \text{and} \quad \sum_{n=-\infty}^{\infty} g_n(B) = f(B),$$

with both series absolutely convergent in the operator norm.

Since obviously $f_n \in \mathscr{E}_{2^n+1} \cap L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$, the operator Bernstein inequality (1.4.5) lets us conclude that

$$\|f(A) - f(B)\| \leq \left\| \sum_{n = -\infty}^{\infty} \left(g_n(A) - g_n(B) \right) \right\| = \left\| \sum_{n = -\infty}^{\infty} \left(f_n(A) - f_n(B) \right) \right\|$$
$$\leq \sum_{n = -\infty}^{\infty} 2^{n+1} \|f_n\|_{L^{\infty}} \|A - B\| \leq \text{const} \|f\|_{B^1_{\infty,1}} \|A - B\|.$$

In a similar way one can prove the following analogue of Theorem 1.6.1 for functions on the unit circle.

Theorem 1.6.2. Let $f \in B^1_{\infty,1}(\mathbb{T})$. Then f is operator Lipschitz and

$$||f(U) - f(V)|| \le \text{const} ||f||_{B^1_{\infty,1}} ||U - V||, \quad f \in B^1_{\infty,1}(\mathbb{T}),$$

for any unitary operators U and V.

The following theorem lets us combine the necessary conditions obtained in $\S 1.5$ with the sufficient conditions of the present section.

Theorem 1.6.3. $B^1_{\infty,1}(\mathbb{T}) \subset OL(\mathbb{T}) \subset F^1_{\infty,1}(\mathbb{T})$ and $B^1_{\infty,1}(\mathbb{R}) \subset OL(\mathbb{T}) \subset F^1_{\infty,1}(\mathbb{R})$.

It turned out that the functions in $B^1_{\infty,1}(\mathbb{R})$ are not only operator Lipschitz, but also operator differentiable.

Theorem 1.6.4. Let $f \in B^1_{\infty,1}(\mathbb{R})$. Then f is operator differentiable.

We refer the reader to [58] and [61] for the proof of this theorem.

1.7. Operator Hölder functions

We discuss here other applications of the operator Bernstein inequalities obtained in § 1.4. We show that the class of operator Hölder functions of order α with $0 < \alpha < 1$ coincides with the class of Hölder functions of order α . We also dwell briefly on the case of arbitrary moduli of continuity. The results of this section were obtained in [7] and [8]. Another approach to these problems was found in [49], where the authors obtained similar results for functions in Hölder classes with somewhat worse constants as well as a somewhat weaker result for arbitrary moduli of continuity.

It is well known that the (scalar) Bernstein inequality plays a key role in approximation theory (see, for example, [1], [24], [47], [73]). We refer to the description of smoothness-type properties in terms of approximation by nice functions. The direct theorems of approximation theory give us estimates of the rate of approximation of functions in a given function space X (usually, of smooth functions in some sense or another) by nice functions. The inverse theorems let us conclude that a given function f belongs to a particular function space if f admits certain estimates of the rate of approximation by nice functions. In the case when the direct theorems 'match' with the inverse theorems for a function space X, we obtain a complete description of X in terms of approximation by such nice functions.

In this section we consider function spaces on the unit circle \mathbb{T} and on the real line \mathbb{R} . In the first case the role of nice functions is played by the spaces \mathcal{P}_n of trigonometric polynomials of degree at most n, and in the second case by the spaces \mathscr{E}_{σ} of functions of exponential type at most σ . We shall consider only uniform approximation.

The classical Bernstein inequalities play a decisive role in the proof of inverse theorems of approximation theory. It is easy to see that when we use the operator version of the Bernstein inequality in such a proof, we obtain the corresponding smoothness of a function f on the set of unitary operators if we are dealing with functions on the circle, or on the set of self-adjoint operators if we are dealing with functions on the line.

Let us illustrate this by an example. The classical Jackson theorem says that if f is in the Hölder class $\Lambda_{\alpha}(\mathbb{T})$ with $0 < \alpha < 1$, then

$$\operatorname{dist}(f, \mathcal{P}_n) \leqslant \operatorname{const}(n+1)^{-\alpha} \|f\|_{\Lambda_{\alpha}}.$$
(1.7.1)

Bernstein proved that the converse is also true, that is, if for a function f in $C(\mathbb{T})$ the inequalities (1.7.1) hold with $\alpha \in (0, 1)$, then $f \in \Lambda_{\alpha}(\mathbb{T})$.

We give the standard proof of this result of Bernstein. Without loss of generality we can assume that c = 1. For $n \ge 0$ there exists a trigonometric polynomial f_n such that deg $f_n < 2^n$ and $||f - f_n||_{C(\mathbb{T})} \le 2^{-\alpha n}$. Clearly,

$$||f_n - f_{n-1}||_{C(\mathbb{T})} \leq ||f - f_n||_{C(\mathbb{T})} + ||f - f_{n-1}||_{C(\mathbb{T})} \leq 2^{-\alpha n} (1 + 2^{\alpha}) \leq 3 \cdot 2^{-\alpha n}$$

Consequently,

$$||f_n - f_{n-1}||_{\operatorname{Lip}(\mathbb{T})} \leq 2^n ||f_n - f_{n-1}||_{C(\mathbb{T})} \leq 3 \cdot 2^{(1-\alpha)n}$$

by the Bernstein inequality. In view of the obvious equality $||f_0||_{\text{Lip}(\mathbb{T})} = 0$, we get that

$$\|f_N\|_{\mathrm{Lip}(\mathbb{T})} \leqslant \sum_{n=1}^N \|f_n - f_{n-1}\|_{\mathrm{Lip}(\mathbb{T})} \leqslant 3 \sum_{n=1}^N 2^{(1-\alpha)n} \leqslant \frac{3}{1-2^{\alpha-1}} 2^{(1-\alpha)N}, \quad N \in \mathbb{Z}_+.$$

Let $\zeta, \tau \in \mathbb{T}$, and choose $N \in \mathbb{Z}_+$ such that $2^{-N} < |\zeta - \tau| \leq 2^{1-N}$. Then

$$\begin{split} |f(\zeta) - f(\tau)| &\leq |f(\zeta) - f_N(\zeta)| + |f_N(\zeta) - f_N(\tau)| + |f_N(\xi) - f(\tau)| \\ &\leq 2 \|f - f_N\|_{L^{\infty}} + \|f_N\|_{\text{Lip}} |\zeta - \tau| \\ &\leq 2 \cdot 2^{-\alpha N} + \frac{3}{1 - 2^{\alpha - 1}} 2^{(1 - \alpha)N} |\zeta - \tau| \\ &\leq 2 |\zeta - \tau|^{\alpha} + \frac{3 \cdot 2^{1 - \alpha}}{1 - 2^{\alpha - 1}} |\zeta - \tau|^{\alpha} \leq \frac{8}{1 - 2^{\alpha - 1}} |\zeta - \tau|^{\alpha}. \end{split}$$

The next theorem says that every function in $\Lambda_{\alpha}(\mathbb{T})$ with $0 < \alpha < 1$ is operator Hölder of order α , which is in sharp contrast to the case of Lipschitz functions.

Theorem 1.7.1. Let $f \in \Lambda_{\alpha}(\mathbb{T})$, where $\alpha \in (0,1)$. Then there exists a constant c such that

$$||f(U) - f(V)|| \le c(1 - \alpha)^{-1} ||f||_{\Lambda_{\alpha}} ||U - V||^{\alpha}$$

for any unitary operators U and V.

Proof. Let $f \in \Lambda_{\alpha}(\mathbb{T})$. First we use a direct theorem of approximation theory, the Jackson theorem in our case. By this theorem,

$$\operatorname{dist}(f, \mathcal{P}_n) \leqslant \operatorname{const}(n+1)^{-\alpha} \|f\|_{\Lambda_{\alpha}}, \qquad n \in \mathbb{Z}_+.$$

Repeating almost word-for-word the proof of the corresponding inverse theorem, replacing ζ and τ by unitary operators U and V, and using the operator Bernstein inequality instead of the scalar one, we arrive at the desired result. \Box

A similar result holds also in the case of the line.

Theorem 1.7.2. Let $f \in \Lambda_{\alpha}(\mathbb{R})$ with $\alpha \in (0,1)$. Then there exists a constant c such that

$$||f(A) - f(B)|| \leq c(1 - \alpha)^{-1} ||f||_{\Lambda_{\alpha}} ||A - B||^{\alpha}$$

for any self-adjoint operators A and B.

The proof is based on a similar description of the function class $\Lambda_{\alpha}(\mathbb{R})$ in terms of approximation by entire functions of exponential type.

The direct theorem for the space $\Lambda_{\alpha}(\mathbb{R})$. Let $f \in \Lambda_{\alpha}(\mathbb{R})$ with $0 < \alpha < 1$. Then there exists a c > 0 such that

$$\inf\{h \in \mathscr{E}_{\sigma} \colon \|f - h\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})}\} \leqslant c\sigma^{-\alpha} \|f\|_{\Lambda_{\alpha}(\mathbb{T})}$$
(1.7.2)

for all $\sigma > 0$.

The inverse theorem for the space $\Lambda_{\alpha}(\mathbb{R})$. Let $0 < \alpha < 1$ and let f be a continuous function on \mathbb{R} such that $\lim_{|x|\to\infty} x^{-1}f(x) = 0$. Suppose that (1.7.2) holds for some c > 0 and all $\sigma > 0$. Then $f \in \Lambda_{\alpha}(\mathbb{R})$ and $\|f\|_{\Lambda_{\alpha}(\mathbb{R})} \leq 5c/(1-2^{\alpha-1})$.

The proofs of Theorems 1.7.1 and 1.7.2 were given in more detail in [8]. In the same paper a series of other results were obtained, based ultimately on certain results in approximation theory.

In particular, analogues of Theorems 1.7.1 and 1.7.2 were obtained there for all $\alpha > 0$. We state here some other results obtained in [8] that also can be proved by methods in approximation theory.

A function $\omega : [0, +\infty) \to \mathbb{R}$ is called a *modulus of continuity* if it is a non-negative non-decreasing continuous function such that $\omega(0) = 0$, $\omega(x) > 0$ for x > 0, and $\omega(x+y) \leq \omega(x) + \omega(y)$ for all $x, y \in [0, +\infty)$.

Denote by $\Lambda_{\omega}(\mathbb{R})$ the space of continuous functions f on \mathbb{R} such that

$$||f||_{\Lambda_{\omega}(\mathbb{R})} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \sup_{x \neq y} \frac{|f(x) - f(y)|}{\omega(|x - y|)} < +\infty.$$

We can define the space $\Lambda_{\omega}(\mathbb{T})$ similarly.

Let

$$\omega_*(x) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} x \int_x^\infty \frac{\omega(t)}{t^2} dt.$$
(1.7.3)

Theorem 1.7.3. Let $f \in \Lambda_{\omega}(\mathbb{R})$, where ω is a modulus of continuity. Then

$$||f(A) - f(B)|| \leq c ||f||_{\Lambda_{\omega}(\mathbb{R})} \omega_*(||A - B||)$$

for any self-adjoint operators A and B, where c is an absolute constant.

A similar result also holds for functions f in $\Lambda_{\omega}(\mathbb{T})$.

1.8. Hölder functions under perturbations by operators of Schatten–von Neumann classes

In this section we consider another application of the operator Bernstein inequalities in § 1.4. Let f be a function of Hölder class $\Lambda_{\alpha}(\mathbb{R})$ with $0 < \alpha < 1$, and let $p \ge 1$. Suppose that A and B are self-adjoint operators and $B - A \in S_p$. What can we say about the operator f(A) - f(B)? This question was studied in detail in [9]. We state here the result in [9] in the case p > 1.

Theorem 1.8.1. Let p > 1 and $0 < \alpha < 1$. Then

$$\|f(A) - f(B)\|_{\mathbf{S}_{p/\alpha}} \leq \operatorname{const} \|f\|_{\Lambda_{\alpha}} \|A - B\|_{\mathbf{S}_{p}}^{\alpha}$$

for any self-adjoint operators A and B with difference in S_p .

We omit the proof of Theorem 1.8.1 and refer the reader to [9]. The case p = 1 is also considered in detail in [9]. The conclusion of Theorem 1.8.1 is false for p = 1. Also, in [9] there is an analogue of Theorem 1.8.1 for all positive α , and more general problems of perturbations by operators in symmetrically normed ideals are considered.

Chapter II. Schur multipliers and double operator integrals

In this chapter we study Schur multipliers, both discrete ones and Schur multipliers with respect to spectral measures. We use a description of discrete Schur multipliers that is based on Grothendieck's theorem (see Pisier's book [65] and the paper [66]). We refine this result in the case when the initial function is defined on a product of topological spaces and is continuous in each variable. We also obtain a refinement of the general result for Borel functions on a product of topological spaces.

We then define double operator integrals and Schur multipliers with respect to spectral measures. The study of such Schur multipliers in the case of Borel functions on a product of topological spaces can be reduced to discrete Schur multipliers.

2.1. Discrete Schur multipliers

We denote by $\ell^p(\mathcal{T})$ the space of complex functions $\alpha: t \mapsto \alpha_t$ defined on a not necessarily countable or finite set \mathcal{T} and such that $\sum_{t \in \mathcal{T}} |\alpha_t|^p < \infty$, with the norm $\|\alpha\|_p = \left(\sum_{t \in \mathcal{T}} |\alpha_t|^p\right)^{1/p}$, where $p \in [1, +\infty)$. For $p = \infty$ the space $\ell^p(\mathcal{T})$ consists of all bounded complex functions $\alpha: t \mapsto \alpha_t$ on \mathcal{T} , and $\|\alpha\|_{\infty} = \sup_{t \in \mathcal{T}} |\alpha_t|$. In those cases when we have to specify the set \mathcal{T} on which the family α is defined, we will write $\|\alpha\|_{\ell^p(\mathcal{T})}$ instead of $\|\alpha\|_p$. We denote by $c_0(\mathcal{T})$ the subspace of $\ell^{\infty}(\mathcal{T})$ consisting of the functions α tending to zero at infinity.

Let S and T be arbitrary non-empty sets. With each bounded operator $A: \ell^2(T) \to \ell^2(S)$ one can associate a unique matrix $\{a(s,t)\}_{(s,t)\in S\times T}$ such that $(Ax)_s = \sum_{t\in T} a(s,t)x_t$ for all $x = \{x_t\}_{t\in T}$ in $\ell^2(T)$. In this case we say that the matrix $\{a(s,t)\}_{(s,t)\in S\times T}$ induces a bounded operator $A: \ell^2(T) \to \ell^2(S)$. Let

$$\|\{a(s,t)\}_{(s,t)\in\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T}}\|\stackrel{\text{def}}{=}\|A\| \qquad \text{and} \qquad \|\{a(s,t)\}_{(s,t)\in\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T}}\|_{\mathcal{S}_1}\stackrel{\text{def}}{=}\|A\|_{\mathcal{S}_1}$$

When $A \notin \mathbf{S}_1(\ell^2(\mathcal{T}), \ell^2(\mathcal{S}))$, we assume that the last norm equals ∞ . If the matrix $\{a(s,t)\}_{(s,t)\in\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T}}$ does not induce a bounded operator from $\ell^2(\mathcal{T})$ to $\ell^2(\mathcal{S})$, then we assume that its operator norm (as well as its trace norm) equals ∞ . Let $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})$ be the set of matrices $\{a(s,t)\}_{(s,t)\in\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T}}$ inducing bounded operators from $\ell^2(\mathcal{T})$ to $\ell^2(\mathcal{S})$. Sometimes we write $\|\{a(s,t)\}_{(s,t)\in\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T}}\|_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})}$ instead of $\|\{a(s,t)\}_{(s,t)\in\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T}}\|_{\mathbf{S}_1}$ and $\|\{a(s,t)\}_{(s,t)\in\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T}}\|_{\mathbf{S}_1(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})}$ instead of $\|\{a(s,t)\}_{(s,t)\in\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T}}\|_{\mathbf{S}_1}$.

A matrix $\Phi = {\Phi(s,t)}_{(s,t)\in S\times T}$ is called a *Schur multiplier* of the space $\mathcal{B}(S\times T)$ if for every matrix $A = {a(s,t)}_{(s,t)\in S\times T}$ in $\mathcal{B}(S\times T)$ the matrix $\Phi \star A \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} {\Phi(s,t)a(s,t)}_{(s,t)\in S\times T}$ also belongs to $\mathcal{B}(S\times T)$.

We denote by $\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S} \times \mathcal{T})$ the set of Schur multipliers of $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{S} \times \mathcal{T})$. It is easy to deduce from the closed graph theorem that the Schur multipliers induce bounded operators on $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{S} \times \mathcal{T})$. Let

$$\|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \sup\{\|\Phi\star A\| \colon A \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T}), \ \|A\|_{\mathcal{B}} \leqslant 1\}.$$

Hence by duality

$$\|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})} = \sup\{\|\Phi \star A\|_{\mathbf{S}_1} \colon A \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T}), \ \|A\|_{\mathbf{S}_1} \leqslant 1\}.$$
(2.1.1)

It is easy to see that

$$\|A\|_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})} = \sup \|A\|_{\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{S}_0\times\mathcal{T}_0)}, \qquad \|A\|_{\mathcal{S}_1(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})} = \sup \|A\|_{\mathcal{S}_1(\mathcal{S}_0\times\mathcal{T}_0)}, \\ \|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})} = \sup \|\varphi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S}_0\times\mathcal{T}_0)},$$

where the suprema are taken over all finite subsets S_0 and T_0 of the sets S and T.

Note also that $\|\Phi\|_{\ell^{\infty}(S \times T)} \leq \|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(S \times T)}$. It is easy to see that the inequality turns into an equality for every matrix $\{\Phi(s,t)\}_{(s,t)\in S \times T}$ of rank 1. There are other classes of matrices for which this inequality turns into an equality. For example, if each row (or each column) of Φ has at most one non-zero entry, then $\|\Phi\|_{\ell^{\infty}(S \times T)} = \|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(S \times T)}$.

We need one more characteristic of the matrix Φ . Let

$$\|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}_0(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \sup\{\|\Phi \star A\| \colon A \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T}), \ \|A\| \leqslant 1, \ a(t,t) = 0 \text{ for } t \in \mathcal{S} \cap \mathcal{T}\}.$$

We denote by $\mathfrak{M}_0(\mathcal{S} \times \mathcal{T})$ the set of matrices $\Phi = \{\Phi(s,t)\}_{(s,t)\in\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T}}$ such that $\|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}_0(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})} < \infty$. Obviously, $\|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}_0(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})} \leq \|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})}$. It is easy to see that

$$\|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}_0(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})} = \sup \|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}_0(\mathcal{S}_0\times\mathcal{T}_0)},$$

where the supremum is taken over all finite subsets S_0 and T_0 of S and T.

We also observe that if the matrices $\Phi = \{\Phi(s,t)\}_{(s,t)\in \mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T}}$ and $\Psi = \{\Psi(s,t)\}_{(s,t)\in \mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T}}$ coincide off the 'diagonal' $\{(t,t): t\in \mathcal{S}\cap\mathcal{T}\}$, then

$$\|\Phi - \Psi\|_{\mathfrak{M}_0(\mathcal{S} \times \mathcal{T})} = 0 \quad \text{and} \quad \|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}_0(\mathcal{S} \times \mathcal{T})} = \|\Psi\|_{\mathfrak{M}_0(\mathcal{S} \times \mathcal{T})}.$$

We note that $\|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}_0(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})} = \|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})}$ if $\mathcal{S}\cap\mathcal{T} = \emptyset$.

Lemma 2.1.1. Let $\Phi \in \ell^{\infty}(S \times T)$, where S and T are arbitrary sets such that $S \cap T \neq \emptyset$. Then

$$\max\{\|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}_{0}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})}, \|\Phi(t,t)\|_{\ell^{\infty}(\mathcal{S}\cap\mathcal{T})}\} \leq \|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})} \leq 2\|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}_{0}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})} + \|\Phi(t,t)\|_{\ell^{\infty}(\mathcal{S}\cap\mathcal{T})}.$$

Proof. The first inequality is obvious. Let us prove the second. Denote by χ the characteristic function of the set $\{(s,t) \in \mathcal{S} \times \mathcal{T} : s = t\}$. It is easy to see that $\|\chi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})} = 1$, whence $\|1 - \chi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})} \leq \|1\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})} + \|\chi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})} = 2$. Let $A \in \mathcal{B}(S \times T)$ and $\|A\| \leq 1$. Then $\Phi \star A = \Phi \star (1 - \chi) \star A + \Phi \star \chi \star A$. It remains to observe that

$$\begin{split} \|\Phi \star (1-\chi) \star A\| &\leqslant \|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}_{0}(\mathcal{S} \times \mathcal{T})} \|(1-\chi) \star A\| \leqslant 2 \|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}_{0}(\mathcal{S} \times \mathcal{T})}, \\ \|\Phi \star \chi \star A\| &\leqslant \|\Phi \star \chi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S} \times \mathcal{T})} = \|\Phi(t,t)\|_{\ell^{\infty}(\mathcal{S} \cap \mathcal{T})}. \end{split}$$

Corollary 2.1.2. If $\Phi(t,t) = 0$ for all $t \in S \cap T$, then

$$\|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}_0(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})} \leqslant \|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})} \leqslant 2\|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}_0(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})}.$$

Lemma 2.1.3. Let S be a Hausdorff topological space. Suppose that the set $S \cap T$ has no isolated points in S. Then $\|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}_0(S \times T)} = \|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(S \times T)}$ for any function $\Phi \in \ell^{\infty}(S \times T)$ continuous in the variable $s \in S$.

Proof. It suffices to prove that $\|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})} \leq \|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}_0(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})}$, or, what is the same, $\|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S}_0\times\mathcal{T}_0)} \leq \|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}_0(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})}$ for all finite subsets \mathcal{S}_0 and \mathcal{T}_0 of the sets \mathcal{S} and \mathcal{T} . Fix finite subsets \mathcal{S}_0 and \mathcal{T}_0 of \mathcal{S} and \mathcal{T} . Obviously, for any $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists a perturbation $\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_0$ of the set \mathcal{S}_0 such that $\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_0 \cap \mathcal{T}_0 = \emptyset$ and $\|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S}_0\times\mathcal{T}_0)} < \varepsilon +$ $\|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_0\times\mathcal{T}_0)}$. Consequently,

$$\|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S}_0\times\mathcal{T}_0)} < \varepsilon + \|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_0\times\mathcal{T}_0)} = \varepsilon + \|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}_0(\widetilde{\mathcal{S}}_0\times\mathcal{T}_0)} \leqslant \varepsilon + \|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}_0(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})}$$

for any $\varepsilon > 0$. \Box

We are going to consider an analogue of the space $\mathfrak{M}_0(\mathcal{S} \times \mathcal{T})$ that is defined in terms of the S_1 norm instead of the operator norm. To this end we set

$$\begin{aligned} \|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}_{0,\mathbf{S}_{1}}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})} &\stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \sup\{\|\Phi\star A\|_{\mathbf{S}_{1}} \colon A \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T}), \ \|A\|_{\mathbf{S}_{1}} \leqslant 1, \\ a(t,t) = 0 \text{ for } t \in \mathcal{S} \cap \mathcal{T} \} \end{aligned}$$

and $\mathfrak{M}_{0,S_1}(\mathcal{S} \times \mathcal{T}) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \{ \Phi \colon \|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}_{0,S_1}(\mathcal{S} \times \mathcal{T})} < +\infty \}$. It should be noted that there is no need to define a corresponding analogue of $\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S} \times \mathcal{T})$, because it coincides with the same space $\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S} \times \mathcal{T})$ in view of (2.1.1).

One can prove the following facts in the same way as for the operator norm.

Lemma 2.1.4. Let $\Phi \in \ell^{\infty}(S \times T)$, where S and T are arbitrary sets such that $S \cap T \neq \emptyset$. Then

$$\max\{\|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}_{0,S_{1}}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})}, \|\Phi(t,t)\|_{\ell^{\infty}(\mathcal{S}\cap\mathcal{T})}\} \leq \|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})} \leq 2\|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}_{0,S_{1}}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})} + \|\Phi(t,t)\|_{\ell^{\infty}(\mathcal{S}\cap\mathcal{T})}.$$

If $\Phi(t,t) = 0$ for any $t \in S \cap T$, then

$$\|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}_{0,\mathbf{S}_{1}}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})} \leqslant \|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})} \leqslant 2\|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}_{0,\mathbf{S}_{1}}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})}.$$

Corollary 2.1.5. If $\Phi(t,t) = 0$ for all $t \in S \cap T$, then

$$\|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}_{0,\mathfrak{S}_{1}}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})} \leqslant \|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})} \leqslant 2\|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}_{0,\mathfrak{S}_{1}}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})}$$

Lemma 2.1.6. Let S be a Hausdorff topological space. Suppose that the set $S \cap T$ has no isolated points in S. Then $\|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}_{0,S_{1}}(S \times T)} = \|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(S \times T)}$ for any function Φ in $\ell^{\infty}(S \times T)$ that is continuous in the variable $s \in S$.

2.2. A description of discrete Schur multipliers

Theorem 2.2.1. Let $\{u_s\}_{s\in\mathcal{S}}$ and $\{v_t\}_{t\in\mathcal{T}}$ be families of vectors in a (not necessarily separable) Hilbert space \mathscr{H} such that $||u_s|| \cdot ||v_t|| \leq 1$ for all s in \mathcal{S} and t in \mathcal{T} . Put $\Phi(s,t) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} (u_s, v_t)$ for $s \in \mathcal{S}$ and $t \in \mathcal{T}$. Then $\Phi \in \mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S} \times \mathcal{T})$ and $||\Phi||_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S} \times \mathcal{T})} \leq 1$.

Proof. By (2.1.1), it suffices to prove that

$$\|\{a(s,t)(u_s,v_t)\}\|_{S_1} \leq \|\{a(s,t)\}\|_{S_1}$$

for any matrix $\{a(s,t)\}$ that induces a trace class operator. Clearly, it suffices to consider the case when rank $\{a(s,t)\} = 1$. Moreover, one can assume that $\|a(s,t)\|_{S_1} = 1$. Then $a(s,t) = \alpha_s \beta_t$ for some $\alpha \in \ell^2(S)$ and $\beta \in \ell^2(T)$ such that $\|\alpha\|_{\ell^2(S)} = \|\beta\|_{\ell^2(T)} = 1$. Let $\{e_j\}_{j \in J}$ be an orthonormal basis in \mathscr{H} , and put $\hat{x}(j) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} (x, e_j)$ for $j \in J$. Then

$$\begin{split} \|\{\alpha_{s}\beta_{t}(u_{s},v_{t})\}\|_{\boldsymbol{S}_{1}} &\leq \sum_{j\in J} \|\{\alpha_{s}\beta_{t}\widehat{u}_{s}(j)\overline{\widehat{v_{t}(j)}})\}\|_{\boldsymbol{S}_{1}} \\ &= \sum_{j\in J} \|\{\alpha_{s}\widehat{u}_{s}(j)\}\|_{\ell^{2}(\mathcal{S})}\|\{\beta_{t}\overline{\widehat{v_{t}(j)}}\}\|_{\ell^{2}(\mathcal{T})} \\ &\leq \left(\sum_{j\in J} \|\{\alpha_{s}\widehat{u}_{s}(j)\}\|_{\ell^{2}(\mathcal{S})}^{2}\right)^{1/2} \left(\sum_{j\in J} \|\{\beta_{t}\overline{\widehat{v_{t}(j)}}\}\|_{\ell^{2}(\mathcal{T})}^{2}\right)^{1/2}. \end{split}$$

Obviously,

$$\sum_{j \in J} \|\{\alpha_s \widehat{u}_s(j)\}\|_{\ell^2(\mathcal{S})}^2 = \sum_{j \in J} \sum_{s \in \mathcal{S}} |\alpha_s|^2 |\widehat{u}_s(j)|^2$$
$$= \sum_{s \in \mathcal{S}} |\alpha_s|^2 \sum_{j \in J} |\widehat{u}_s(j)|^2 = \sum_{s \in \mathcal{S}} |\alpha_s|^2 \|u_s\|^2 \leqslant \sup_{s \in \mathcal{S}} \|u_s\|^2.$$

Similarly, $\sum_{j \in J} \|\{\beta_t \overline{\widetilde{v}_t(j)}\}\|_{\ell^2(\mathcal{T})}^2 \leq \sup_{t \in \mathcal{T}} \|v_t\|^2$. Hence

 $\|\{\alpha_s\beta_t(u_s,v_t)\}\|_{\boldsymbol{S}_1} \leqslant \sup_{s\in\mathcal{S}} \|u_s\|\sup_{t\in\mathcal{T}} \|u_t\| \leqslant 1.$

It is very non-trivial that the converse also holds (see Theorem 5.1 of the monograph [65], and also [66]). We state this result without a proof.

Theorem 2.2.2. Let $\Phi \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} {\Phi(s,t)}$ be a Schur multiplier of $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{S} \times \mathcal{T})$, and let $\|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}} \leq 1$. Then there are two families ${u_s}_{s \in S}$ and ${v_t}_{t \in \mathcal{T}}$ of vectors in a (not necessarily separable) Hilbert space \mathscr{H} such that $\|u_s\| \leq 1$ for all $s \in S$, $\|v_t\| \leq 1$ for all $t \in \mathcal{T}$, and

$$\Phi(s,t) = (u_s, v_t), \qquad s \in \mathcal{S}, \quad t \in \mathcal{T}.$$

Remark on Theorem 2.2.2. In this theorem we can additionally require that the linear spans of both the family $\{u_s\}_{s\in\mathcal{S}}$ and the family $\{v_t\}_{t\in\mathcal{T}}$ are dense in \mathscr{H} . Indeed, let \mathscr{H}_1 be the closed linear span of the family $\{v_t\}_{t\in\mathcal{T}}$ and let P_1 be the
orthogonal projection onto \mathscr{H}_1 . Then $\{P_1u_s\}_{s\in\mathcal{S}}$ and $\{v_t\}_{t\in\mathcal{T}}$ are families in the Hilbert space \mathscr{H}_1 such that $\Phi(s,t) = (P_1u_s,v_t)$ for all $(s,t) \in \mathcal{S} \times \mathcal{T}$. Now let \mathscr{H}_2 be the closed linear span of the family $\{P_1u_s\}_{s\in\mathcal{S}}$ and let P_2 be the orthogonal projection onto \mathscr{H}_2 . Then $\{P_1u_s\}_{s\in\mathcal{S}}$ and $\{P_2v_t\}_{t\in\mathcal{T}}$ are families in \mathscr{H}_2 such that $\Phi(s,t) = (P_1u_s,P_2v_t)$ for $(s,t) \in \mathcal{S} \times \mathcal{T}$. It is clear that the linear spans of the families $\{P_1u_s\}_{s\in\mathcal{S}}$ and $\{P_2v_t\}_{t\in\mathcal{T}}$ are dense in \mathscr{H}_2 .

The following theorem is contained in the results of [39] and [5].

Theorem 2.2.3. Let $\Phi \in \mathfrak{M}(S \times T)$, where S and T are topological spaces. If Φ is continuous in each variable, then there are two families $\{u_s\}_{s \in S}$ and $\{v_t\}_{t \in T}$ in a (not necessarily separable) Hilbert space \mathscr{H} such that:

- (a) the linear span of $\{u_s\}_{s\in\mathcal{S}}$ is dense in \mathscr{H} ;
- (b) the linear span of $\{v_t\}_{t\in\mathcal{T}}$ is dense in \mathscr{H} ;
- (c) the map $s \mapsto u_s$ is weakly continuous;
- (d) the map $t \mapsto v_t$ is weakly continuous;
- (e) $||u_s||^2 \leq ||\Phi||_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})}$ for all $s \in \mathcal{S}$;
- (f) $||v_t||^2 \leq ||\Phi||_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})}$ for all $t \in \mathcal{T}$;
- (g) $\Phi(s,t) = (u_s, v_t)$ for all $(s,t) \in \mathcal{S} \times \mathcal{T}$.

Proof. By Theorem 2.2.2 and the subsequent remark, there are families $\{u_s\}_{s\in\mathcal{S}}$ and $\{v_t\}_{t\in\mathcal{T}}$ satisfying the conditions (a), (b), (e), (f), and (g). The function $s \mapsto (u_s, h)$ is clearly continuous for $h = v_t$, where $t \in \mathcal{T}$. Thus, the function $s \mapsto (u_s, h)$ is continuous for all $h \in \mathscr{H}$ by (b). The map $s \mapsto u_s$ is then weakly continuous. Similarly, from (a) one can deduce weak continuity of the map $t \mapsto v_t$. \Box

Remark. If at least one of the spaces S and T is separable, then the space \mathscr{H} is also separable. Indeed, it suffices to observe that if, for example, S is separable, then the closed linear span of the family $\{u_s\}_{s\in S}$ is separable.

This remark leads us to the following assertion.

Theorem 2.2.4. Let $\Phi \in \mathfrak{M}(S \times T)$, where S and T are topological spaces at least one of which is separable. Suppose that Φ is continuous in each variable. Then there exist a sequence $\{\varphi_n\}_{n\geq 1}$ of continuous functions on S and a sequence $\{\psi_n\}_{n\geq 1}$ of continuous functions on T such that

$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} |\varphi_n(s)|^2 \leqslant \|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})}, \qquad \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} |\psi_n(t)|^2 \leqslant \|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})},$$
$$\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \varphi_n(s)\psi_n(t) = \Phi(s,t)$$

for all $s \in S$ and $t \in T$.

Proof. Let $\{u_s\}_{s\in\mathcal{S}}$ and $\{v_t\}_{t\in\mathcal{T}}$ be two families in a Hilbert space \mathscr{H} whose existence is guaranteed by Theorem 2.2.3. It follows from the remark after that theorem that the space \mathscr{H} is separable. Let $\{e_n\}_{n=1}^N$ be an orthonormal basis in \mathscr{H} , where $0 \leq N \leq \infty$. It remains to define $\varphi_n(s) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} (u_s, e_n)$ and $\psi_n(t) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} (e_n, v_t)$; if $N < \infty$, then $\varphi_n(s) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \psi_n(t) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} 0$ for n > N. \Box

Definition. A map q from a topological space \mathcal{T} to a Hilbert space \mathcal{H} is said to be weakly Borel measurable if the function $t \mapsto (g(t), u)$ is Borel measurable on T for any u in \mathcal{H} .

It is easy to see that we need only verify the Borel measurability of the function $t \mapsto (q(t), u)$ for vectors u in a subset of \mathscr{H} whose linear span is dense in \mathscr{H} .

Theorem 2.2.5. Let S and T be topological spaces, and let $\Phi \in \mathfrak{M}(S \times T)$. Suppose that Φ is Borel measurable in each variable. Then there exist two families $\{u_s\}_{s\in S}$ and $\{v_t\}_{t\in\mathcal{T}}$ in a (not necessarily separable) Hilbert space \mathscr{H} such that:

- (a) the linear span of $\{u_s\}_{s\in\mathcal{S}}$ is dense in \mathscr{H} ;
- (b) the linear span of $\{v_t\}_{t\in\mathcal{T}}$ is dense in \mathscr{H} ;
- (c) the map $s \mapsto u_s$ is weakly Borel measurable;
- (d) the map $t \mapsto v_t$ is weakly Borel measurable;
- (e) $||u_s||^2 \leq ||\Phi||_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})}$ for all $s \in \mathcal{S}$;
- (f) $||v_t||^2 \leq ||\Phi||_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})}$ for all $t \in \mathcal{T}$;
- (g) $\Phi(s,t) = (u_s, v_t)$ for all $(s,t) \in \mathcal{S} \times \mathcal{T}$.

The proof of Theorem 2.2.5 repeats almost word-for-word the proof of Theorem 2.2.3.

Theorem 2.2.6. Let S and T be topological spaces, and let Φ be a Borel function in $\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S} \times \mathcal{T})$. Suppose that μ and ν are σ -finite Borel measures on \mathcal{S} and \mathcal{T} . Then there exist sequences $\{\varphi_k\}_{k\geq 1}$ and $\{\psi_k\}_{k\geq 1}$ such that:

- (a) $\varphi_k \in L^{\infty}(\mu)$ and $\psi_k \in L^{\infty}(\nu)$ for all $k \ge 1$;

- (b) $\sum_{k=1}^{\infty} |\varphi_k(s)|^2 \leq ||\Phi||_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})}$ for μ -almost all $s \in \mathcal{S}$; (c) $\sum_{k=1}^{\infty} |\psi_k(t)|^2 \leq ||\Phi||_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathcal{S}\times\mathcal{T})}$ for ν -almost all $t \in \mathcal{T}$; (d) $\Phi(s,t) = \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \varphi_k(s)\psi_k(t)$ for $\mu \otimes \nu$ -almost all $(s,t) \in \mathcal{S} \times \mathcal{T}$.

Proof. Clearly, we can assume that $\|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(S\times T)} = 1$. Let $\{u_s\}_{s\in\mathcal{S}}$ and $\{v_t\}_{t\in\mathcal{T}}$ be families in a Hilbert space \mathscr{H} whose existence is guaranteed by Theorem 2.2.5. Let $\{e_j\}_{j\in J}$ be an orthonormal basis in \mathscr{H} . Put $\varphi_j(s) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} (u_s, e_j)$ and $\psi_j(t) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} (e_j, v_t)$. Then the functions φ_i and ψ_i are Borel measurable,

$$\sum_{j \in J} |\varphi_j(s)|^2 \leqslant 1 \quad \text{for all } s \in \mathcal{S}, \qquad \sum_{j \in J} |\psi_j(t)|^2 \leqslant 1 \quad \text{for all } t \in \mathcal{T},$$

and

$$\Phi(s,t) = \sum_{j \in J} \varphi_j(s) \psi_j(t) \quad \text{for all } (s,t) \in \mathcal{S} \times \mathcal{T}.$$

This immediately completes the proof of the theorem in the case when J is at most countable. To consider the case of an arbitrary set J, we set $\Psi(s,t) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=}$ $\sum_{j \in J} |\varphi_j(s)| \cdot |\psi_j(t)|$. By the Cauchy–Schwarz inequality,

$$\Psi(s,t) \leqslant \left(\sum_{j \in J} |\varphi_j(s)|^2\right)^{1/2} \left(\sum_{j \in J} |\psi_j(t)|^2\right)^{1/2} \leqslant 1.$$

We can assume that μ and ν are probability measures. Let $J_s \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \{j \in J:$ $\varphi_j(s) \neq 0$, where $s \in \mathcal{S}$. Note that J_s is at most countable for each $s \in \mathcal{S}$, because $\sum_{j \in J} |\varphi_j(s)|^2 \leq 1$. It is easy to see that for all s in S,

$$\begin{split} \sum_{j\in J} |\varphi_j(s)| \int_{\mathcal{T}} |\psi_j(t)| \, d\nu(t) &= \sum_{j\in J_s} |\varphi_j(s)| \int_{\mathcal{T}} |\psi_j(t)| \, d\nu(t) \\ &= \int_{\mathcal{T}} \left(\sum_{j\in J_s} |\varphi_j(s)| \cdot |\psi_j(t)| \right) d\nu(t) = \int_{\mathcal{T}} \Psi(s,t) \, d\nu(t). \end{split}$$

To integrate with respect to s, we now consider the at most countable set

$$J_{\flat} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \bigg\{ j \in J \colon \int_{T} |\psi_{j}(t)| \, d\nu(t) \neq 0 \bigg\}.$$

Then

$$\begin{split} \sum_{j \in J} \int_{\mathcal{S}} |\varphi_j(s)| \, d\mu(s) \int_{\mathcal{T}} |\psi_j(t)| \, d\nu(t) &= \sum_{j \in J_\flat} \int_{\mathcal{S}} |\varphi_j(s)| \, d\mu(s) \int_{\mathcal{T}} |\psi_j(t)| \, d\nu(t) \\ &= \int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(\int_{\mathcal{T}} \Psi(s,t) \, d\nu(t) \right) d\mu(s). \end{split}$$

It is now clear that $\int_{\mathcal{S}} \left(\int_{\mathcal{T}} \sum_{j \in J \setminus J_{\flat}} |\varphi_j(s)| \cdot |\psi_j(t)| \, d\nu(t) \right) d\mu(s) = 0.$ This, together with the inequality $\left| \Phi(s,t) - \sum_{j \in J_{\flat}} \varphi_j(s) \psi_j(t) \right| \leq \sum_{j \in J \setminus J_{\flat}} |\varphi_j(s)| \cdot |\psi_j(t)|$, implies that

$$\sum_{j\in J_\flat}\varphi_j(s)\psi_j(t) = \Phi(s,t)$$

for $\mu \otimes \nu$ -almost all $(s,t) \in \mathcal{S} \times \mathcal{T}$. \Box

We consider some examples of Schur multipliers. Let $\mathcal{M}(\mathbb{T}^2)$ be the space of all complex Borel measures on the 2-torus \mathbb{T}^2 with the norm $\|\mu\|_{\mathcal{M}(\mathbb{T}^2)} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} |\mu|(\mathbb{T})$.

Example. Let $\mu \in \mathcal{M}(\mathbb{T}^2)$. Then $\{\widehat{\mu}(m,n)\} \in \mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{Z}^2)$ and $\|\widehat{\mu}\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{Z}\times\mathbb{Z})} \leq \|\mu\|$.

This fact is an obvious consequence of Theorem 2.2.1. It is clear that not every Schur multiplier $\boldsymbol{a} \in \mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z})$ can be represented as $\boldsymbol{a} = \hat{\mu}$, where $\mu \in \mathcal{M}(\mathbb{T}^2)$. Consider, for example, the case when the matrix $\boldsymbol{a} = \{a_{mn}\}_{m,n\in\mathbb{Z}}$ consists of the same columns (or rows). To be definite, suppose that $a_{mn} = t_n$ for all $m, n \in \mathbb{Z}$. Then $\boldsymbol{a} \in \mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z})$ if and only if $\boldsymbol{a} \in \ell^{\infty}(\mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z})$ and $\|\boldsymbol{a}\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z})} = \|\boldsymbol{a}\|_{\ell^{\infty}(\mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z})} =$ $\|\{t_n\}\|_{\ell^{\infty}}$. Of course, by no means are all such matrices \boldsymbol{a} with bounded entries representable as $\boldsymbol{a} = \hat{\mu}$, where $\mu \in \mathcal{M}(\mathbb{T}^2)$.

On the other hand, if we assume that a matrix $\boldsymbol{a} = \{a_{mn}\}_{m,n\in\mathbb{Z}}$ is a Laurent matrix, that is, $a_{mn} = t_{m-n}$, then the situation changes considerably.

Theorem 2.2.7. Let $A = \{a_{mn}\}_{m,n\in\mathbb{Z}}$ be a Laurent matrix. Then $A \in \mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{Z}^2)$ if and only if $a_{mn} = \widehat{\mu}(m-n)$ for some measure μ in $\mathcal{M}(\mathbb{T})$, and $\|\boldsymbol{a}\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{Z}^2)} = \|\mu\|_{\mathcal{M}(\mathbb{T})}$.

All these results can be generalized to locally compact Abelian groups. In the case of a non-discrete Abelian group G one has to assume that the corresponding functions are continuous in the statement of the analogue of Theorem 2.2.7.

Theorem 2.2.8. Let h be a continuous function on \mathbb{R} . Then the matrix $A = \{h(s-t)\}_{s,t\in\mathbb{R}}$ belongs to $\mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{R}\times\mathbb{R})$ if and only if there exists a complex Borel measure μ such that $h = \mathscr{F}\mu$. Moreover, $||A||_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{R}\times\mathbb{R})} = ||\mu||_{\mathcal{M}(\mathbb{R})}$.

2.3. Double operator integrals

Double operator integrals are expressions of the form

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} \int_{\mathcal{T}} \Phi(s,t) \, dE_1(s) T \, dE_2(t), \qquad (2.3.1)$$

where E_1 and E_2 are spectral measures on a separable Hilbert space \mathcal{H} , Φ is a bounded measurable function, and T is a bounded linear operator on \mathcal{H} .

Double operator integrals appeared in the paper [23]. In the papers [19]–[21] Birman and Solomyak created a nice theory of double operator integrals. Their idea was first to define double operator integrals of the form (2.3.1) for arbitrary bounded measurable functions Φ and operators T of Hilbert–Schmidt class S_2 . For this purpose they introduced a spectral measure \mathscr{E} that takes values in the set of orthogonal projections on the Hilbert space S_2 and is defined by

$$\mathscr{E}(\Lambda \times \Delta)T = E_1(\Lambda)TE_2(\Delta), \qquad T \in \mathbf{S}_2,$$

where Λ and Δ are measurable subsets of S and T. It is clear that left multiplication by $E_1(\Lambda)$ commutes with right multiplication by $E_2(\Delta)$. In [22] it was shown that \mathscr{E} extends to a spectral measure on $S \times T$. In this situation the double operator integral (2.3.1) is defined by

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} \int_{\mathcal{T}} \Phi(s,t) \, dE_1(s) T \, dE_2(t) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \left(\int_{\mathcal{S} \times \mathcal{T}} \Phi \, d\mathscr{E} \right) T.$$

It follows immediately from this definition that

$$\left\| \int_{\mathcal{S}} \int_{\mathcal{T}} \Phi(s,t) \, dE_1(s) T \, dE_2(t) \right\|_{\mathbf{S}_2} \leqslant \|\Phi\|_{L^{\infty}} \|T\|_{\mathbf{S}_2}.$$

If a function Φ possesses the property that

$$T \in \mathbf{S}_1 \quad \Rightarrow \quad \int_{\mathcal{S}} \int_{\mathcal{T}} \Phi(s,t) \, dE_1(s) T \, dE_2(t) \in \mathbf{S}_1,$$

then Φ is called a Schur multiplier of the space S_1 with respect to the spectral measures E_1 and E_2 .

To define double operator integrals (2.3.1) for bounded operators T, we consider the transformer

$$Q \mapsto \int_{\mathcal{T}} \int_{\mathcal{S}} \Phi(t,s) \, dE_2(t) \, Q \, dE_1(s), \qquad Q \in \mathbf{S}_1,$$

and assume that the function $(y, x) \mapsto \Phi(y, x)$ is a Schur multiplier of S_1 with respect to E_2 and E_1 . In this case the transformer

$$T \mapsto \int_{\mathcal{S}} \int_{\mathcal{T}} \Phi(s,t) \, dE_1(s) T \, dE_2(t), \qquad T \in \mathbf{S}_2, \tag{2.3.2}$$

extends by duality to a bounded linear transformer on the space of bounded linear operators on \mathscr{H} . In this case Φ is said to be a *Schur multiplier* (with respect to E_1 and E_2) of the space of bounded linear operators. We denote the space of such Schur multipliers by $\mathfrak{M}(E_1, E_2)$. The norm of Φ in $\mathfrak{M}(E_1, E_2)$ is defined as the norm of the transformer (2.3.2) on the space of bounded linear operators.

It is easy to see that if a function Φ on $\mathcal{S} \times \mathcal{T}$ belongs to the projective tensor product $L^{\infty}(E_1) \widehat{\otimes} L^{\infty}(E_2)$ of the spaces $L^{\infty}(E_1)$ and $L^{\infty}(E_2)$ (that is, Φ admits a representation $\Phi(s,t) = \sum_{n \ge 0} \varphi_n(s) \psi_n(t)$, where $\sum_{n \ge 0} \|\varphi_n\|_{L^{\infty}(E_1)} \|\psi_n\|_{L^{\infty}(E_2)} < \infty$), then $\Phi \in \mathfrak{M}(E_1, E_2)$. For such functions Φ ,

$$\int_{\mathcal{S}} \int_{\mathcal{T}} \Phi(s,t) \, dE_1(s) T \, dE_2(t) = \sum_{n \ge 0} \left(\int_{\mathcal{S}} \varphi_n \, dE_1 \right) T \left(\int_{\mathcal{T}} \psi_n \, dE_2 \right).$$

More generally, $\Phi \in \mathfrak{M}(E_1, E_2)$ if Φ belongs to the *integral projective tensor* product $L^{\infty}(E_1) \widehat{\otimes}_i L^{\infty}(E_2)$ of the spaces $L^{\infty}(E_1)$ and $L^{\infty}(E_2)$, that is, Φ admits a representation

$$\Phi(s,t) = \int_{\Omega} \varphi(s,w)\psi(t,w) \, d\sigma(w), \qquad (2.3.3)$$

where (Ω, σ) is a space with a σ -finite measure, φ is a measurable function on $\mathcal{S} \times \Omega$, ψ is a measurable function on $\mathcal{T} \times \Omega$, and

$$\int_{\Omega} \|\varphi(\cdot, w)\|_{L^{\infty}(E_1)} \|\psi(\cdot, w)\|_{L^{\infty}(E_2)} \, d\sigma(w) < \infty$$

It turns out that all Schur multipliers can be obtained in this way (see Theorem 2.3.1 below).

Another sufficient condition for a function to be a Schur multiplier can be stated in terms of the Haagerup tensor product $L^{\infty}(E_1) \widehat{\otimes}_{h} L^{\infty}(E_2)$, which is defined as the space of functions Φ of the form

$$\Phi(s,t) = \sum_{n \ge 0} \varphi_n(s)\psi_n(t), \qquad (2.3.4)$$

where $\{\varphi_n\}_{n \ge 0} \in L^{\infty}_{E_1}(\ell^2)$ and $\{\psi_n\}_{n \ge 0} \in L^{\infty}_{E_2}(\ell^2)$. Let

$$\|\Phi\|_{L^{\infty}(E_1)\widehat{\otimes}_{\mathrm{h}} L^{\infty}(E_2)} \stackrel{\mathrm{def}}{=} \inf \left\|\sum_{n \ge 0} |\varphi_n|^2 \right\|_{L^{\infty}(E_1)}^{1/2} \left\|\sum_{n \ge 0} |\psi_n|^2 \right\|_{L^{\infty}(E_2)}^{1/2}$$

where the infimum is taken over all representations of Φ in the form (2.3.4). It is easy to verify that if $\Phi \in L^{\infty}(E_1) \widehat{\otimes}_{h} L^{\infty}(E_2)$, then $\Phi \in \mathfrak{M}(E_1, E_2)$ and

$$\iint \Phi(s,t) \, dE_1(s) T \, dE_2(t) = \sum_{n \ge 0} \left(\int \varphi_n \, dE_1 \right) T \left(\int \psi_n \, dE_2 \right), \tag{2.3.5}$$

where the series on the right-hand side is convergent in the weak operator topology, and

$$\|\Phi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(E_1,E_2)} \leqslant \|\Phi\|_{L^{\infty}(E_1)} \bigotimes_{\mathbf{h}} L^{\infty}(E_2).$$

As is clear from the next theorem, the condition $\Phi \in L^{\infty}(E_1) \widehat{\otimes}_{h} L^{\infty}(E_2)$ is not only sufficient, but also necessary. **Theorem 2.3.1.** Let Φ be a measurable function on $S \times T$, and let μ and ν be positive σ -finite measures on S and T which are mutually absolutely continuous with respect to E_1 and E_2 . Then the following conditions are equivalent:

- (a) $\Phi \in \mathfrak{M}(E_1, E_2);$
- (b) $\Phi \in L^{\infty}(E_1) \widehat{\otimes}_i L^{\infty}(E_2);$
- (c) $\Phi \in L^{\infty}(E_1) \widehat{\otimes}_{\mathrm{h}} L^{\infty}(E_2);$
- (d) there exist a σ -finite measure σ on a set Ω and measurable functions φ on $S \times \Omega$ and ψ on $T \times \Omega$ such that (2.3.3) holds and

$$\left\| \left(\int_{\Omega} |\varphi(\cdot, w)|^2 \, d\sigma(w) \right)^{1/2} \right\|_{L^{\infty}(E_1)} \left\| \left(\int_{\Omega} |\psi(\cdot, w)|^2 \, d\sigma(w) \right)^{1/2} \right\|_{L^{\infty}(E_2)} < \infty;$$
(2.3.6)

(e) if an integral operator $f \mapsto \int k(x,y)f(y) d\nu(y)$ from $L^2(\nu)$ to $L^2(\mu)$ belongs to S_1 , then the integral operator $f \mapsto \int \Phi(x,y)k(x,y)f(y) d\nu(y)$ belongs to the same class.

The implications $(d) \Rightarrow (a) \Leftrightarrow (e)$ were established in [21]. In the case of matrix Schur multipliers the implication $(a) \Rightarrow (b)$ was proved in [16]. We refer the reader to [56] for the proof of the equivalence of (a), (b), and (d). The proof of the equivalence of (c) and (d) is elementary.

It is easy to see that the conditions (a)–(e) are also equivalent to the condition that Φ is a Schur multiplier of S_1 .

Note that one can also define double operator integrals of the form (2.3.1) in the case when E_1 and E_2 are spectral measures on different Hilbert spaces and T is an operator from one Hilbert space to another.

Remark. It follows easily from Theorems 2.2.6 and 2.3.1 that if S and T are topological spaces and Φ is a Borel function on $S \times T$ of class $\mathfrak{M}(S \times T)$ (that is, Φ is a discrete Schur multiplier), then $\Phi \in \mathfrak{M}(E_1, E_2)$ for any Borel spectral measures E_1 and E_2 on S and T.

Double operator integrals can also be defined with respect to semispectral measures. We recall that a *semispectral measure* \mathcal{E} on a measurable space $(\mathscr{X}, \mathfrak{B})$ is a map defined on the σ -algebra \mathfrak{B} , with values in the set of bounded linear operators on a Hilbert space \mathscr{H} , countably additive in the strong operator topology, and such that

$$\mathcal{E}(\Delta) \geqslant \mathbf{0}, \quad \Delta \in \mathfrak{B}, \quad \mathcal{E}(\varnothing) = \mathbf{0} \quad \text{and} \quad \mathcal{E}(\mathscr{X}) = I.$$

By Naimark's theorem [46], each semispectral measure \mathcal{E} has a spectral dilation, that is, a spectral measure E defined on the same measurable space $(\mathcal{X}, \mathfrak{B})$, taking values in the set of orthogonal projections on a Hilbert space \mathcal{K} containing \mathcal{H} , and such that

 $\mathcal{E}(\Delta) = P_{\mathscr{H}} E(\Delta) \big| \mathscr{H}, \qquad \Delta \in \mathfrak{B},$

where $P_{\mathscr{H}}$ is the orthogonal projection from \mathscr{K} onto \mathscr{H} . Such a spectral dilation can be chosen to be *minimal* in the sense that

$$\mathscr{K} = \operatorname{clos}\operatorname{span}\{E(\Delta)\mathscr{H}: \Delta \in \mathfrak{B}\}.$$

It was shown in [44] that if E is a minimal spectral dilation of a semispectral measure \mathscr{E} , then E and \mathscr{E} are mutually absolutely continuous.

Integrals with respect to semispectral measures are defined as follows:

$$\int_{\mathscr{X}} \varphi(x) \, d\mathcal{E}(x) = P_{\mathscr{H}} \left(\int_{\mathscr{X}} \varphi(x) \, dE(x) \right) \bigg| \mathscr{H}, \qquad \varphi \in L^{\infty}(\mathcal{E}) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} L^{\infty}(E).$$

If \mathscr{E}_1 and \mathscr{E}_2 are semispectral measures on $(\mathscr{X}_1, \mathfrak{B}_1)$ and $(\mathscr{X}_2, \mathfrak{B}_2)$, \mathcal{E}_1 and \mathcal{E}_2 are spectral dilations of them on Hilbert spaces \mathscr{K}_1 and \mathscr{K}_2 , and a function Φ on $\mathscr{X}_1 \times \mathscr{X}_2$ satisfies the equivalent conditions of Theorem 2.3.1, then the double operator integral with respect to \mathscr{E}_1 and \mathscr{E}_2 is defined by

$$\int_{\mathscr{X}_1} \int_{\mathscr{X}_2} \Phi(x_1, x_2) \, d\mathcal{E}_1(x_1) Q \, d\mathcal{E}_2(x_2)$$
$$= P_{\mathscr{H}}^{[1]} \int_{\mathscr{X}_1} \int_{\mathscr{X}_2} \Phi(x_1, x_2) \, dE_1(x_1) \left(Q P_{\mathscr{H}}^{[2]} \right) \, dE_2(x_2) \bigg| \mathscr{H}$$

for an arbitrary bounded linear operator Q on \mathscr{H} . Here $P_{\mathscr{H}}^{[1]}$ and $P_{\mathscr{H}}^{[2]}$ are the orthogonal projections from \mathscr{K}_1 and \mathscr{K}_2 onto \mathscr{H} . If $\Phi \in L^{\infty}(E_1) \otimes_{\mathrm{h}} L^{\infty}(E_2)$, then

$$\iint \Phi(x_1, x_2) \, d\mathcal{E}_1(x_1) T \, d\mathcal{E}_2(x_2) = \sum_{n \ge 0} \left(\int \varphi_n \, d\mathcal{E}_1 \right) T \left(\int \psi_n \, d\mathcal{E}_2 \right), \qquad (2.3.7)$$

where $T \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})$, and φ_n and ψ_n are functions in the representation (2.3.4).

Double operator integrals with respect to semispectral measures were introduced in [57] (see also [62]).

Chapter III. Operator Lipschitz function on subsets of the plane

In this chapter we study operator Lipschitz and commutator Lipschitz functions on closed subsets of the complex plane. A significant role will be played by Schur multipliers. We offer two methods for obtaining difference and commutator estimates. The first method uses discrete Schur multipliers and approximation by operators with finite spectrum. The second method is based on double operator integrals.

3.1. Operator Lipschitz and commutator Lipschitz functions on closed subsets of the plane

We define here the classes of operator Lipschitz functions and commutator Lipschitz functions on closed subsets of the plane. We will see that, unlike the case of functions on the line and the circle, these two classes by no means have to coincide. When defining them, we consider only bounded operators. In the next section we will see that if we admit not necessarily bounded operators, then we obtain the same classes of functions.

Let \mathfrak{F} be a non-empty subset of the complex plane \mathbb{C} . We denote by $\operatorname{Lip}(\mathfrak{F})$ the space of functions $f: \mathfrak{F} \to \mathbb{C}$ satisfying the *Lipschitz condition*:

$$|f(z) - f(w)| \leq C|z - w|, \qquad z, w \in \mathbb{C}.$$
(3.1.1)

The smallest constant $C \ge 0$ satisfying (3.1.1) is denoted by $||f||_{\text{Lip}(\mathfrak{F})} = ||f||_{\text{Lip}}$. Let $||f||_{\text{Lip}} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \infty$ if $f \notin \text{Lip}(\mathfrak{F})$.

Usually we require that the set \mathfrak{F} be closed.

It follows easily from the spectral theorem for pairs of *commuting* normal operators that the inequality

$$\|f(N_1) - f(N_2)\| \leq \|f\|_{\operatorname{Lip}(\mathfrak{F})} \|N_1 - N_2\|$$
(3.1.2)

holds for any commuting normal operators N_1 and N_2 whose spectra are contained in \mathfrak{F} .

A complex continuous function f on a non-empty closed set $\mathfrak{F} \subset \mathbb{C}$ will be said to be *operator Lipschitz* if there exists a positive number C such that

$$\|f(N_1) - f(N_2)\| \leqslant C \|N_1 - N_2\|$$
(3.1.3)

for any normal operators N_1 and N_2 with spectra in \mathfrak{F} . We denote the space of operator Lipschitz functions on \mathfrak{F} by $OL(\mathfrak{F})$. The smallest constant C satisfying (3.1.3) is denoted by $\|f\|_{OL(\mathfrak{F})} = \|f\|_{OL}$. Let $\|f\|_{OL} = \infty$ if $f \notin OL(\mathfrak{F})$.

If a function f is defined on a bigger set $\mathfrak{G} \supset \mathfrak{F}$, then we will usually write for brevity $f \in OL(\mathfrak{F})$ and $||f||_{OL(\mathfrak{F})}$ instead of $f|\mathfrak{F} \in OL(\mathfrak{F})$ and $||f|\mathfrak{F}||_{OL(\mathfrak{F})}$. We will also use the same convention for other function spaces.

It is easy to see that $OL(\mathfrak{F}) \subset Lip(\mathfrak{F})$ and $||f||_{Lip(\mathfrak{F})} \leq ||f||_{OL(\mathfrak{F})}$ for any $f \in OL(\mathfrak{F})$. We will see in § 3.14 that the equality $OL(\mathfrak{F}) = Lip(\mathfrak{F})$ holds only for finite sets \mathfrak{F} .

If $f \in OL(\mathfrak{F})$ and $||f||_{OL} \leq 1$, then

$$||f(N_1)U - Uf(N_2)|| \le ||N_1U - UN_2||$$
(3.1.4)

for all unitary operators U and all normal operators N_1 and N_2 such that $\sigma(N_1), \sigma(N_2) \subset \mathfrak{F}$. To see this, it suffices to apply the inequality (3.1.3) with C = 1 to the normal operators U^*N_1U and N_2 . Conversely, if (3.1.4) holds for all unitary operators U and all normal operators N_1 and N_2 such that $N_1 = N_2$ and $\sigma(N_1) = \sigma(N_2) \subset \mathfrak{F}$, then $f \in OL(\mathfrak{F})$ and $||f||_{OL(\mathfrak{F})} \leq 1$. Indeed, applying the inequality (3.1.4) to the operators $\mathcal{N}_1 = \mathcal{N}_2 = \begin{pmatrix} N_1 & \mathbf{0} \\ \mathbf{0} & N_2 \end{pmatrix}$ and $\mathcal{U} = \begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{0} & I \\ I & \mathbf{0} \end{pmatrix}$, we find that $||f(N_1) - f(N_2)|| \leq ||N_1 - N_2||$. In this argument we have dealt only with self-adjoint unitary operators \mathcal{U} , that is, normal operators \mathcal{U} such that $\mathcal{U}^2 = I$, or, what is the same, unitary operators with spectra in $\{-1, 1\}$.

Theorem 3.1.1. Let f be a continuous function on a closed subset \mathfrak{F} of \mathbb{C} . Then the following conditions are equivalent:

- (a) $||f(N_1) f(N_2)|| \leq ||N_1 N_2||$ for all normal operators N_1 and N_2 such that $\sigma(N_1), \sigma(N_2) \subset \mathfrak{F};$
- (b) $||f(N_1)U Uf(N_2)|| \leq ||N_1U UN_2||$ for all unitary operators U and all normal operators N_1 and N_2 such that $\sigma(N_1), \sigma(N_2) \subset \mathfrak{F}$;
- (c) $||f(N)U Uf(N)|| \leq ||NU UN||$ for all self-adjoint unitary operators U and all normal operators N such that $\sigma(N) \subset \mathfrak{F}$;
- (d) $||f(N)A Af(N)|| \leq ||NA AN||$ for all self-adjoint operators A and all normal operators N such that $\sigma(N) \subset \mathfrak{F}$.

Proof. The equivalence of (a), (b), and (c) was proved in essence before the statement of the theorem. The implication (d) \Rightarrow (c) is obvious. It remains to prove that (c) implies (d). Denote by \mathfrak{X} the set of operators R such that $||f(N)R - Rf(N)|| \leq ||NR - RN||$ for all normal operators N with spectrum in \mathfrak{F} . It is clear that the set \mathfrak{X} is closed in the norm and $\alpha U + \beta I \in \mathfrak{X}$ for any unitary operator U and all $\alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{C}$. To prove that an arbitrary self-adjoint operator A belongs to \mathfrak{X} , it suffices to observe that the operator $(I - \varepsilon iA)(I + \varepsilon iA)^{-1}$ is unitary for all ε in $(-||A||^{-1}, ||A||^{-1})$ and

$$A = \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{1}{2\varepsilon i} \left(I - (I - \varepsilon i A)(I + \varepsilon i A)^{-1} \right). \qquad \Box$$

Remark. A unitary operator U is self-adjoint if and only if it can be represented in the form U = 2P - I, where P is an orthogonal projection. The condition (c) in Theorem 3.1.1 can be rewritten as follows: $||f(N)P - Pf(N)|| \leq ||NP - PN||$ for all orthogonal projections P and all normal operators N such that $\sigma(N) \subset \mathfrak{F}$.

Theorem 3.1.2. Let f be a continuous function on a closed subset \mathfrak{F} of \mathbb{C} . Then the following conditions are equivalent:

- (a) $||f(N_1) f(N_2)|| \leq ||N_1 N_2||$ for all normal operators N_1 and N_2 such that $\sigma(N_1), \sigma(N_2) \subset \mathfrak{F};$
- (b) $||f(N)R Rf(N)|| \leq \max\{||NR RN||, ||N^*R RN^*||\}$ for all operators $R \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})$ and all normal operators N such that $\sigma(N) \subset \mathfrak{F};$
- (c) $||f(N_1)R Rf(N_2)|| \leq \max\{||N_1R RN_2||, ||N_1^*R RN_2^*||\}$ for all $R \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})$ and all normal operators N_1 and N_2 such that $\sigma(N_1), \sigma(N_2) \subset \mathfrak{F}$.

Proof. Let us first prove the implication (a) \Rightarrow (b). Suppose that (a) holds. Then it follows from Theorem 3.1.1 that $||f(N)A - Af(N)|| \leq ||NA - AN||$ for all self-adjoint operators A and all normal operators N such that $\sigma(N) \subset \mathfrak{F}$. Applying this assertion to the normal operator $\begin{pmatrix} N & \mathbf{0} \\ \mathbf{0} & N \end{pmatrix}$ and the self-adjoint operator $\begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{0} & R \\ R^* & \mathbf{0} \end{pmatrix}$, we obtain

$$\max \{ \|f(N)R - Rf(N)\|, \|f(N)R^* - R^*f(N)\| \} \\ \leqslant \max \{ \|NR - RN\|, \|NR^* - R^*N\| \},$$

which implies (b).

Applying (b) to the normal operator $\begin{pmatrix} N_1 & \mathbf{0} \\ \mathbf{0} & N_2 \end{pmatrix}$ and the operator $\begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{0} & R \\ \mathbf{0} & \mathbf{0} \end{pmatrix}$, we get (c). The implication (c) \Rightarrow (a) is obvious. \Box

In the proofs of Theorems 3.1.1 and 3.1.2 we have used the standard technique of passing to block matrix operators, which in certain cases allows one to pass from one operator to a pair of operators. This technique will be useful in what follows. Kittaneh [40] calls it the Berberian trick, apparently having in mind the paper [17] by Berberian.

Theorems 3.1.1 and 3.1.2 are contained in Theorem 3.1 of [13], but in a certain form they can in essence be extracted from the paper [38], where arbitrary symmetric norms are also considered together with the operator norm. We note that the equality $||N_1^*R - RN_2^*|| = ||N_1R - RN_2||$, and hence also the equality

$$\max\{\|N_1R - RN_2\|, \|N_1^*R - RN_2^*\|\} = \|N_1R - RN_2\|,\$$

holds in each of the following special cases:

- 1) the operators N_1 and N_2 are self-adjoint (this is the case if $\mathfrak{F} \subset \mathbb{R}$);
- 2) the operators N_1 and N_2 are unitary (this is the case if $\mathfrak{F} \subset \mathbb{T}$);
- 3) R is self-adjoint and $N_1 = N_2$;
- 4) R is a unitary operator.

A complex function f continuous on a closed set $\mathfrak{F} \subset \mathbb{C}$ is said to be *commutator* Lipschitz if there is a number $C \ge 0$ such that

$$||f(N)R - Rf(N)|| \le C||NR - RN||$$
(3.1.5)

for any $R \in \mathcal{B}(\mathscr{H})$ and any normal operator N with spectrum in \mathfrak{F} . We denote the set of commutator Lipschitz functions on \mathfrak{F} by $\mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F})$. The smallest constant C satisfying (3.1.5) is denoted by $\|f\|_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F})} = \|f\|_{\mathrm{CL}}$. Let $\|f\|_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F})} = \infty$ if $f \notin \mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F})$.

Theorem 3.1.3. Let f be a continuous function on a closed subset \mathfrak{F} of \mathbb{C} . The following three conditions are equivalent:

- (a) $||f(N)R Rf(N)|| \leq ||NR RN||$ for any $R \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})$ and any normal operator N such that $\sigma(N) \subset \mathfrak{F}$;
- (b) $||f(N_1)R Rf(N_2)|| \leq ||N_1R RN_2||$ for any $R \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})$ and any normal operators N_1 and N_2 such that $\sigma(N_1), \sigma(N_2) \subset \mathfrak{F}$;
- (c) $||f(N_1)A Af(N_2)|| \leq ||N_1A AN_2||$ for any self-adjoint operator A and any normal operators N_1 and N_2 such that $\sigma(N_1), \sigma(N_2) \subset \mathfrak{F}$.

Proof. To prove the implication (a) \Rightarrow (b), it suffices to apply (a) to the normal operator $\begin{pmatrix} N_1 & \mathbf{0} \\ \mathbf{0} & N_2 \end{pmatrix}$ and the operator $\begin{pmatrix} \mathbf{0} & R \\ \mathbf{0} & \mathbf{0} \end{pmatrix}$. The implication (b) \Rightarrow (c) is obvious. It remains to prove that (c) implies (a). Applying (c) to $N_1 = U^*NU$ and $N_2 = N$, where U is a unitary operator, we get that

$$\|f(N)UA - UAf(N)\| = \|f(U^*NU)A - Af(N)\| \le \|NUA - UAN\|$$

for any self-adjoint operator A, any unitary operator U, and any normal operator Nsuch that $\sigma(N) \subset \mathfrak{F}$. Note that if (a) is satisfied for an operator $R \in \mathcal{B}(\mathscr{H})$, then it is also satisfied for the operator $R + \lambda I$, where $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$. Thus, we can assume that R is invertible. Then applying the polar decomposition to the invertible operator R, we obtain R = UA, where U is a unitary operator and A is a (positive) self-adjoint operator. \Box

It follows immediately from Theorems 3.1.1 and 3.1.3 that $CL(\mathfrak{F}) \subset OL(\mathfrak{F})$ and $||f||_{OL(\mathfrak{F})} \leq ||f||_{CL(\mathfrak{F})}$ for all f in $CL(\mathfrak{F})$.

Remark. In the conditions (b) of Theorem 3.1.1, (c) of Theorem 3.1.2, and (b) of Theorem 3.1.3) we can assume that the normal operators N_1 and N_2 act in different Hilbert spaces (herewith the unitary operator U can act from one Hilbert space to another). This can be seen from the proofs. As an illustration, we give here a relevant reformulation of the condition (b) in Theorem 3.1.3: $||f(N_1)R - Rf(N_2)|| \leq ||N_1R - RN_2||$ for all operators $R \in \mathcal{B}(\mathscr{H}_2, \mathscr{H}_1)$ and all normal operators N_1 and N_2 acting in Hilbert spaces \mathscr{H}_1 and \mathscr{H}_2 and satisfying the condition $\sigma(N_1), \sigma(N_2) \subset \mathfrak{F}$.

Analogues of Theorems 3.1.1–3.1.3 with appropriate modifications hold for symmetrically normed ideals with practically the same proofs. We consider here only the trace class ideal S_1 . With each closed set $\mathfrak{F} \subset \mathbb{C}$ we associate the space $\operatorname{OL}_{S_1}(\mathfrak{F})$ of trace class Lipschitz (or S_1 -Lipschitz) functions and the space $\operatorname{CL}_{S_1}(\mathfrak{F})$ of trace class commutator Lipschitz (or S_1 -commutator Lipschitz) functions. To define the spaces $\operatorname{OL}_{S_1}(\mathfrak{F})$ and $\operatorname{CL}_{S_1}(\mathfrak{F})$ we only have to replace the operator norm by the trace norm in (3.1.3) and (3.1.5).

The corresponding 'united' analogue of Theorems 3.1.1 and 3.1.2 for the trace norm can be stated as follows.

Theorem 3.1.4. Let f be a continuous function on a closed subset \mathfrak{F} of the complex plane \mathbb{C} . Then the following conditions are equivalent:

- (a) $\|f(N_1) f(N_2)\|_{\mathbf{S}_1} \leq \|N_1 N_2\|_{\mathbf{S}_1}$ for all normal operators N_1 and N_2 such that $\sigma(N_1), \sigma(N_2) \subset \mathfrak{F}$;
- (b) $||f(N_1)U Uf(N_2)||_{S_1} \leq ||N_1U UN_2||_{S_1}$ for all unitary operators U and all normal operators N_1 and N_2 such that $\sigma(N_1), \sigma(N_2) \subset \mathfrak{F}$;
- (c) $||f(N)U Uf(N)||_{S_1} \leq ||NU UN||_{S_1}$ for all self-adjoint unitary operators U and all normal operators N such that $\sigma(N) \subset \mathfrak{F}$;
- (d) $||f(N)A Af(N)||_{\mathbf{S}_1} \leq ||NA AN||_{\mathbf{S}_1}$ for all self-adjoint operators A and all normal operators N such that $\sigma(N) \subset \mathfrak{F}$;
- (e) $\|f(N)R Rf(N)\|_{\mathbf{S}_1} + \|\overline{f}(N)R R\overline{f}(N)\|_{\mathbf{S}_1} \leq \|NR RN\|_{\mathbf{S}_1} + \|N^*R RN^*\|_{\mathbf{S}_1}$ for all $R \in \mathcal{B}(\mathscr{H})$ and all normal operators N such that $\sigma(N) \subset \mathfrak{F}$;
- (f) $\|f(N_1)R Rf(N_2)\|_{S_1} + \|\overline{f}(N_1)R R\overline{f}(N_2)\|_{S_1} \leq \|N_1R RN_2\|_{S_1} + \|N_1^*R RN_2^*\|_{S_1}$ for all $R \in \mathcal{B}(\mathscr{H})$ and all normal operators N_1 and N_2 such that $\sigma(N_1), \sigma(N_2) \subset \mathfrak{F}$.

We now state the analogue of Theorem 3.1.3.

Theorem 3.1.5. Let f be a continuous function on a closed subset \mathfrak{F} of \mathbb{C} . Then the following conditions are equivalent:

- (a) $||f(N)R Rf(N)||_{\mathbf{S}_1} \leq ||NR RN||_{\mathbf{S}_1}$ for all $R \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})$ and all normal operators N such that $\sigma(N) \subset \mathfrak{F}$;
- (b) $||f(N_1)R Rf(N_2)||_{\mathbf{S}_1} \leq ||N_1R RN_2||_{\mathbf{S}_1}$ for all $R \in \mathcal{B}(\mathscr{H})$ and all normal operators N_1 and N_2 such that $\sigma(N_1), \sigma(N_2) \subset \mathfrak{F}$;
- (c) $\|f(N_1)A Af(N_2)\|_{S_1} \leq \|N_1A AN_2\|_{S_1}$ for all self-adjoint operators Aand all normal operators N_1 and N_2 such that $\sigma(N_1), \sigma(N_2) \subset \mathfrak{F}$.

We note that one can reformulate Theorem 3.1.4 for self-adjoint operators as follows.

Theorem 3.1.6. Let f be a real continuous function on a closed subset \mathfrak{F} of \mathbb{R} . Then the following conditions are equivalent:

- (a) $||f(A) f(B)||_{S_1} \leq ||A B||_{S_1}$ for all self-adjoint operators A and B such that $\sigma(A), \sigma(B) \subset \mathfrak{F}$;
- (b) $||f(A)U Uf(B)||_{S_1} \leq ||AU UB||_{S_1}$ for all unitary operators U and all self-adjoint operators A and B such that $\sigma(A), \sigma(B) \subset \mathfrak{F}$;
- (c) $||f(A)U Uf(A)||_{S_1} \leq ||AU UA||_{S_1}$ for all self-adjoint unitary operators U and all self-adjoint operators A such that $\sigma(A) \subset \mathfrak{F}$;
- (d) ||f(A)R − Rf(A)||_{S1} ≤ ||AR − RA||_{S1} for all self-adjoint operators A and R such that σ(A) ⊂ ℑ;

- (e) $||f(A)R Rf(A)||_{S_1} \leq ||AR RA||_{S_1}$ for all $R \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})$ and all self-adjoint operators A such that $\sigma(A) \subset \mathfrak{F}$;
- (f) $||f(A)R Rf(B)||_{\mathbf{S}_1} \leq ||AR RB||_{\mathbf{S}_1}$ for all $R \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})$ and all self-adjoint operators A and B such that $\sigma(A), \sigma(B) \subset \mathfrak{F}$.

Corollary 3.1.7. If f is a continuous real function on a closed subset \mathfrak{F} of the real line \mathbb{R} , then $\|f\|_{OL_{\mathfrak{S}_1}(\mathfrak{F})} = \|f\|_{CL_{\mathfrak{S}_1}(\mathfrak{F})}$.

It follows that $||f||_{OL_{S_1}(\mathfrak{F})} \leq ||f||_{CL_{S_1}(\mathfrak{F})} \leq 2||f||_{OL_{S_1}(\mathfrak{F})}$ for a complex continuous function f.

The same can be said also in the case of unitary operators N_1 and N_2 , that is, in the case when \mathfrak{F} is contained in the unit circle \mathbb{T} .

Obviously, $\overline{z} \in OL(\mathfrak{F})$ for any closed set \mathfrak{F} in \mathbb{C} , and $\|\overline{z}\|_{OL(\mathfrak{F})} = 1$ if \mathfrak{F} has at least two points.

Definition. A closed subset \mathfrak{F} of \mathbb{C} is called a *Fuglede set* if $CL(\mathfrak{F}) = OL(\mathfrak{F})$.

This notion was introduced by Kissin and Shulman in [38].

Johnson and Williams [32] proved that each function $f \in CL(\mathfrak{F})$ is differentiable in the complex sense at each non-isolated point of \mathfrak{F} (see Theorems 3.3.2 and 3.3.3 below). We note that $\overline{z} \in OL(\mathfrak{F})$. Therefore, a Fuglede set cannot have interior points and even cannot contain two intersecting intervals not contained in the same straight line. Kissin and Shulman proved in [38] that each compact curve of class C^2 is a Fuglede set.

The following theorem is essentially contained in Proposition 4.5 of [38].

Theorem 3.1.8. A closed subset \mathfrak{F} of \mathbb{C} is a Fuglede set if and only if $\overline{z} \in CL(\mathfrak{F})$. If $\overline{z} \in CL(\mathfrak{F})$, then $||f||_{CL(\mathfrak{F})} \leq ||\overline{z}||_{CL(\mathfrak{F})} ||f||_{OL(\mathfrak{F})}$ for all $f \in OL(\mathfrak{F})$.

This theorem is a straightforward consequence of Theorems 3.1.2 and 3.1.3.

Corollary 3.1.9. Let \mathfrak{F} be a closed subset of \mathbb{C} . Then the equality $CL(\mathfrak{F}) = OL(\mathfrak{F})$ holds together with the seminorm equality $\|\cdot\|_{CL(\mathfrak{F})} = \|\cdot\|_{OL(\mathfrak{F})}$ if and only if $\|\overline{z}\|_{CL(\mathfrak{F})} \leq 1$.

We note that $\|\overline{z}\|_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F})} \ge \|\overline{z}\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathfrak{F})} = 1$ if \mathfrak{F} has at least two points. Thus, the condition that $\|\overline{z}\|_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F})} \le 1$ can be replaced by the condition that $\|\overline{z}\|_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F})} = 1$ if \mathfrak{F} has at least two points.

Theorem 3.1.10. If a closed subset \mathfrak{F} of \mathbb{C} is contained in a straight line or in a circle, then \mathfrak{F} is a Fuglede set and $\|\cdot\|_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F})} = \|\cdot\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathfrak{F})}$.

Proof. It is easy to see that the (semi)norms in $CL(\mathfrak{F})$ and $OL(\mathfrak{F})$ coincide if and only if

$$\|N^*R - RN^*\| = \|NR - RN\|$$
(3.1.6)

for every normal operator N with spectrum in \mathfrak{F} and every bounded operator R. As we observed above (see the special cases 1) and 2) before Theorem 3.1.3), this equality obviously holds for both self-adjoint and unitary operators N. This proves the theorem in the two special cases $\mathfrak{F} \subset \mathbb{R}$ and $\mathfrak{F} \subset \mathbb{T}$. The general case can be reduced to these special cases with the help of affine transformations of the complex plane. \Box Kamowitz [33] proved that for a given operator N the equality (3.1.6) holds for all bounded operators R if and only if N is a normal operator whose spectrum is contained in a circle or a line. It follows from this result of Kamowitz that Theorem 3.1.10 has a converse. In other words, the equality $\|\cdot\|_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F})} = \|\cdot\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathfrak{F})}$ holds if and only if \mathfrak{F} is contained in a circle or a line.

Let \mathfrak{F}_1 and \mathfrak{F}_2 be non-empty closed subsets of \mathbb{C} . Denote by $\operatorname{CL}(\mathfrak{F}_1, \mathfrak{F}_2)$ the space of continuous functions f on $\mathfrak{F} = \mathfrak{F}_1 \cup \mathfrak{F}_2$, for which there exists a constant $C \ge 0$ such that

$$||f(N_1)R - Rf(N_2)|| \le C||N_1R - RN_2||$$
(3.1.7)

for all $R \in \mathcal{B}(\mathscr{H})$ and all normal operators N_1 and N_2 with spectra in \mathfrak{F}_1 and \mathfrak{F}_2 . We denote by $\|f\|_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F}_1,\mathfrak{F}_2)}$ the smallest constant C satisfying (3.1.7). Let $\|f\|_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F}_1,\mathfrak{F}_2)} = \infty$ if $f \notin \mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F}_1,\mathfrak{F}_2)$.

Passing to the adjoint operators, we see that (3.1.7) is equivalent to the condition that $||R^*\overline{f}(N_1) - \overline{f}(N_2)R^*|| \leq C||R^*N_1^* - N_2^*R^*||$. It follows that $f \in CL(\mathfrak{F}_1, \mathfrak{F}_2)$ if and only if $\overline{f}(\overline{z}) \in CL(\mathfrak{F}_2, \mathfrak{F}_1)$ and $||\overline{f}(\overline{z})||_{CL(\mathfrak{F}_2, \mathfrak{F}_1)} = ||f||_{CL(\mathfrak{F}_1, \mathfrak{F}_2)}$, where for a subset \mathfrak{F} of \mathbb{C} we denote by $\overline{\mathfrak{F}}$ the set $\{\overline{\zeta} : \zeta \in \mathfrak{F}\}$.

If we rewrite (3.1.7) in terms of matrices and then consider the transposed matrices, then we find that $CL(\mathfrak{F}_1,\mathfrak{F}_2) = CL(\mathfrak{F}_2,\mathfrak{F}_1)$ and $\|\cdot\|_{CL(\mathfrak{F}_1,\mathfrak{F}_2)} = \|\cdot\|_{CL(\mathfrak{F}_2,\mathfrak{F}_1)}$.

Theorem 3.1.11. Let f be a continuous function on a union $\mathfrak{F}_1 \cup \mathfrak{F}_2$ of closed subsets \mathfrak{F}_1 and \mathfrak{F}_2 of \mathbb{C} . Then the following conditions are equivalent:

- (a) $||f(N_1)R Rf(N_2)|| \leq ||N_1R RN_2||$ for all $R \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})$ and all normal operators N_1 and N_2 such that $\sigma(N_1) \subset \mathfrak{F}_1$ and $\sigma(N_2) \subset \mathfrak{F}_2$;
- (b) $||f(N_1)R Rf(N_2)|| \leq ||N_1R RN_2||$ for any operator R from a Hilbert space \mathscr{H}_2 to a Hilbert space \mathscr{H}_1 and any normal operators N_1 and N_2 on \mathscr{H}_1 and \mathscr{H}_2 such that $\sigma(N_1) \subset \mathfrak{F}_1$ and $\sigma(N_2) \subset \mathfrak{F}_2$;
- (c) the condition (b) holds under the additional assumption that the normal operators N₁ and N₂ have simple spectra;
- (d) $||f(N_1)A Af(N_2)|| \leq ||N_1A AN_2||$ for all self-adjoint operators A and all normal operators N_1 and N_2 such that $\sigma(N_1) \subset \mathfrak{F}_1$ and $\sigma(N_2) \subset \mathfrak{F}_2$.

Proof. The implications (b) \Rightarrow (a) and (b) \Rightarrow (c) are trivial. Let us prove that (a) \Rightarrow (b). If the spaces \mathscr{H}_1 and \mathscr{H}_2 are isomorphic, then there exists a unitary operator $U: \mathscr{H}_1 \to \mathscr{H}_2$. The operator RU and the normal operators N_1 and U^*N_2U are operators on the same Hilbert space \mathscr{H}_1 , and hence

$$||f(N_1)(RU) - (RU)f(U^*N_2U)|| \le ||N_1(RU) - (RU)U^*N_2U||$$

by (a), which immediately implies the desired estimate. To reduce the general case to the special case considered above, we introduce the operators

$$\mathcal{R} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \bigoplus_{j \ge 1} R, \quad \mathcal{N}_1 \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \bigoplus_{j \ge 1} N_1, \quad \text{and} \quad \mathcal{N}_2 \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \bigoplus_{j \ge 1} N_2.$$

It is easy to see that the inequality $||f(N_1)R - Rf(N_2)|| \leq ||N_1R - RN_2||$ is equivalent to the inequality $||f(\mathcal{N}_1)\mathcal{R} - \mathcal{R}f(\mathcal{N}_2)|| \leq ||\mathcal{N}_1\mathcal{R} - \mathcal{R}\mathcal{N}_2||$.

We now prove that (c) implies (b). Assume the contrary. Then there exist $R \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H}_2, \mathcal{H}_1)$ and normal operators N_1 and N_2 acting in \mathcal{H}_1 and \mathcal{H}_2 such

that $\sigma(N_1) \subset \mathfrak{F}_1$, $\sigma(N_2) \subset \mathfrak{F}_2$, $||N_1R - RN_2|| = 1$, and $||f(N_1)R - Rf(N_2)|| > 1$. Thus, there are vectors $u_0 \in \mathscr{H}_2$ and $v_0 \in \mathscr{H}_1$ such that $||u_0|| = 1$, $||v_0|| = 1$, and $|((f(N_1)R - Rf(N_2))u_0, v_0)| > 1$. Let \mathscr{H}_1^0 and \mathscr{H}_2^0 be the smallest reducing subspaces of N_1 and N_2 containing v_0 and u_0 , respectively, and let P and Q be the orthogonal projections onto these subspaces. Note that $||f(N_1)PRQ - PRQf(N_2)|| > 1$ since $((f(N_1)PRQ - PRQf(N_2))u_0, v_0) =$ $((f(N_1)R - Rf(N_2))u_0, v_0)$. Moreover, $||N_1PRQ - PRQN_2|| = ||P(N_1R - RN_2)Q||$ ≤ 1 . Let $N_1^0 \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} N|\mathscr{H}_1^0$ and $N_2^0 \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} N|\mathscr{H}_2^0$. Then N_1^0 and N_2^0 can be regarded as normal operators acting in \mathscr{H}_1^0 and \mathscr{H}_2^0 . Clearly, N_1^0 and N_2^0 are normal operators with simple spectra. To get a contradiction, it suffices to observe that $||f(N_1^0)PRQ - PRQf(N_2^0)|| > 1$ and $||N_1^0PRQ - PRQN_2^0|| \leq 1$.

The implication (a) \Rightarrow (d) is trivial. It remains to prove that (d) implies (a). Applying (d) to the normal operators U^*N_1U and N_2 , where U is a unitary operator, we find that

$$\|f(N_1)UA - UAf(N_2)\| \leq \|N_1UA - UAN_2\|$$

for any self-adjoint operator A, any unitary operator U, and any normal operators N_1 and N_2 such that $\sigma(N_1) \subset \mathfrak{F}_1$ and $\sigma(N_2) \subset \mathfrak{F}_2$. With the help of polar decomposition this implies (a) for invertible operators R. Therefore, (a) holds for operators R that belong to the closure of the set of invertible operators in the operator norm. It remains to observe that in the general case the block operator $\mathcal{R} = \begin{pmatrix} R & \mathbf{0} \\ \mathbf{0} & \mathbf{0} \end{pmatrix}$ on $\mathscr{H} \oplus \mathscr{H}$ can obviously be approximated with arbitrary accuracy in the operator norm by invertible operators in $\mathcal{B}(\mathscr{H} \oplus \mathscr{H})$. One can proceed from the operator \mathcal{R} to the operator R by using the Berberian trick discussed after the proof of Theorem 3.1.2. \Box

We need the following well-known elementary result.

Lemma 3.1.12. Let N be a bounded normal operator. Suppose that the subset Λ of \mathbb{C} is an ε -net of the spectrum $\sigma(N)$ of N, that is, for each $\zeta \in \sigma(N)$ there is a $\lambda \in \Lambda$ such that $|\lambda - \zeta| < \varepsilon$. Then there exists a normal operator N_0 such that $NN_0 = N_0N$, $||N - N_0|| < \varepsilon$, and $\sigma(N_0)$ is a finite subset of Λ .

Proof. Since the spectrum of N is compact, there exists a finite ε -net Λ_0 of $\sigma(N)$ such that $\Lambda_0 \subset \Lambda$. Then we can find a Borel function $\eta : \sigma(N) \to \Lambda_0$ such that $\sup\{|z - \eta(z)| : z \in \sigma(N)\} < \varepsilon$. It remains to put $N_0 \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \eta(N)$. \Box

It follows easily from this lemma and the inequality (3.1.2) that if the inequality (3.1.3) holds for all normal operators N_1 and N_2 with finite spectra in \mathfrak{F} , then $f \in OL(\mathfrak{F})$ and $||f||_{OL(\mathfrak{F})} \leq C$.

In other words, the following equality holds for every continuous function f on a closed set $\mathfrak{F} \subset \mathbb{C}$:

$$\|f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathfrak{F})} = \sup\{\|f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\Lambda)} \colon \Lambda \subset \mathfrak{F}, \ \Lambda \text{ is finite}\}.$$
(3.1.8)

Moreover,

$$||f||_{OL(\mathfrak{F})} = \sup\{||f||_{OL(\Lambda)} \colon \Lambda \subset \mathfrak{F}_0, \ \Lambda \text{ is finite}\}, \tag{3.1.9}$$

where \mathfrak{F}_0 is a dense subset of \mathfrak{F} .

Similar equalities hold also for commutator Lipschitz seminorms.

Hence we would obtain nothing essentially new if we tried to define the spaces $OL(\mathfrak{F})$ and $CL(\mathfrak{F})$ for an arbitrary subset \mathfrak{F} of \mathbb{C} .

To be definite, we dwell on the space $OL(\mathfrak{F})$ ($CL(\mathfrak{F})$ can be treated similarly). We say that an arbitrary function $f: \mathfrak{F} \to \mathbb{C}$ belongs to $OL(\mathfrak{F})$ if there is a constant $C \ge 0$ such that (3.1.3) holds for all normal operators N_1 and N_2 with finite spectra in \mathfrak{F} . Note that since the spectra are finite, we can define $f(N_1)$ and $f(N_2)$ for any function f. Obviously, $OL(\mathfrak{F}) \subset Lip(\mathfrak{F})$. Thus, each such function f admits a Lipschitz extension to the closure clos \mathfrak{F} of \mathfrak{F} . It is easy to see from (3.1.9) that this extension belongs to $OL(clos \mathfrak{F})$ and its OL-seminorm does not change. Therefore, the space $OL(\mathfrak{F})$ can be identified in a natural way with the space $OL(clos \mathfrak{F})$.

Taking this remark into account, for brevity we write $OL(\mathbb{D})$, $OL(\mathbb{C}_+)$, $CL(\mathbb{D})$, and $CL(\mathbb{C}_+)$ instead of $OL(\operatorname{clos} \mathbb{D})$, $OL(\operatorname{clos} \mathbb{C}_+)$, $CL(\operatorname{clos} \mathbb{D})$, and $CL(\operatorname{clos} \mathbb{C}_+)$.

3.2. Bounded and unbounded normal operators

We prove in this section certain auxiliary results giving us that in the definitions of operator and commutator Lipschitz (as well as operator Hölder) functions we can either consider only bounded normal operators or admit unbounded ones. In either case we get the same classes of functions with the same norms.

Let N_1 and N_2 be not necessarily bounded normal operators acting in Hilbert spaces \mathscr{H}_1 and \mathscr{H}_2 , with domains \mathcal{D}_{N_1} and \mathcal{D}_{N_2} . Let R be a bounded operator from \mathscr{H}_2 to \mathscr{H}_1 . We say that $N_1R - RN_2$ is a bounded operator if $R(\mathcal{D}_{N_2}) \subset \mathcal{D}_{N_1}$ and $||N_1Ru - RN_2u|| \leq C||u||$ for all $u \in \mathcal{D}_{N_2}$. Then there exists a unique bounded operator K such that $Ku = N_1Ru - RN_2u$ for all $u \in \mathscr{D}_{N_2}$. In this case we write $K = N_1R - RN_2$. Thus, $N_1R - RN_2$ is a bounded operator if and only if

$$\left| (Ru, N_1^*v) - (N_2 u, R^*v) \right| \leqslant C \|u\| \cdot \|v\|$$
(3.2.1)

for all $u \in \mathcal{D}_{N_2}$ and $v \in \mathcal{D}_{N_1^*} = \mathcal{D}_{N_1}$. It is easy to see that $N_1R - RN_2$ is a bounded operator if and only if $N_2^*R^* - R^*N_1^*$ is a bounded operator. Furthermore, $(N_1R - RN_2)^* = -(N_2^*R^* - R^*N_1^*)$. In particular, we write $N_1R = RN_2$ if $R(\mathcal{D}_{N_2}) \subset \mathcal{D}_{N_1}$ and $N_1Ru = RN_2u$ for all $u \in \mathcal{D}_{N_2}$. We say that $||N_1R - RN_2|| = \infty$ if $N_1R - RN_2$ is not a bounded operator.

Remark. Let N_1 and N_2 be normal operators. Suppose that N_1^* is the closure of $N_{1\flat}$ and N_2 is the closure of $N_{2\sharp}$. If (3.2.1) holds for all $u \in \mathcal{D}_{N_2\sharp}$ and $v \in \mathcal{D}_{N_1\flat}$, then it holds for all $u \in \mathcal{D}_{N_2}$ and $v \in \mathcal{D}_{N_1}$.

Theorem 3.2.1. Let N_1 and N_2 be normal operators acting in Hilbert spaces \mathscr{H}_1 and \mathscr{H}_2 , and let R be a bounded operator from \mathscr{H}_2 to \mathscr{H}_1 . Then there exist sequences $\{N_{1,n}\}_{n \ge 1}$ and $\{N_{2,n}\}_{n \ge 1}$ of bounded normal operators on Hilbert spaces $\mathscr{H}_{1,n}$ and $\mathscr{H}_{2,n}$ and a sequence of bounded operators $\{R_n\}_{n \ge 1}$ from $\mathscr{H}_{2,n}$ to $\mathscr{H}_{1,n}$ such that: (a) the sequence $\{\|R_n\|\}_{n \ge 1}$ is non-decreasing and $\lim_{n \to \infty} \|R_n\| = \|R\|$;

- (a) the sequence $\{\|R_n\|\}_{n \ge 1}$ is non-accreasing that $\lim_{n \to \infty} \|R_n\| = (b) \ \sigma(N_{1,n}) \subset \sigma(N_1)$ and $\sigma(N_{2,n}) \subset \sigma(N_2)$ for all $n \ge 1$;
- (c) for any continuous function f on σ(N₁)∪σ(N₂) the sequence {||f(N_{1,n})R_n R_nf(N_{2,n})||}_{n≥1} is non-decreasing and

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \|f(N_{1,n})R_n - R_n f(N_{2,n})\| = \|f(N_1)R - Rf(N_2)\|;$$

(d) for any continuous function f on $\sigma(N_1) \cup \sigma(N_2)$ with $||f(N_1)R - Rf(N_2)|| < \infty$ and for any natural number j the sequence $\{s_j(f(N_{1,n})R_n - R_nf(N_{2,n}))\}_{n \ge 0}$ of singular values is non-decreasing and

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} s_j (f(N_{1,n})R_n - R_n f(N_{2,n})) = s_j (f(N_1)R - Rf(N_2)).$$

Proof. Without loss of generality we can assume that $0 \in \sigma(N_1) \cup \sigma(N_2)$. Let $P_{1,n} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} E_{N_1}(\{|\lambda| \leq n\})$ and $P_{2,n} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} E_{N_2}(\{|\lambda| \leq n\})$, where E_{N_1} and E_{N_2} are the spectral measures of the normal operators N_1 and N_2 , and let

$$\widetilde{N}_{1,n} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} P_{1,n}N_1 = N_1P_{1,n} = P_{1,n}N_1P_{1,n},$$

$$\widetilde{N}_{2,n} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} P_{2,n}N_2 = N_2P_{2,n} = P_{2,n}N_2P_{2,n},$$

$$\mathscr{H}_{1,n} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} P_{1,n}\mathscr{H}_1, \text{ and } \mathscr{H}_{2,n} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} P_{2,n}\mathscr{H}_2.$$

Clearly, $\widetilde{N}_{1,n}$ and $\widetilde{N}_{2,n}$ are bounded normal operators on \mathscr{H}_1 and \mathscr{H}_2 , and $\mathscr{H}_{1,n}$ and $\mathscr{H}_{2,n}$ are reducing subspaces of $\widetilde{N}_{1,n}$ and $\widetilde{N}_{2,n}$.

Let $N_{1,n} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \widetilde{N}_{1,n} | \mathscr{H}_{1,n}$ and $N_{2,n} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \widetilde{N}_{2,n} | \mathscr{H}_{2,n}$. Then $N_{1,n}$ and $N_{2,n}$ are normal operators acting in $\mathscr{H}_{1,n}$ and $\mathscr{H}_{2,n}$. The operator R_n in $\mathcal{B}(\mathscr{H}_{2,n},\mathscr{H}_{1,n})$ is defined by $R_n u \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} P_{1,n} R u = P_{1,n} R P_{2,n} u$ for $u \in \mathscr{H}_{2,n}$. Then (a) and (b) are obvious. To prove the remaining assertions, it suffices to observe that

$$P_{1,n}(f(N_1)R - Rf(N_2))P_{2,n}u = (f(N_{1,n})R_n - R_nf(N_{2,n}))u$$

for all u in $\mathscr{H}_{2,n}$. \Box

3.3. Divided differences and commutator Lipschitzness

With each function f on a closed set $\mathfrak{F} \subset \mathbb{C}$ we associate the function $\mathfrak{D}_0 f : \mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F} \to \mathbb{C}$ given by

$$(\mathfrak{D}_0 f)(z, w) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \begin{cases} \frac{f(z) - f(w)}{z - w} & \text{if } z \neq w, \\ 0 & \text{if } z = w. \end{cases}$$
(3.3.1)

If \mathfrak{F} has no isolated points and for each point z in \mathfrak{F} there exists a finite derivative f'(z) in the complex sense, then we can define the *divided difference* $\mathfrak{D}f: \mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F} \to \mathbb{C}$ by

$$(\mathfrak{D}f)(z,w) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \begin{cases} \frac{f(z) - f(w)}{z - w} & \text{if } z \neq w, \\ f'(z) & \text{if } z = w. \end{cases}$$

Theorem 3.3.1. Let f be a continuous function on the union $\mathfrak{F}_1 \cup \mathfrak{F}_2$ of closed subsets \mathfrak{F}_1 and \mathfrak{F}_2 of \mathbb{C} . Then $f \in CL(\mathfrak{F}_1, \mathfrak{F}_2)$ if and only if $\mathfrak{D}_0 f \in \mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F}_1 \times \mathfrak{F}_2)$. Moreover,

$$\|f\|_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F}_1,\mathfrak{F}_2)} = \|\mathfrak{D}_0 f\|_{\mathfrak{M}_0(\mathfrak{F}_1 \times \mathfrak{F}_2)} \leqslant \|\mathfrak{D}_0 f\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F}_1 \times \mathfrak{F}_2)} \leqslant 2\|f\|_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F}_1,\mathfrak{F}_2)}.$$

Proof. We prove only the equality $||f||_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F}_1,\mathfrak{F}_2)} = ||\mathfrak{D}_0 f||_{\mathfrak{M}_0(\mathfrak{F}_1 \times \mathfrak{F}_2)}$, because everything else follows from Corollary 2.1.2. Consider first the case of finite sets \mathfrak{F}_1 and \mathfrak{F}_2 . Let N_1 and N_2 be normal operators such that $\sigma(N_1) \subset \mathfrak{F}_1$ and $\sigma(N_2) \subset \mathfrak{F}_2$. By Theorem 3.1.11, we can assume that N_1 and N_2 have simple spectra. Then there exist orthonormal bases $\{u_\lambda\}_{\lambda\in\sigma(N_1)}$ and $\{v_\mu\}_{\mu\in\sigma(N_2)}$ in \mathscr{H}_1 and \mathscr{H}_2 such that $N_1u_\lambda = \lambda u_\lambda$ for all $\lambda \in \sigma(N_1)$ and $N_2v_\mu = \mu v_\mu$ for all $\mu \in \sigma(N_2)$. With each operator $X: \mathscr{H}_2 \to \mathscr{H}_1$ we associate the matrix $\{(Xv_\mu, u_\lambda)\}_{(\lambda,\mu)\in\sigma(N_1)\times\sigma(N_2)}$. We have

$$\left((N_1 R - RN_2) v_\mu, u_\lambda \right) = \left(R v_\mu, N_1^* u_\lambda \right) - (RN_2 v_\mu, u_\lambda) = (\lambda - \mu) (R v_\mu, u_\lambda).$$

Similarly, $((f(N_1)R - Rf(N_2))v_\mu, u_\lambda) = (f(\lambda) - f(\mu))(Rv_\mu, u_\lambda)$. Obviously,

$$\{(f(\lambda) - f(\mu))(Rv_{\mu}, u_{\lambda})\} = \{(\mathfrak{D}_0 f)(\lambda, \mu)\} \star \{(\lambda - \mu)(Rv_{\mu}, u_{\lambda})\}.$$

Note that the matrix $\{a_{\lambda\mu}\}_{(\lambda,\mu)\in\sigma(N_1)\times\sigma(N_2)}$ can be represented in the form

$$\{a_{\lambda\mu}\}_{(\lambda,\mu)\in\sigma(N_1)\times\sigma(N_2)}=\{(\lambda-\mu)(Rv_{\mu},u_{\lambda})\}_{(\lambda,\mu)\in\sigma(N_1)\times\sigma(N_2)},$$

where R is an operator from \mathscr{H}_2 to \mathscr{H}_1 , if and only if $a_{\lambda\mu} = 0$ for $\lambda = \mu$. The equality $\|f\|_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F}_1,\mathfrak{F}_2)} = \|\mathfrak{D}_0 f\|_{\mathfrak{M}_0(\mathfrak{F}_1 \times \mathfrak{F}_2)}$ for finite sets \mathfrak{F}_1 and \mathfrak{F}_2 is now obvious.

The inequality $||f||_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F}_1,\mathfrak{F}_2)} \ge ||\mathfrak{D}_0 f||_{\mathfrak{M}_0(\mathfrak{F}_1 \times \mathfrak{F}_2)}$ easily reduces to the case of finite sets \mathfrak{F}_1 and \mathfrak{F}_2 .

Let us proceed to the inequality $||f||_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F}_1,\mathfrak{F}_2)} \leq ||\mathfrak{D}_0 f||_{\mathfrak{M}_0(\mathfrak{F}_1 \times \mathfrak{F}_2)}$, which means that $||f(N_1)R - Rf(N_2)|| \leq ||\mathfrak{D}_0 f||_{\mathfrak{M}_0(\mathfrak{F}_1 \times \mathfrak{F}_2)}||N_1R - RN_2||$ for any bounded operator R and any bounded normal operators N_1 and N_2 such that $\sigma(N_1) \subset \mathfrak{F}_1$ and $\sigma(N_2) \subset \mathfrak{F}_1$. It follows from the special case treated above that this inequality certainly holds in the case when the normal operators N_1 and N_2 have finite spectra. The case of arbitrary normal operators N_1 and N_2 with spectra in \mathfrak{F}_1 and \mathfrak{F}_2 can be reduced to this special case with the help of Lemma 3.1.12. \Box

Remark. The inequality $||f||_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F}_1,\mathfrak{F}_2)} \leq ||\mathfrak{D}_0 f||_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F}_1 \times \mathfrak{F}_2)}$ can also be proved with the help of double operator integrals (see the remark after Theorem 3.5.2).

In the case when $\mathfrak{F}_1 = \mathfrak{F}_2$, Theorem 3.3.1 reduces to the following result.

Theorem 3.3.2. Let f be a function on a non-empty closed subset \mathfrak{F} of \mathbb{C} . Then $f \in CL(\mathfrak{F})$ if and only if $\mathfrak{D}_0 f \in \mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})$. Furthermore,

$$\|f\|_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F})} = \|\mathfrak{D}_0 f\|_{\mathfrak{M}_0(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})} \leqslant \|\mathfrak{D}_0 f\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})} \leqslant 2\|f\|_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F})}.$$

If $\mathfrak{D}_0 f \in \mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})$ for a function f on \mathscr{F} , then f is continuous and even satisfies the Lipschitz condition. Indeed, if $\zeta, \tau \in \mathfrak{F}$, then $|(\mathfrak{D}_0 f)(\tau, \zeta)| \leq ||\mathfrak{D}_0 f||_{\mathfrak{M}_0(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})}$, whence $|f(\zeta) - f(\tau)| \leq ||\mathfrak{D}_0 f||_{\mathfrak{M}_0(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})} |\zeta - \tau|$.

The following assertion was obtained in [32].

Theorem 3.3.3. Let f be a function on a closed subset \mathfrak{F} of \mathbb{C} such that $\mathfrak{D}_0 f \in \mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})$. Then f is differentiable in the complex sense at each non-isolated point of \mathfrak{F} . Moreover, if \mathscr{F} is unbounded, then there exists a finite limit $\lim_{|z|\to\infty} z^{-1}f(z)$.

We will need an elementary lemma, which we give without proof.

Lemma 3.3.4. Let S and T be arbitrary sets. Suppose that a sequence $\{\varphi_n\}$ of functions on $S \times T$ converges pointwise to a function φ . Then $\|\varphi\|_{\mathfrak{M}(S \times T)} \leq \underline{\lim}_{n \to \infty} \|\varphi_n\|_{\mathfrak{M}(S \times T)}$.

Proof of Theorem 3.3.3. We first prove differentiability at each non-isolated point a of \mathfrak{F} . Without loss of generality we can assume that a = 0 and f(0) = 0. We have to show that the function $z^{-1}f(z)$ has a finite limit as $z \to 0$. Suppose that this function has at least two finite (because f is Lipschitz) limit values as $z \to 0$. Clearly, we can assume that these limit values are 1 and -1. Thus, there exist two sequences $\{\lambda_n\}_{n\geq 1}$ and $\{\mu_n\}_{n\geq 1}$ of points of $\mathfrak{F} \setminus \{0\}$ that tend to zero and are such that $\lim_{n\to\infty} \lambda_n^{-1} f(\lambda_n) = 1$ and $\lim_{n\to\infty} \mu_n^{-1} f(\mu_n) = -1$. Passing to subsequences if necessary, we can achieve the following conditions:

(a) $|\lambda_n| > |\mu_n| > |\lambda_{n+1}|$ for all $n \ge 1$;

(b) $\lim_{n\to\infty} \mu_n^{-1} \lambda_n = 0$ and $\lim_{n\to\infty} \lambda_{n+1}^{-1} \mu_n = 0$.

Obviously, $\|\{(\mathfrak{D}_0 f)(\lambda_m, \mu_n)\}\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{N}\times\mathbb{N})} \leq \|\mathfrak{D}_0 f\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F}\times\mathfrak{F})}$. Note that the sequence $\{\|\{(\mathfrak{D}_0 f)(\lambda_{m+k}, \mu_{n+k})\}\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{N}\times\mathbb{N})}\}_{k\geq 1}$ is non-increasing and

$$\lim_{k \to \infty} (\mathfrak{D}_0 f)(\lambda_{m+k}, \mu_{n+k}) = \operatorname{sgn}\left(m - n + \frac{1}{2}\right).$$

It now follows from Lemma 3.3.4 that $\|\{\operatorname{sgn}(m-n+1/2)\}\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{N}\times\mathbb{N})} < +\infty$, which contradicts Theorem 2.2.7.

The existence of a finite limit $\lim_{|z|\to\infty} z^{-1}f(z)$ in the case of an unbounded set \mathfrak{F} can be proved in a similar way, with the only difference that we should now choose sequences $\{\lambda_n\}_{n\geq 1}$ and $\{\mu_n\}_{n\geq 1}$ that tend to infinity. \Box

Corollary 3.3.5. The space $CL(\mathbb{C})$ coincides with the set of linear functions az+b with $a, b \in \mathbb{C}$.

Proof. Every function of the form az + b with $a, b \in \mathbb{C}$ clearly belongs to $\mathrm{CL}(\mathbb{C})$. Conversely, it follows from Theorem 3.3.3 that f is an entire function. Obviously, f' is bounded, because $\mathrm{CL}(\mathbb{C}) \subset \mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{C}) \subset \mathrm{Lip}(\mathbb{C})$. It remains to use Liouville's theorem. \Box

Theorem 3.3.6. Let f be a continuous function on a perfect set \mathfrak{F} in \mathbb{C} . Then $f \in \operatorname{CL}(\mathfrak{F})$ if and only if f is differentiable in the complex sense at each point of the set \mathfrak{F} and $\mathfrak{D}f \in \mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})$. Moreover, $\|f\|_{\operatorname{CL}(\mathfrak{F})} = \|\mathfrak{D}f\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})}$.

Proof. If $f \in CL(\mathfrak{F})$, then $\mathfrak{D}_0 f \in \mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})$ by Theorem 3.3.2 and Corollary 2.1.2. The differentiability of f follows from Theorem 3.3.3. Conversely, if $\mathfrak{D} f \in \mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})$, then $\mathfrak{D}_0 f \in \mathfrak{M}_0(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})$, and we can apply Theorem 3.3.2. The equality $||f||_{CL(\mathfrak{F})} = ||\mathfrak{D} f||_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})}$ follows from Theorem 3.3.2, Lemma 2.1.3, and the obvious equality $||\mathfrak{D} f||_{\mathfrak{M}_0(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})} = ||\mathfrak{D}_0 f||_{\mathfrak{M}_0(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})}$. \Box

The following theorem shows that to estimate quasi-commutator norms, there is no need to consider all normal operators N_1 and N_2 , but rather it suffices to consider only one pair of normal operators N_1 and N_2 such that $\sigma(N_1) = \mathfrak{F}_1$ and $\sigma(N_2) = \mathfrak{F}_2$. In particular, when considering the space $CL(\mathfrak{F})$ we can assume that $N_1 = N_2$, that is, we can consider only one normal operator $N = N_1 = N_2$ such that $\sigma(N) = \mathfrak{F}$. **Theorem 3.3.7.** Let N_1 and N_2 be normal operators acting in Hilbert spaces \mathscr{H}_1 and \mathscr{H}_2 . Suppose that a continuous function f on $\sigma(N_1) \cup \sigma(N_2)$ has the property that

$$\|f(N_1)R - Rf(N_2)\| \le \|N_1R - RN_2\|$$
(3.3.2)

for all $R \in \mathcal{B}(\mathscr{H}_2, \mathscr{H}_1)$. Then $f \in CL(\sigma(N_1), \sigma(N_2))$ and $||f||_{CL(\sigma(N_1), \sigma(N_2))} \leq 1$.

Let f be a continuous function on a subset of the complex plane. Suppose that N_1 and N_2 are normal operators acting in Hilbert spaces \mathscr{H}_1 and \mathscr{H}_2 and that the union of their spectra is contained in the domain of f. We say that the pair (N_1, N_2) is f-regular if the inequality (3.3.2) holds for all $R \in \mathcal{B}(\mathscr{H}_2, \mathscr{H}_1)$.

Theorem 3.3.7 can be reformulated as follows.

If an ordered pair (N_1, N_2) of normal operators is f-regular, then any pair (M_1, M_2) of normal operators with $\sigma(M_1) \subset \sigma(N_1)$ and $\sigma(M_2) \subset \sigma(N_2)$ is also f-regular.

We first prove a lemma.

Lemma 3.3.8. Let (N_1, N_2) be an *f*-regular pair of bounded normal operators on \mathscr{H}_1 and \mathscr{H}_2 , and let \mathscr{H}_1 and \mathscr{H}_2 be reducing subspaces of these operators. If M_1 is unitarily equivalent to $N_1|\mathscr{K}_1$ and M_2 is unitarily equivalent to $N_2|\mathscr{K}_2$, then the pair (M_1, M_2) is *f*-regular.

Proof. Let $M_1 \in \mathcal{B}(\widetilde{\mathscr{H}}_1)$ and $M_2 \in \mathcal{B}(\widetilde{\mathscr{H}}_2)$. It suffices to consider the following two special cases:

1. $\mathscr{K}_1 = \mathscr{H}_1$ and $\mathscr{K}_2 = \mathscr{H}_2$. Then $M_1 = U_1^* N_1 U_1$ and $M_2 = U_2^* N_2 U_2$ for some unitary operators U_1 and U_2 . We have

$$\begin{aligned} \|f(M_1)R - Rf(M_2)\| &= \|U_1^*f(N_1)U_1R - RU_2^*f(N_2)U_2\| \\ &= \|f(N_1)U_1RU_2^* - U_1RU_2^*f(N_2)\| \\ &\leqslant \|N_1U_1RU_2^* - U_1RU_2^*N_2\| = \|M_1R - RM_2\| \end{aligned}$$

for any R in $\mathcal{B}(\widetilde{\mathscr{H}}_2, \widetilde{\mathscr{H}}_1)$.

2. $M_1 = N_1 | \mathscr{K}_1$ and $M_2 = N_2 | \mathscr{K}_2$. Let P_1 be the orthogonal projection from \mathscr{H}_1 onto \mathscr{K}_1 and let P_2 be the orthogonal projection from \mathscr{H}_2 onto \mathscr{K}_2 . If $R \in \mathcal{B}(\mathscr{K}_2, \mathscr{K}_1)$, then

$$\begin{aligned} \|f(M_1)R - Rf(M_2)\| &= \|P_1(f(M_1)R - Rf(M_2))P_2\| \\ &= \|P_1(f(N_1)R - Rf(N_2))P_2\| \\ &= \|f(N_1)P_1RP_2 - P_1RP_2f(N_2)\| \le \|N_1P_1RP_2 - P_1RP_2N_2\| \\ &= \|M_1R - RM_2\|. \end{aligned}$$

Proof of Theorem 3.3.7. By Theorem 3.2.1, it suffices to consider the case of bounded operators N_1 and N_2 . In the case when the spectra of N_1 and N_2 are finite, Theorem 3.3.7 follows immediately from Lemma 3.3.8 and Theorem 3.1.11. As follows from Lemma 3.1.12, it remains to prove that for any finite subsets Δ_1 and Δ_2 of $\sigma(N_1)$ and $\sigma(N_2)$ there are normal operators $M_1 \in \mathcal{B}(\mathscr{K}_1)$ and $M_2 \in \mathcal{B}(\mathscr{K}_2)$ such that $\sigma(M_1) = \Delta_1$, $\sigma(M_2) = \Delta_2$, and $||f(M_1)R - Rf(M_2)|| \leq ||M_1R - RM_2||$ for all R in $\mathcal{B}(\mathscr{K}_2, \mathscr{K}_1)$. With each normal operator N we associate the function α_N such that $\alpha_N(\zeta)$ is the spectral multiplicity of N at an isolated point ζ of its spectrum $\sigma(N)$, and $\alpha_N(\zeta) = \infty$ at each non-isolated point ζ of its spectrum.

We can take the operators M_1 and M_2 to be normal operators acting in the Hilbert spaces \mathscr{K}_1 and \mathscr{K}_2 and having the following properties:

1) $\sigma(M_1) = \Delta_1$ and $\sigma(M_2) = \Delta_2$;

2) the functions α_{M_1} and α_{M_2} are the restrictions of α_{N_1} and α_{N_2} .

Let $\Delta_1^{(\varepsilon)}$ and $\Delta_2^{(\varepsilon)}$ be the closed ε -neighbourhoods of Δ_1 and Δ_2 . Let $N_1^{(\varepsilon)}$ be the restriction of N_1 to the subspace $E_{N_1}(\Delta_1^{(\varepsilon)} \cap \sigma(N_1))$ and let $N_2^{(\varepsilon)}$ be the restriction of N_2 to the subspace $E_{N_2}(\Delta_2^{(\varepsilon)} \cap \sigma(N_2))$, where E_{N_1} and E_{N_2} are the spectral measures of N_1 and N_2 . It is easy to see that there exist operators $M_1^{(\varepsilon)}$ in $\mathcal{B}(\mathscr{K}_1)$ and $M_2^{(\varepsilon)}$ in $\mathcal{B}(\mathscr{K}_2)$ such that $M_1^{(\varepsilon)}$ is unitarily equivalent to $N_1^{(\varepsilon)}$, $M_2^{(\varepsilon)}$ is unitarily equivalent to $N_2^{(\varepsilon)}$, $||M_1 - M_1^{(\varepsilon)}|| \leq \varepsilon$, and $||M_2 - M_2^{(\varepsilon)}|| \leq \varepsilon$. Then for every $R \in \mathcal{B}(\mathscr{K}_2, \mathscr{K}_1)$,

$$\begin{split} \|f(M_1)R - Rf(M_2)\| &\leq \|R\| \cdot \|f(M_1) - f(M_1^{(\varepsilon)})\| + \|R\| \cdot \|f(M_2) - f(M_2^{(\varepsilon)})\| \\ &+ \|f(M_1^{(\varepsilon)})R - Rf(M_2^{(\varepsilon)})\| \\ &\leq \|R\| \cdot \|f(M_1) - f(M_1^{(\varepsilon)})\| + \|R\| \cdot \|f(M_2) - f(M_2^{(\varepsilon)})\| \\ &+ \|M_1^{(\varepsilon)}R - RM_2^{(\varepsilon)}\| \\ &\leq \|R\| \cdot \|f(M_1) - f(M_1^{(\varepsilon)})\| + \|R\| \cdot \|f(M_2) - f(M_2^{(\varepsilon)})\| \\ &+ 2\varepsilon \|R\| + \|M_1R - RM_2\|. \end{split}$$

It remains to pass to the limit as $\varepsilon \to 0$. \Box

The following theorem is contained in [32].

Theorem 3.3.9. Let M and N be operators acting in a Hilbert space \mathscr{H} , with N normal. Then the following conditions are equivalent:

- (a) M = f(N) for some f in $CL(\sigma(N))$;
- (b) there exists a constant c such that $||MR RM|| \leq c||NR RN||$ for every bounded operator R;
- (c) there exists a constant c such that $||MR RM||_{S_1} \leq c||NR RN||_{S_1}$ for every bounded operator R;
- (d) for each bounded operator T there exists a bounded operator S such that SN NS = TM MT;
- (e) for each compact operator T there exists a bounded operator S such that SN NS = TM MT;
- (f) for each T in $S_1(\mathcal{H})$ there exists an operator S in $S_1(\mathcal{H})$ such that SN NS = TM MT.

3.4. Schur multipliers and operator Lipschitzness

If a closed set \mathfrak{F} is a Fuglede set, then $OL(\mathfrak{F}) = CL(\mathfrak{F})$ by Theorem 3.1.8. Therefore, in this case Theorem 3.3.2 gives a complete description of the space $OL(\mathfrak{F})$ in terms of Schur multipliers.

In particular, for subsets \mathfrak{F} of a line or a circle we have a complete description of $OL(\mathfrak{F})$ in terms of Schur multipliers. Moreover, in the last case the seminorm

of an operator Lipschitz function can be expressed in terms of the norm of the corresponding Schur multiplier.

In the case when \mathfrak{F} is not a Fuglede set we are not aware of a complete description of operator Lipschitz functions on \mathfrak{F} in terms of Schur multipliers.

In this case we can offer the following sufficient condition for operator Lipschitzness.

Theorem 3.4.1. Let f be a continuous function on a closed subset \mathfrak{F} of \mathbb{C} . Suppose that there are Schur multipliers $\Phi_1, \Phi_2 \in \mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})$ such that

$$f(z) - f(w) = (z - w)\Phi_1(z, w) + (\overline{z} - \overline{w})\Phi_2(z, w).$$

Then $f \in OL(\mathfrak{F})$ and $||f||_{OL(\mathfrak{F})} \leq ||\Phi_1||_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})} + ||\Phi_2||_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})}$.

This theorem can be proved with the help of approximation by operators with finite spectra as was done in the proof of Theorem 3.3.1. We omit this proof and instead give a proof based on double operator integrals (see Theorem 3.5.5 and the remark after it).

Remark. Sometimes it is more convenient to use Theorem 3.4.1 in terms of the real variables $z = x_1 + iy_1$ and $w = x_2 + iy_2$. Suppose that there are Schur multipliers $F_1, F_2 \in \mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})$ such that

$$f(z) - f(w) = (x_1 - x_2)F_1(z, w) + (y_1 - y_2)F_2(z, w).$$

Then $f \in OL(\mathfrak{F})$ and

$$\|f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathfrak{F})} \leqslant \frac{1}{2} \|F_1 + \mathrm{i}F_2\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})} + \frac{1}{2} \|F_1 - \mathrm{i}F_2\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})} \leqslant \|F_1\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})} + \|F_2\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})}.$$

Theorem 3.4.2. Let $f \in OL(\mathfrak{F})$, where \mathfrak{F} is a closed set in \mathbb{C} . Then for any line l the restriction $f|l \cap \mathfrak{F}$ is differentiable at each non-isolated point of $l \cap \mathfrak{F}$, and at ∞ if the set $l \cap \mathfrak{F}$ is unbounded.

Proof. Clearly, $f|l \cap \mathfrak{F} \in OL(l \cap \mathfrak{F})$. It remains to observe that $CL(l \cap \mathfrak{F}) = OL(l \cap \mathfrak{F})$ by Theorem 3.1.10, and to apply Theorem 3.3.6 to the function $f|l \cap \mathfrak{F}$. \Box

Corollary 3.4.3. Let $f \in OL(\mathfrak{F})$, where \mathfrak{F} is a closed subset of the complex plane. Then f is differentiable in an arbitrary direction at each interior point of \mathfrak{F} .

Remark. A function f in $OL(\mathfrak{F})$ does not have to be differentiable as a function of two real variables. For example, it is easy to verify that the function f defined in polar coordinates by $f(r, \theta) = re^{3i\theta}$ belongs to $OL(\mathbb{C})$, but it is not differentiable at the origin as a function of the two real variables x and y. This was observed in [13] (see also [2]).

3.5. The role of double operator integrals

In this section we demonstrate the role of double operator integrals in estimates of operator differences and (quasi-)commutators. We start with estimates of operator differences under a perturbation of a self-adjoint operator by a Hilbert–Schmidt operator, and we discuss the Birman–Solomyak formula.

Next, we return to the results of the two previous sections where we obtained conditions for commutator Lipschitzness and operator Lipschitzness in terms of the membership of certain functions in the space of discrete Schur multipliers. In this section we give another proof of the sufficiency of these conditions with the help of double operator integrals. We obtain useful formulae that express operator differences and commutators in terms of double operator integrals.

Finally, we obtain formulae for operator derivatives in terms of double operator integrals.

The following theorem was obtained by Birman and Solomyak in [21].

Theorem 3.5.1. Let f be a Lipschitz function on \mathbb{R} , and let A and B be self-adjoint operators acting in a Hilbert space and with difference A-B in the Hilbert–Schmidt class S_2 . Then

$$f(A) - f(B) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} (\mathfrak{D}_0 f)(x, y) \, dE_A(x)(A - B) \, dE_B(y).$$
(3.5.1)

Note that the last formula directly implies the inequality

$$||f(A) - f(B)||_{\mathbf{S}_2} \leq ||f||_{\text{Lip}} ||A - B||_{\mathbf{S}_2}.$$

In other words, Lipschitz functions are S_2 -Lipschitz. It turns out that Lipschitz functions are also S_p -Lipschitz for $p \in (1, \infty)$. This was recently proved in [67]. We recall that for p = 1 the corresponding statement is false. This was first proved in [26]. Moreover, the class of S_1 -Lipschitz functions coincides with the class of operator Lipschitz functions (see Theorem 3.6.5).

We now proceed to commutator Lipschitzness.

Theorem 3.5.2. Let \mathfrak{F}_1 and \mathfrak{F}_2 be closed subsets of \mathbb{C} . Suppose that f is a continuous function on $\mathfrak{F}_1 \cup \mathfrak{F}_2$ such that the function $\mathfrak{D}_0 f$ defined by (3.3.1) belongs to the class $\mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F}_1 \times \mathfrak{F}_2)$ of Schur multipliers. If N_1 and N_2 are normal operators such that $\sigma(N_j) \subset \mathfrak{F}_j$ for j = 1, 2 and R is a bounded linear operator, then

$$f(N_1)R - Rf(N_2) = \int_{\mathfrak{F}_1} \int_{\mathfrak{F}_2} (\mathfrak{D}_0 f)(\zeta_1, \zeta_2) \, dE_1(\zeta_1)(N_1R - RN_2) \, dE_2(\zeta_2), \quad (3.5.2)$$

where E_j is the spectral measure of N_j .

Remark. It follows immediately from (3.5.2) that

$$\|f(N_1)R - Rf(N_2)\| \leq \|\mathfrak{D}_0 f\|_{\mathfrak{M}(E_1, E_2)} \|N_1R - RN_2\| \\ \leq \|\mathfrak{D}_0 f\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{X}_1 \times \mathfrak{X}_2)}, \|N_1R - RN_2\|$$

and in particular, f is a commutator Lipschitz function.

In the special case when R is the identity operator we obtain the following result.

Theorem 3.5.3. Let \mathfrak{F} be a closed subset of \mathbb{C} and let f be a continuous function on \mathfrak{F} such that $\mathfrak{D}_0 f \in \mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})$. If N_1 and N_2 are normal operators with spectra in \mathfrak{F} , then

$$f(N_1) - f(N_2) = \int_{\mathfrak{F}} \int_{\mathfrak{F}} (\mathfrak{D}_0 f)(\zeta_1, \zeta_2) \, dE_1(\zeta_1)(N_1 - N_2) \, dE_2(\zeta_2). \tag{3.5.3}$$

Proof of Theorem 3.5.2. Suppose first that N_1 and N_2 are bounded. Then

$$\int_{\mathfrak{F}_1} \int_{\mathfrak{F}_2} (\mathfrak{D}_0 f)(\zeta_1, \zeta_2) \, dE_1(\zeta_1) (N_1 R - RN_2) \, dE_2(\zeta_2)$$

=
$$\int_{\mathfrak{F}_1} \int_{\mathfrak{F}_2} (\mathfrak{D}_0 f)(\zeta_1, \zeta_2) \, dE_1(\zeta_1) N_1 R \, dE_2(\zeta_2)$$

$$- \int_{\mathfrak{F}_1} \int_{\mathfrak{F}_2} (\mathfrak{D}_0 f)(\zeta_1, \zeta_2) \, dE_1(\zeta_1) RN_2 \, dE_2(\zeta_2).$$

It follows from the definition of double operator integrals that

$$\begin{split} \int_{\mathfrak{F}_{1}} \int_{\mathfrak{F}_{2}} (\mathfrak{D}_{0}f)(\zeta_{1},\zeta_{2}) \, dE_{1}(\zeta_{1})N_{1}R \, dE_{2}(\zeta_{2}) \\ &= \int_{\mathfrak{F}_{1}} \int_{\mathfrak{F}_{2}} \zeta_{1}(\mathfrak{D}_{0}f)(\zeta_{1},\zeta_{2}) \, dE_{1}(\zeta_{1})R \, dE_{2}(\zeta_{2}), \\ \int_{\mathfrak{F}_{1}} \int_{\mathfrak{F}_{2}} (\mathfrak{D}_{0}f)(\zeta_{1},\zeta_{2}) \, dE_{1}(\zeta_{1})RN_{2} \, dE_{2}(\zeta_{2}) \\ &= \int_{\mathfrak{F}_{1}} \int_{\mathfrak{F}_{2}} \zeta_{2}(\mathfrak{D}_{0}f)(\zeta_{1},\zeta_{2}) \, dE_{1}(\zeta_{1})R \, dE_{2}(\zeta_{2}). \end{split}$$

Since $(\zeta_1 - \zeta_2)(\mathfrak{D}_0 f)(\zeta_1, \zeta_2) = f(\zeta_1) - f(\zeta_2)$ for $\zeta_1 \in \mathfrak{F}_1$ and $\zeta_2 \in \mathfrak{F}_2$, we get that

$$\int_{\mathfrak{F}_1} \int_{\mathfrak{F}_2} (\mathfrak{D}_0 f)(\zeta_1, \zeta_2) \, dE_1(\zeta_1) (N_1 R - RN_2) \, dE_2(\zeta_2) \\ = \int_{\mathfrak{F}_1} \int_{\mathfrak{F}_2} f(\zeta_1) \, dE_1(\zeta_1) R \, dE_2(\zeta_2) - \int_{\mathfrak{F}_1} \int_{\mathfrak{F}_2} f(\zeta_2) \, dE_1(\zeta_1) R \, dE_2(\zeta_2).$$

Again, it is easy to see from the definition of double operator integrals that

$$\int_{\mathfrak{F}_1} \int_{\mathfrak{F}_2} f(\zeta_1) \, dE_1(\zeta_1) R \, dE_2(\zeta_2) = \left(\int_{\mathfrak{F}_1} f(\zeta_1) \, dE_1(\zeta_1) \right) R = f(N_1) R,$$

$$\int_{\mathfrak{F}_1} \int_{\mathfrak{F}_2} f(\zeta_2) \, dE_1(\zeta_1) R \, dE_2(\zeta_2) = R \int_{\mathfrak{F}_1} f(\zeta_1) \, dE_1(\zeta_1) = R f(N_2),$$

which implies (3.5.2).

We now suppose that N_1 and N_2 are not necessarily bounded normal operators. The special case of Theorem 3.5.2 proved above and Theorem 3.2.1 imply the commutator Lipschitz estimate, and hence the operator $f(N_1)R - Rf(N_2)$ is bounded.

Let

$$P_k \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} E_1(\{\zeta \in \mathbb{C} \colon |\zeta| \leqslant k\}) \quad \text{and} \quad Q_k \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} E_2(\{\zeta \in \mathbb{C} \colon |\zeta| \leqslant k\}), \qquad k > 0$$

Then $N_{1,k} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} P_k N_1$ and $N_{2,k} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} Q_k N_2$ are bounded normal operators. Let $E_{j,k}$ be the spectral measure of $N_{j,k}$, j = 1, 2. We have

$$P_k \left(\int_{\mathfrak{F}_1} \int_{\mathfrak{F}_2} (\mathfrak{D}_0 f)(\zeta_1, \zeta_2) \, dE_1(\zeta_1) (N_1 R - RN_2) \, dE_2(\zeta_2) \right) Q_k$$

= $P_k \left(\int_{\mathfrak{F}_1} \int_{\mathfrak{F}_2} (\mathfrak{D}_0 f)(\zeta_1, \zeta_2) \, dE_{1,k}(\zeta_1) \left(P_k f(N_1) R - Rf(N_2) Q_k \right) \, dE_{2,k}(\zeta_2) \right) Q_k.$

Applying (3.5.2) to the bounded normal operators $N_{1,k}$ and $N_{2,k}$, we obtain

$$P_k(f(N_{1,k})R - Rf(N_{2,k}))Q_k$$

= $P_k\left(\int_{\mathfrak{F}_1} \int_{\mathfrak{F}_2} (\mathfrak{D}_0 f)(\zeta_1, \zeta_2) dE_{1,k}(\zeta_1)(P_k N_1 R - RN_2 Q_k) dE_{2,k}(\zeta_2)\right)Q_k.$

Since $P_k(f(N_{1,k})R - Rf(N_{2,k}))Q_k = P_k(f(N_1)R - Rf(N_2))Q_k$,

$$P_k(f(N_1)R - Rf(N_2))Q_k = P_k\left(\int_{\mathfrak{F}_1} \int_{\mathfrak{F}_2} (\mathfrak{D}_0 f)(\zeta_1, \zeta_2) \, dE_1(\zeta_1)(N_1R - RN_2) \, dE_2(\zeta_2)\right)Q_k.$$

It remains to pass to the limit in the strong operator topology. \Box

It is easy to verify that in all the formulae in this section one can replace the function $\mathfrak{D}_0 f(\zeta_1, \zeta_2)$ under the sign of a double operator integral by an arbitrary bounded measurable function $F(\zeta_1, \zeta_2)$ that coincides with $\mathfrak{D}_0 f(\zeta_1, \zeta_2)$ for all ζ_1 and ζ_2 with $\zeta_1 \neq \zeta_2$.

In particular, in the case when $\mathfrak{F}_1 = \mathfrak{F}_2$ and the set \mathfrak{F}_1 is perfect, Theorem 3.3.6 lets us replace $\mathfrak{D}_0 f$ in (3.5.2) by the divided difference $\mathfrak{D} f$.

Theorem 3.5.4. Let \mathfrak{F} be a closed perfect subset of \mathbb{C} and let $f \in CL(\mathfrak{F})$. If N_1 and N_2 are normal operators such that $\sigma(N_j) \subset \mathfrak{F}$ for j = 1, 2 and R is a bounded linear operator, then the following formula holds:

$$f(N_1)R - Rf(N_2) = \int_{\mathfrak{F}} \int_{\mathfrak{F}} (\mathfrak{D}f)(\zeta_1, \zeta_2) \, dE_1(\zeta_1)(N_1R - RN_2) \, dE_2(\zeta_2), \quad (3.5.4)$$

where E_j is the spectral measure of N_j .

Let us now interpret the results of $\S3.4$ in terms of double operator integrals.

Theorem 3.5.5. Let f be a continuous function on a closed subset \mathfrak{F} of \mathbb{C} and suppose that there exist Schur multipliers $\Phi_1, \Phi_2 \in \mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})$ such that

$$f(\zeta_1) - f(\zeta_2) = (\zeta_1 - \zeta_2)\Phi_1(\zeta_1, \zeta_2) + (\overline{\zeta}_1 - \overline{\zeta}_2)\Phi_2(\zeta_1, \zeta_2), \qquad \zeta_1, \zeta_2 \in \mathfrak{F}_2$$

Let N_1 and N_2 be normal operators whose spectra are contained in \mathfrak{F} . Then

$$f(N_1) - f(N_2) = \int_{\mathfrak{F}} \int_{\mathfrak{F}} \Phi_1(\zeta_1, \zeta_2) \, dE_1(\zeta_1)(N_1 - N_2) \, dE_2(\zeta_2) + \int_{\mathfrak{F}} \int_{\mathfrak{F}} \Phi_2(\zeta_1, \zeta_2)(\zeta_1, \zeta_2) \, dE_1(\zeta_1)(N_1^* - N_2^*) \, dE_2(\zeta_2). \quad (3.5.5)$$

Remark. It follows easily from (3.5.5) that $||f(N_1) - f(N_2)|| \leq (||\Phi_1||_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})} + ||\Phi_2||_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})})||N_1 - N_2||$, and in particular, f is an operator Lipschitz function.

Proof of Theorem 3.5.5. As in the proof of Theorem 3.5.2, we assume first that N_1 and N_2 are bounded. Then

$$\begin{split} \int_{\mathfrak{F}} \int_{\mathfrak{F}} \Phi_{1}(\zeta_{1},\zeta_{2}) \, dE_{1}(\zeta_{1})(N_{1}-N_{2}) \, dE_{2}(\zeta_{2}) \\ &= \int_{\mathfrak{F}} \int_{\mathfrak{F}} \Phi_{1}(\zeta_{1},\zeta_{2}) \, dE_{1}(\zeta_{1})N_{1} \, dE_{2}(\zeta_{2}) - \int_{\mathfrak{F}} \int_{\mathfrak{F}} \Phi_{1}(\zeta_{1},\zeta_{2}) \, dE_{1}(\zeta_{1})N_{2} \, dE_{2}(\zeta_{2}) \\ &= \int_{\mathfrak{F}} \int_{\mathfrak{F}} \zeta_{1} \Phi_{1}(\zeta_{1},\zeta_{2}) \, dE_{1}(\zeta_{1}) \, dE_{2}(\zeta_{2}) - \int_{\mathfrak{F}} \int_{\mathfrak{F}} \zeta_{2} \Phi_{1}(\zeta_{1},\zeta_{2}) \, dE_{1}(\zeta_{1}) \, dE_{2}(\zeta_{2}) \\ &= \int_{\mathfrak{F}} \int_{\mathfrak{F}} (\zeta_{1}-\zeta_{2}) \Phi_{1}(\zeta_{1},\zeta_{2}) \, dE_{1}(\zeta_{1}) \, dE_{2}(\zeta_{2}). \end{split}$$

Similarly,

$$\int_{\mathfrak{F}} \int_{\mathfrak{F}} \Phi_2(\zeta_1, \zeta_2)(\zeta_1, \zeta_2) \, dE_1(\zeta_1)(N_1^* - N_2^*) \, dE_2(\zeta_2) \\ = \int_{\mathfrak{F}} \int_{\mathfrak{F}} (\overline{\zeta}_1 - \overline{\zeta}_2) \Phi_2(\zeta_1, \zeta_2) \, dE_1(\zeta_1) \, dE_2(\zeta_2).$$

Therefore, the right-hand side of (3.5.5) is equal to

$$\int_{\mathfrak{F}} \int_{\mathfrak{F}} (f(\zeta_1) - f(\zeta_2)) \, dE_1(\zeta_1) \, dE_2(\zeta_2)$$

=
$$\int_{\mathfrak{F}} f(\zeta_1) \, dE_1(\zeta_1) - \int_{\mathfrak{F}} f(\zeta_2) \, dE_2(\zeta_2) = f(N_1) - f(N_2).$$

The passage from bounded to unbounded operators can be done just as in the proof of Theorem 3.5.2. \Box

We now consider applications of double operator integrals in problems of operator differentiability.

Theorem 3.5.6. Let f be an operator Lipschitz function on \mathbb{R} , and let A and K be self-adjoint operators with K bounded. Then

$$\lim_{t \to 0} \frac{1}{t} (f(A+tK) - f(A)) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} (\mathfrak{D}f)(x, y) \, dE_A(x) K \, dE_A(y),$$

where the limit is taken in the strong operator topology.

We need several auxiliary results. Let $\widehat{\mathbb{R}} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \mathbb{R} \cup \{\infty\}$ denote the *one-point* compactification of the real line \mathbb{R} . We recall that any function $f \in OL(\mathbb{R})$ is everywhere differentiable on $\widehat{\mathbb{R}}$ (see Theorem 3.3.3).

Lemma 3.5.7. If $f \in OL(\mathbb{R})$, then there are two sequences $\{\varphi_n\}_{n \ge 0}$ and $\{\psi_n\}_{n \ge 0}$ of continuous functions on $\widehat{\mathbb{R}}$ such that:

- (a) $\sum_{n\geq 0} |\varphi_n|^2 \leq ||f||_{OL(\mathbb{R})}$ everywhere on $\widehat{\mathbb{R}}$;
- (b) $\sum_{n \ge 0} |\psi_n|^2 \le ||f||_{OL(\mathbb{R})}$ everywhere on $\widehat{\mathbb{R}}$; (c) $(\mathfrak{D}f)(x,y) = \sum_{n \ge 0} \varphi_n(x)\psi_n(y)$ for all $x, y \in \mathbb{R}$.

Proof. By Theorem 3.3.6, $\mathfrak{D}f \in \mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R})$ and $\|\mathfrak{D}f\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R})} = \|f\|_{OL(\mathbb{R})}$. We extend the function $\mathfrak{D}f$ to the set $\widehat{\mathbb{R}} \times \widehat{\mathbb{R}}$ by putting $(\mathfrak{D}f)(x, y) = f'(\infty) = \lim_{t \to \infty} t^{-1}f(t)$ in the case when $|x| + |y| = \infty$. Clearly, this extended function $\mathfrak{D}f$ on $\widehat{\mathbb{R}} \times \widehat{\mathbb{R}}$ is continuous in each variable. Hence

$$\begin{split} \|\mathfrak{D}f\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\widehat{\mathbb{R}}\times\widehat{\mathbb{R}})} &= \sup\{\|\mathfrak{D}f\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\Lambda_1\times\Lambda_2)} \colon \Lambda_1, \Lambda_2\subset \mathbb{R}, \ \Lambda_1 \text{ and } \Lambda_2 \text{ are finite}\}\\ &= \sup\{\|\mathfrak{D}f\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\Lambda_1\times\Lambda_2)} \colon \Lambda_1, \Lambda_2\subset \mathbb{R}, \ \Lambda_1 \text{ and } \Lambda_2 \text{ are finite}\}\\ &= \|\mathfrak{D}f\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{R}\times\mathbb{R})}. \end{split}$$

It remains to apply Theorem 2.2.4 to the function $\mathfrak{D}f: \widehat{\mathbb{R}} \times \widehat{\mathbb{R}} \to \mathbb{C}$. \Box

Lemma 3.5.8. Let A and K be self-adjoint operators, with K bounded. Then for every function f in $C(\widehat{\mathbb{R}})$ the function $H(t) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} f(A+tK)$ acts continuously from \mathbb{R} to the space $\mathcal{B}(\mathscr{H})$ with the norm topology.

We remark that a considerably stronger result was obtained in [8].

Proof. We can assume that $f(\infty) = 0$. Then we can construct a sequence $\{f_n\}_{n \ge 0}$ of functions of class C^{∞} with compact support such that $f_n \to f$ uniformly. Each function $H_n(t) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} f_n(A + tK)$ is continuous, because $f_n \in OL(\mathbb{R})$ for $n \ge 0$. It remains to observe that $H_n \to H$ uniformly. \Box

Lemma 3.5.9. Let $\{X_n\}_{n \ge 0}$ be a sequence in $\mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})$ and $\{u_n\}_{n \ge 0}$ a sequence in \mathcal{H} . Assume that $\sum_{n \ge 0} X_n X_n^* \leq a^2 I$ and $\sum_{n \ge 0} \|u_n\|^2 \leq b^2$ for some non-negative numbers a and b. Then the series $\sum_{n \ge 0} X_n u_n$ converges weakly, and

$$\left\|\sum_{n\geqslant 0}X_nu_n\right\|\leqslant ab$$

Proof. Let $v \in \mathscr{H}$ and ||v|| = 1. Then

$$\sum_{n \ge 0} |(X_n u_n, v)| = \sum_{n \ge 0} |(u_n, X_n^* v)| \le \left(\sum_{n \ge 0} ||u_n||^2\right)^{1/2} \left(\sum_{n \ge 0} ||X_n^* v||^2\right)^{1/2} \le ab,$$

which implies the result. \Box

Proof of Theorem 3.5.6. By the formulae (3.5.4) and (2.3.5), Theorem 3.5.6 can be reformulated as follows:

$$\lim_{t \to 0} \sum_{n \ge 0} \varphi_n(A + tK) K \psi_n(A) = \sum_{n \ge 0} \varphi_n(A) K \psi_n(A)$$

in the strong operator topology, where φ_n and ψ_n are functions from the conclusion of Lemma 3.5.7. In other words, we have to prove that for any $u \in \mathcal{H}$

$$\lim_{t \to 0} \sum_{n \ge 0} (\varphi_n(A + tK) - \varphi_n(A)) K \psi_n(A) u = \mathbf{0},$$

where the series is understood in the weak topology of \mathscr{H} , while the limit is taken in the norm of \mathscr{H} . Assume that ||u|| = 1 and $||f||_{OL(\mathbb{R})} = 1$. Then $\sum_{n \ge 0} |\varphi_n|^2 \le 1$ and $\sum_{n \ge 0} |\psi_n|^2 \le 1$ everywhere on \mathbb{R} . Let $u_n \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} K \psi_n(A) u$. We have

$$\sum_{n \ge 0} \|u_n\|^2 \leqslant \|K\|^2 \sum_{n \ge 0} \|\psi_n(A)u\|^2 = \|K\|^2 \sum_{n \ge 0} (|\psi_n|^2(A)u, u) \leqslant \|K\|^2 < +\infty.$$

Let $\varepsilon > 0$ and choose a natural number N such that $\sum_{n>N} \|u_n\|^2 < \varepsilon^2$. Then it follows from Lemma 3.5.9 that

$$\left\|\sum_{n>N}(\varphi_n(A+tK)-\varphi_n(A))u_n\right\| \leqslant 2\varepsilon$$

for all $t \in \mathbb{R}$. By Lemma 3.5.8,

$$\left\|\sum_{n=0}^{N}(\varphi_{n}(A+tK)-\varphi_{n}(A))u_{n}\right\| \leq \|K\|\sum_{n=0}^{N}\|\varphi_{n}(A+tK)-\varphi_{n}(A)\| < \varepsilon$$

for all t sufficiently close to zero. Thus, $\left\|\sum_{n \ge 0} (\varphi_n(A + tK) - \varphi_n(A))u_n\right\| < 3\varepsilon$ for all t sufficiently close to zero. \Box

By analogy with Theorem 3.5.6 we can prove the following theorem.

Theorem 3.5.10. Let A and K be bounded self-adjoint operators. Then

$$\lim_{t \to 0} \frac{1}{t} (f(A+tK) - f(A)) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} (\mathfrak{D}f)(x,y) \, dE_A(x) K \, dE_A(y)$$

for all f in $OL_{loc}(\mathbb{R})$, where the limit is taken in the strong operator topology.

Theorem 3.5.6 implies the following result.

Theorem 3.5.11. Let f be an operator differentiable function on \mathbb{R} , and let A and K be self-adjoint operators with K bounded. Then the derivative of the function $t \mapsto f(A + tK) - f(A)$ in the operator norm is

$$\frac{d}{dt} \left(f(A+tK) - f(A) \right) \Big|_{t=0} = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{f(x) - f(y)}{x - y} \, dE_A(x) K \, dE_A(y).$$
(3.5.6)

In particular, the last formula holds for any function f of Besov class $B^1_{\infty,1}(\mathbb{R})$ (see Theorem 1.6.4).

Similar results hold for functions on the unit circle.

3.6. Trace class Lipschitzness and trace class commutator Lipschitzness

The purpose of this section is to prove that the classes $\operatorname{CL}(\mathfrak{F})$ and $\operatorname{CL}_{\mathfrak{S}_1}(\mathfrak{F})$ coincide for an arbitrary closed set \mathfrak{F} in the plane. In particular, if $\mathfrak{F} \subset \mathbb{R}$, then $\operatorname{OL}(\mathfrak{F}) = \operatorname{OL}_{\mathfrak{S}_1}(\mathfrak{F})$ (see § 3.1, where the classes $\operatorname{CL}_{\mathfrak{S}_1}(\mathfrak{F})$ and $\operatorname{OL}_{\mathfrak{S}_1}(\mathfrak{F})$ are defined).

Note that the definition of the class $\operatorname{CL}_{S_1}(\mathfrak{F})$ can be extended naturally to the definition of the class $\operatorname{CL}_{S_1}(\mathfrak{F}_1, \mathfrak{F}_2)$, where \mathfrak{F}_1 and \mathfrak{F}_2 are non-empty closed subsets of \mathbb{C} .

Lemma 3.6.1. Let f be a continuous function on a union $\mathfrak{F}_1 \cup \mathfrak{F}_2$ of closed subsets \mathfrak{F}_1 and \mathfrak{F}_2 of \mathbb{C} . Then

$$\|f\|_{\mathrm{CL}_{\mathcal{S}_{1}}(\mathfrak{F}_{1},\mathfrak{F}_{2})} \geq \|\mathfrak{D}_{0}f\|_{\mathfrak{M}_{0,\mathcal{S}_{1}}(\mathfrak{F}_{1}\times\mathfrak{F}_{2})} \geq \frac{1}{2}\|\mathfrak{D}_{0}f\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F}_{1}\times\mathfrak{F}_{2})}.$$

Proof. The second inequality follows from Corollary 2.1.5. Let us prove the first. It suffices to consider the case of finite sets \mathfrak{F}_1 and \mathfrak{F}_2 . Let N_1 and N_2 be normal operators with simple spectra such that $\sigma(N_1) = \mathfrak{F}_1$ and $\sigma(N_2) = \mathfrak{F}_2$. Then there exist orthonormal bases $\{u_\lambda\}_{\lambda\in\sigma(N_1)}$ and $\{v_\mu\}_{\mu\in\sigma(N_2)}$ in \mathscr{H}_1 and \mathscr{H}_2 such that $N_1u_\lambda = \lambda u_\lambda$ for $\lambda \in \sigma(N_1)$ and $N_2v_\mu = \mu v_\mu$ for $\mu \in \sigma(N_2)$. With each operator $X: \mathscr{H}_2 \to \mathscr{H}_1$ we associate the matrix $\{(Xv_\mu, u_\lambda)\}_{(\lambda,\mu)\in\sigma(N_1)\times\sigma(N_2)}$. We have

$$\left((N_1 R - RN_2) v_\mu, u_\lambda \right) = (R v_\mu, N_1^* u_\lambda) - (RN_2 v_\mu, u_\lambda) = (\lambda - \mu)(R v_\mu, u_\lambda).$$

Similarly, $((f(N_1)R - Rf(N_2))v_{\mu}, u_{\lambda}) = (f(\lambda) - f(\mu))(Rv_{\mu}, u_{\lambda})$. It is easy to see that $\{(f(\lambda) - f(\mu))(Rv_{\mu}, u_{\lambda})\} = \{(\mathfrak{D}_0 f)(\lambda, \mu)\} \star \{(\lambda - \mu)(Rv_{\mu}, u_{\lambda})\}$. We note that the matrix $\{a_{\lambda\mu}\}_{(\lambda,\mu)\in\sigma(N_1)\times\sigma(N_2)}$ can be represented in the form

$$\{a_{\lambda\mu}\}_{(\lambda,\mu)\in\sigma(N_1)\times\sigma(N_2)}=\{(\lambda-\mu)(Rv_{\mu},u_{\lambda})\}_{(\lambda,\mu)\in\sigma(N_1)\times\sigma(N_2)},$$

where R is an operator from \mathscr{H}_2 to \mathscr{H}_1 , if and only if $a_{\lambda\mu} = 0$ for $\lambda = \mu$. The inequality $\|f\|_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F}_1,\mathfrak{F}_2)} \ge \|\mathfrak{D}_0 f\|_{\mathfrak{M}_0,\mathfrak{F}_1}(\mathfrak{F}_1 \times \mathfrak{F}_2)$ is now obvious. \Box

Corollary 3.6.2. Let f be a real continuous function on a closed subset \mathfrak{F} of \mathbb{R} . Then

$$\|f\|_{\operatorname{OL}_{S_1}(\mathfrak{F})} = \|f\|_{\operatorname{CL}_{S_1}(\mathfrak{F})} \ge \|\mathfrak{D}_0 f\|_{\mathfrak{M}_{0,S_1}(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})} \ge \frac{1}{2} \|\mathfrak{D}_0 f\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})}.$$
 (3.6.1)

If f is not necessarily real, then

$$\|f\|_{\mathrm{OL}_{\mathbf{S}_{1}}(\mathfrak{F})} \geq \frac{1}{2} \|f\|_{\mathrm{CL}_{\mathbf{S}_{1}}(\mathfrak{F})} \geq \frac{1}{2} \|\mathfrak{D}_{0}f\|_{\mathfrak{M}_{0,\mathbf{S}_{1}}(\mathfrak{F}\times\mathfrak{F})} \geq \frac{1}{4} \|\mathfrak{D}_{0}f\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F}\times\mathfrak{F})}.$$
 (3.6.2)

Proof. The equality in (3.6.1) follows from Corollary 3.1.7. All the inequalities in (3.6.1) have already been proved above. Obviously, (3.6.2) follows from (3.6.1).

We now proceed to the main results of this section.

Theorem 3.6.3. Let \mathfrak{F} be a closed set in \mathbb{C} . Then $\mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F}) = \mathrm{CL}_{\mathbf{S}_1}(\mathfrak{F})$ and

$$\frac{1}{2} \|f\|_{\mathrm{CL}_{\mathbf{S}_1}(\mathfrak{F})} \leqslant \|f\|_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F})} \leqslant 2 \|f\|_{\mathrm{CL}_{\mathbf{S}_1}(\mathfrak{F})}, \qquad f \in \mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F}).$$

Proof. Let $f \in CL(\mathfrak{F})$, and let N_1 and N_2 be normal operators with spectra in \mathfrak{F} such that $N_1R - RN_2 \in S_1$, where R is a bounded operator. Then in view of the remark after Theorem 3.5.2,

$$\begin{aligned} \|f(N_1)R - Rf(N_2)\|_{\mathbf{S}_1} &\leq \|\mathfrak{D}_0 f\|_{\mathfrak{M}(E_1, E_2)} \|N_1R - RN_2\|_{\mathbf{S}_1} \\ &\leq \|\mathfrak{D}_0 f\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})} \|N_1R - RN_2\|_{\mathbf{S}_1} \\ &\leq 2\|f\|_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F})} \|N_1R - RN_2\|_{\mathbf{S}_1} \end{aligned}$$

by Theorem 3.3.2. This implies the inequality $||f||_{\operatorname{CL}_{S_1}(\mathfrak{F})} \leq 2||f||_{\operatorname{CL}(\mathfrak{F})}$. On the other hand, we get from Lemma 3.6.1 and Theorem 3.3.2 that

$$\|f\|_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F})} \leqslant \|\mathfrak{D}_0 f\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})} \leqslant 2\|f\|_{\mathrm{CL}_{\mathfrak{S}_1}(\mathfrak{F})}.$$

If \mathfrak{F} is a perfect set, then we can improve the result.

Theorem 3.6.4. Let \mathfrak{F} be a closed perfect set in \mathbb{C} . Then $||f||_{\mathrm{CL}_{\mathfrak{S}_1}(\mathfrak{F})} = ||f||_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F})}$ for all f in $\mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F}) = \mathrm{CL}_{\mathfrak{S}_1}(\mathfrak{F})$.

Proof. By (3.5.4), for $f \in CL(\mathfrak{F})$

$$\begin{aligned} \|f(N_1)R - Rf(N_2)\|_{\boldsymbol{S}_1} &\leq \|\mathfrak{D}f\|_{\mathfrak{M}(E_1, E_2)}\|N_1R - RN_2\|_{\boldsymbol{S}_1} \\ &\leq \|\mathfrak{D}f\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F} \times \mathfrak{F})}\|N_1R - RN_2\|_{\boldsymbol{S}_1} \\ &= \|f\|_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F})}\|N_1R - RN_2\|_{\boldsymbol{S}_1}. \end{aligned}$$

The last equality is guaranteed by Theorem 3.3.6. Thus, we have proved that $||f||_{\operatorname{CL}_{S_1}(\mathfrak{F})} \leq ||f||_{\operatorname{CL}(\mathfrak{F})}$. Using Lemmas 3.6.1 and 2.1.6 along with Theorem 3.3.6, we obtain

$$\|f\|_{\mathrm{CL}_{\mathcal{S}_{1}}(\mathfrak{F})} \ge \|\mathfrak{D}_{0}f\|_{\mathfrak{M}_{0,\mathcal{S}_{1}}(\mathfrak{F}\times\mathfrak{F})} = \|\mathfrak{D}f\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathfrak{F}\times\mathfrak{F})} = \|f\|_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F})}.$$

It is time to proceed to the central result in this section.

Theorem 3.6.5. Let f be a continuous function on \mathbb{R} . Then the following conditions are equivalent:

- (a) f is operator Lipschitz;
- (b) f is trace class Lipschitz;
- (c) $f(A) f(B) \in S_1$ if A and B are self-adjoint operators with A B in S_1 .

In (c) one must consider not only bounded operators A and B.

Proof. The equivalence of (a) and (b) is established in Corollary 3.6.2. The implication (b) \Rightarrow (c) is trivial. Let us show that (c) \Rightarrow (b). Suppose that $f \notin \operatorname{CL}_{S_1}(\mathbb{R})$. Then we can find sequences A_n and B_n of self-adjoint operators such that $A_n - B_n \in S_1$ and $||A_n - B_n||_{S_1}^{-1} ||f(A_n) - f(B_n)||_{S_1} \to \infty$ as $n \to \infty$. Without loss of generality we can assume that $\lim_{n\to\infty} ||A_n - B_n||_{S_1} = 0$. Indeed, consider the increment $A_n \mapsto A_n + K_n$, where $K_n \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} B_n - A_n$. And consider now the following increments: $A_n + (j/M_n)K_n \mapsto A_n + ((j+1)/M_n)K_n$ for $0 \leq j \leq M_n - 1$, where $\{M_n\}$ is a sequence of natural numbers such that $\lim_{n\to\infty} ||A_n - B_n||_{S_1}/M_n = 0$. We then choose a j that maximizes the number

$$\left\| f\left(A_n + \frac{j+1}{M_n}K_n\right) - f\left(A_n + \frac{j}{M_n}K_n\right) \right\|_{\boldsymbol{S}_1}$$

and we replace the pair (A_n, B_n) by the pair $(A_n + (j/M_n)K_n, A_n + ((j+1)/M_n)K_n)$. Then

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \|A_n - B_n\|_{\mathbf{S}_1}^{-1} \|f(A_n) - f(B_n)\|_{\mathbf{S}_1} = \infty \quad \text{and} \quad \lim_{n \to \infty} \|A_n - B_n\|_{\mathbf{S}_1} = 0.$$

It now suffices, if necessary, to choose a subsequence of the sequence (A_n, B_n) or to repeat certain terms of this sequence in order to achieve the condition that

$$\sum_{n} \|B_{n} - A_{n}\|_{S_{1}} < \infty, \quad \text{but} \quad \sum_{n} \|f(B_{n}) - f(A_{n})\|_{S_{1}} = \infty.$$

Let A be the orthogonal sum of the operators A_n and let B be the orthogonal sum of the B_n . Then $B - A \in \mathbf{S}_1$ but $f(B) - f(A) \notin \mathbf{S}_1$. \Box

Remark. A similar result holds for functions on the unit circle and unitary operators.

3.7. Operator Lipschitz functions on the plane. Sufficient conditions

In this section we obtain a sufficient condition for operator Lipschitzness in terms of the Besov class $B^1_{\infty,1}(\mathbb{R}^2)$. It is similar to Theorem 1.6.1 for functions on the real line. The results in this section were obtained in [14].

Recall (see (3.5.3)) that in the case of functions on the line, the operator Lipschitzness of f can be obtained from the formula

$$f(A) - f(B) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{f(s) - f(t)}{s - t} dE_A(s)(A - B) dE_B(t).$$

Here A and B are self-adjoint operators. This is the way the operator Lipschitzness of functions of the class $B^1_{\infty,1}(\mathbb{R})$ was established in [56] and [58].

It would be natural to try the same approach also for functions on the plane. However, (see Corollary 3.3.5) if the divided difference is a Schur multiplier for arbitrary Borel spectral measures on \mathbb{C} , then the function must be linear.

In [14] another method was used: for normal operators N_1 and N_2 , the difference $f(N_1) - f(N_2)$ is represented as a sum of double operator integrals, the integrands being the divided differences with respect to each variable.

We introduce the following notation. Let N_1 and N_2 be normal operators acting in a Hilbert space. Put $A_j \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \operatorname{Re} N_j$ and $B_j \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \operatorname{Im} N_j$ for j = 1, 2, and let E_j be the spectral measure of N_j . In other words, $N_j = A_j + iB_j$ for j = 1, 2, where A_j and B_j are commuting self-adjoint operators.

If f is a function on \mathbb{R}^2 with partial derivatives with respect to each variable, then we consider the divided differences with respect to each variable:

$$(\mathfrak{D}_x f)(z_1, z_2) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \frac{f(x_1, y_2) - f(x_2, y_2)}{x_1 - x_2}, \qquad z_1, z_2 \in \mathbb{C},$$
$$(\mathfrak{D}_y f)(z_1, z_2) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \frac{f(x_1, y_1) - f(x_1, y_2)}{y_1 - y_2}, \qquad z_1, z_2 \in \mathbb{C},$$

where $x_j \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \operatorname{Re} z_j$ and $y_j \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \operatorname{Im} z_j$ for j = 1, 2. On the sets $\{(z_1, z_2) : x_1 = x_2\}$ and $\{(z_1, z_2) : y_1 = y_2\}$ the divided differences are understood as the corresponding partial derivatives of f.

The following result gives us a key estimate.

Theorem 3.7.1. Let f be a bounded continuous function on \mathbb{R}^2 whose Fourier transform $\mathscr{F}f$ has compact support. Then $\mathfrak{D}_x f$ and $\mathfrak{D}_y f$ are Schur multipliers of class $\mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{C} \times \mathbb{C})$. Moreover, if supp $\mathscr{F}f \subset \{\zeta \in \mathbb{C} : |\zeta| \leq \sigma\}, \sigma > 0$, then

$$\|\mathfrak{D}_x f\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{C}\times\mathbb{C})} \leqslant \operatorname{const} \sigma \|f\|_{L^{\infty}} \quad and \quad \|\mathfrak{D}_y f\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{C}\times\mathbb{C})} \leqslant \operatorname{const} \sigma \|f\|_{L^{\infty}}.$$
(3.7.1)

It follows from the definition of the Besov class $B^1_{\infty,1}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ and from Theorem 3.7.1 that for every $f \in B^1_{\infty,1}(\mathbb{R}^2)$ the divided differences $\mathfrak{D}_x f$ and $\mathfrak{D}_y f$ are Schur multipliers and

$$\|\mathfrak{D}_x f\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{C}\times\mathbb{C})} \leqslant \operatorname{const} \|f\|_{B^1_{\infty,1}} \quad \text{and} \quad \|\mathfrak{D}_y f\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{C}\times\mathbb{C})} \leqslant \operatorname{const} \|f\|_{B^1_{\infty,1}}.$$
(3.7.2)

The inequalities (3.7.2) together with Theorem 3.5.5 imply the following central result in this section, obtained in [14].

Theorem 3.7.2. Let f be a function in $B^1_{\infty,1}(\mathbb{R}^2)$. Suppose that N_1 and N_2 are normal operators such that $N_1 - N_2$ is bounded. Then

$$f(N_1) - f(N_2) = \iint_{\mathbb{C}^2} (\mathfrak{D}_y f)(z_1, z_2) \, dE_1(z_1)(B_1 - B_2) \, dE_2(z_2) + \iint_{\mathbb{C}^2} (\mathfrak{D}_x f)(z_1, z_2) \, dE_1(z_1)(A_1 - A_2) \, dE_2(z_2)$$

and $||f(N_1) - f(N_2)|| \leq \text{const} ||f||_{B^1_{\infty,1}} ||N_1 - N_2||$, that is, f is an operator Lipschitz function on \mathbb{C} .

To prove Theorem 3.7.1 we use a formula for a representation of the divided difference as an element of the Haagerup tensor product. Recall that \mathscr{E}_{σ} denotes the set of entire functions (of one complex variable) of exponential type at most σ .

Lemma 3.7.3. Let $\varphi \in \mathscr{E}_{\sigma} \cap L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$. Then

$$\frac{\varphi(x) - \varphi(y)}{x - y} = \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \sigma \, \frac{\varphi(x) - \varphi(\pi n \sigma^{-1})}{\sigma x - \pi n} \, \frac{\sin(\sigma y - \pi n)}{\sigma y - \pi n} \,. \tag{3.7.3}$$

Moreover,

$$\sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \frac{|\varphi(x) - \varphi(\pi n \sigma^{-1})|^2}{(\sigma x - \pi n)^2} \leqslant 3 \|\varphi\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})}^2, \qquad x \in \mathbb{R},$$
(3.7.4)

$$\sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \frac{\sin^2(\sigma y - \pi n)}{(\sigma y - \pi n)^2} = 1, \qquad y \in \mathbb{R}.$$
(3.7.5)

We refer the reader to [14], where §5 contains a proof of Lemma 3.7.3 based on the Kotel'nikov–Shannon formula, which in turn is based on the fact that the family of functions

$${(z - \pi n)^{-1} \sin(z - \pi n)}_{n \in \mathbb{Z}}$$

forms an orthonormal basis in $\mathscr{E}_1 \cap L^2(\mathbb{R})$ (see [42], §3, Lecture 20).

Proof of Theorem 3.7.1. Obviously, f is the restriction to \mathbb{R}^2 of an entire function of two complex variables. Moreover, $f(\cdot, a)$, $f(a, \cdot) \in \mathscr{E}_{\sigma} \cap L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ for all $a \in \mathbb{R}$. Without loss of generality we can assume that $\sigma = 1$. By Lemma 3.7.3

$$(\mathfrak{D}_x f)(z_1, z_2) = \frac{f(x_1, y_2) - f(x_2, y_2)}{x_1 - x_2}$$

= $\sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} (-1)^n \frac{f(\pi n, y_2) - f(x_2, y_2)}{\pi n - x_2} \frac{\sin(x_1 - \pi n)}{x_1 - \pi n}$,
 $(\mathfrak{D}_y f)(z_1, z_2) = \frac{f(x_1, y_1) - f(x_1, y_2)}{y_1 - y_2}$
= $\sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} (-1)^n \frac{f(x_1, y_1) - f(x_1, \pi n)}{y_1 - \pi n} \frac{\sin(y_2 - \pi n)}{y_2 - \pi n}$.

Note that the expressions $\frac{\sin(x_1 - \pi n)}{x_1 - \pi n}$ and $\frac{f(x_1, y_1) - f(x_1, \pi n)}{y_1 - \pi n}$ depend on $z_1 = (x_1, y_1)$ but not on $z_2 = (x_2, y_2)$, while the expressions $\frac{f(\pi n, y_2) - f(x_2, y_2)}{\pi n - x_2}$ and $\frac{\sin(y_2 - \pi n)}{y_2 - \pi n}$ depend on $z_2 = (x_2, y_2)$ but not on $z_1 = (x_1, y_1)$. Moreover, by Lemma 3.7.3

$$\sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \frac{|f(x_1, y_1) - f(x_1, \pi n)|^2}{(y_1 - \pi n)^2} \leq 3 \|f(x_1, \cdot)\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})}^2 \leq 3 \|f\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{C})}^2,$$
$$\sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \frac{|f(\pi n, y_2) - f(x_2, y_2)|^2}{(\pi n - x_2)^2} \leq 3 \|f(\cdot, y_2)\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})}^2 \leq 3 \|f\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{C})}^2,$$

and

$$\sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \frac{\sin^2(x_1 - \pi n)}{(x_1 - \pi n)^2} = \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \frac{\sin^2(y_2 - \pi n)}{(y_2 - \pi n)^2} = 1,$$

which proves (3.7.1).

The inequalities (3.7.1) play the role of operator Bernstein inequalities (see § 1.4). One can prove the following assertions just as in the case of functions of self-adjoint operators.

Theorem 3.7.4. Let $0 < \alpha < 1$ and let f be a function of Hölder class $\Lambda_{\alpha}(\mathbb{R}^2)$. Then

$$|f(N_1) - f(N_2)|| \leq c(1-\alpha)^{-1} ||f||_{\Lambda_{\alpha}} ||N_1 - N_2||^{\alpha}$$

for some constant c > 0 and for any normal operators N_1 and N_2 with bounded difference $N_1 - N_2$.

One can generalize Theorem 3.7.4 to the case of arbitrary moduli of continuity and thereby obtain an analogue of Theorem 1.7.3.

Theorem 3.7.5. Let $0 < \alpha < 1$ and p > 1, and let f be a function of Hölder class $\Lambda_{\alpha}(\mathbb{R}^2)$. Then there exists a positive number c such that

$$||f(N_1) - f(N_2)||_{\mathbf{S}_{p/\alpha}} \leq c ||f||_{\Lambda_{\alpha}} ||N_1 - N_2||_{\mathbf{S}_p}^{\alpha}$$

for any normal operators N_1 and N_2 with difference in the Schatten-von Neumann class S_p .

We refer the reader to [14], where there are proofs of these results as well as other related results.

3.8. A sufficient condition for commutator Lipschitzness in terms of Cauchy integrals

In this section we give a sufficient condition obtained in [3] for commutator Lipschitzness.

Let \mathfrak{F} be a non-empty closed subset of \mathbb{C} such that $\mathfrak{F} \neq \mathbb{C}$. We denote by $\mathscr{M}(\mathbb{C}\backslash\mathfrak{F})$ the space of complex Radon measures μ on $\mathbb{C} \setminus \mathfrak{F}$ such that

$$\|\mu\|_{\mathscr{M}(\mathbb{C}\backslash\mathfrak{F})} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \sup_{z\in\mathfrak{F}} \int_{\mathbb{C}\backslash\mathfrak{F}} \frac{d|\mu|(\zeta)}{|\zeta-z|^2} < +\infty.$$
(3.8.1)

For $\mu \in \mathscr{M}(\mathbb{C} \setminus \mathfrak{F})$ the Cauchy integral

$$\widehat{\mu}(z) = \int_{\mathbb{C}\backslash\mathfrak{F}} \frac{d\mu(\zeta)}{\zeta - z}$$

is not defined in general even for $z \in \mathfrak{F}$, because the function $\zeta \mapsto (\zeta - z)^{-1}$ does not have to be integrable with respect to the measure $|\mu|$. With each fixed point $z_0 \in \mathfrak{F}$ we associate the modified Cauchy integral

$$\widehat{\mu}_{z_0}(z) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \int_{\mathbb{C}\backslash \mathfrak{F}} \left(\frac{1}{\zeta - z} - \frac{1}{\zeta - z_0} \right) d\mu(\zeta).$$

It follows from the Cauchy–Schwarz inequality that $\widehat{\mu}_{z_0}(z)$ is well defined for $z \in \mathfrak{F}$ and $|\widehat{\mu}_{z_0}(z)| \leq ||\mu||_{\mathscr{M}(\mathbb{C}\setminus\mathfrak{F})}|z-z_0|$. Moreover, $\widehat{\mu}_{z_0}(z_1) = -\widehat{\mu}_{z_1}(z_0)$ and

$$|\widehat{\mu}_{z_0}(z_1) - \widehat{\mu}_{z_0}(z_2)| = |\widehat{\mu}_{z_1}(z_1) - \widehat{\mu}_{z_1}(z_2)| = |\widehat{\mu}_{z_1}(z_2)| \le \|\mu\|_{\mathscr{M}(\mathbb{C}\backslash\mathfrak{F})}|z_1 - z_2|$$

for all $z_1, z_2 \in \mathfrak{F}$.

Note that $z \mapsto (\zeta - z)^{-1}$ is a continuous map from \mathfrak{F} to the Hilbert space $L^2(|\mu|)$ endowed with the weak topology. This lets us easily verify that the function $\hat{\mu}_{z_0}(z)$ is differentiable as a function of the complex variable at every non-isolated point of \mathfrak{F} . In particular, $\hat{\mu}_{z_0}(z)$ is analytic in the interior of \mathfrak{F} .

We denote by $\widehat{\mathscr{M}}(\mathfrak{F})$ the set of functions f on \mathfrak{F} that can be represented in the form $f = c + \widehat{\mu}_{z_0}$, where c is a constant. Let

$$\|f\|_{\widehat{\mathscr{M}}(\mathfrak{F})} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \inf\{\|\mu\|_{\mathscr{M}(\mathbb{C}\backslash\mathfrak{F})} \colon \mu \in \mathscr{M}(\mathbb{C}\setminus\mathfrak{F}), \ f - \widehat{\mu}_{z_0} = \text{const on } \mathfrak{F}\}.$$

It is easy to see that the definition of the space $\widehat{\mathscr{M}}(\mathfrak{F})$ and the seminorm $||f||_{\widehat{\mathscr{M}}(\mathfrak{F})}$ do not depend on the choice of $z_0 \in \mathfrak{F}$.

Theorem 3.8.1. Let \mathfrak{F} be a proper closed subset of \mathbb{C} . Then $\widehat{\mathscr{M}}(\mathfrak{F}) \subset \mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F})$, and $\|f\|_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathfrak{F})} \leq \|f\|_{\widehat{\mathscr{M}}(\mathfrak{F})}$ for all f in $\widehat{\mathscr{M}}(\mathfrak{F})$. *Proof.* Let $\mu \in \mathscr{M}(\mathbb{C} \setminus \mathfrak{F})$ and $f = \widehat{\mu}_{z_0}$, and consider the divided difference

$$\frac{f(z) - f(w)}{z - w} = \frac{1}{z - w} \int_{\mathbb{C}\backslash\mathfrak{F}} \left(\frac{1}{\zeta - z} - \frac{1}{\zeta - w}\right) d\mu(\zeta) = \int_{\mathbb{C}\backslash\mathfrak{F}} \frac{d\mu(\zeta)}{(\zeta - z)(\zeta - w)} d\mu(\zeta) d\mu(\zeta) = \int_{\mathbb{C}\backslash\mathfrak{F}} \frac{d\mu(\zeta)}{(\zeta - z)(\zeta - w)} d\mu(\zeta) d\mu(\zeta) d\mu(\zeta) d\mu(\zeta) = \int_{\mathbb{C}\backslash\mathfrak{F}} \frac{d\mu(\zeta)}{(\zeta - z)(\zeta - w)} d\mu(\zeta) d\mu(\zeta)$$

The inequality (3.8.1) means that this divided difference satisfies the condition (d) of Theorem 2.3.1. Thus, it is a Schur multiplier for arbitrary Borel spectral measures on \mathfrak{F} , and its multiplier norm is at most $\|\mu\|_{\mathscr{M}(\mathbb{C}\setminus\mathfrak{F})}$. It remains to refer to Theorem 3.3.2. \Box

Let $\widehat{\mathscr{M}_{\infty}}(\mathfrak{F})$ denote the space of functions of the form f + az, where $f \in \widehat{\mathscr{M}}(\mathfrak{F})$ and $a \in \mathbb{C}$. It is easy to see that the linear function az belongs to $\widehat{\mathscr{M}}(\mathfrak{F})$ if \mathfrak{F} is compact. Therefore, $\widehat{\mathscr{M}_{\infty}}(\mathfrak{F}) = \widehat{\mathscr{M}}(\mathfrak{F})$ for compact \mathfrak{F} . In the case of an unbounded set \mathfrak{F} it is easy to verify that $f'(\infty) = 0$ for all $f \in \widehat{\mathscr{M}}(\mathfrak{F})$. Thus, $\widehat{\mathscr{M}_{\infty}}(\mathfrak{F}) \neq \widehat{\mathscr{M}}(\mathfrak{F})$ for non-compact sets \mathfrak{F} . It follows from Theorem 3.8.1 that $\widehat{\mathscr{M}_{\infty}}(\mathfrak{F}) \subset CL(\mathfrak{F})$.

The authors do not know whether the equality $\widehat{\mathscr{M}}_{\infty}(\mathfrak{F}) = \operatorname{CL}(\mathfrak{F})$ holds, even for such simple sets \mathfrak{F} as the circle or the line.

3.9. Commutator Lipschitz functions on the disk and the half-plane

We consider here the spaces of commutator Lipschitz functions on the unit disk \mathbb{D} and on the upper half-plane $\mathbb{C}_+ \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \{\zeta \in \mathbb{C} : \text{Re } \zeta > 0\}$. In particular, we present the results by Kissin and Shulman [39] and their analogues for the upper half-plane.

Let C_A denote the disk algebra, that is, the space of functions f analytic in the open disk \mathbb{D} and continuous in its closure. It was proved in [39] that $CL(\mathbb{D}) = \{f \in C_A : f \in OL(\mathbb{T})\}$. The next theorem shows that this equality is isometric.

Theorem 3.9.1. Let $f \in CL(\mathbb{D})$. Then $f \in C_A$ and $||f||_{CL(\mathbb{D})} = ||f||_{CL(\mathbb{T})} = ||f||_{CL(\mathbb{T})}$. $||f||_{OL(\mathbb{T})}$. If $f \in C_A$, then $f \in CL(\mathbb{D})$ if and only if $f \in OL(\mathbb{T})$.

Proof. The equality $||f||_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathbb{T})} = ||f||_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{T})}$ follows from Theorem 3.1.10. The inequality $||f||_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathbb{T})} \leq ||f||_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathbb{D})}$ is obvious. It remains to prove that $||f||_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathbb{D})} \leq ||f||_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathbb{T})}$. We can assume that $||f||_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathbb{T})} = 1$. Then $||\mathfrak{D}f||_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{T}\times\mathbb{T})} = 1$ by Theorem 3.3.6. Let us apply Theorem 2.2.3. We obtain two families $\{u_{\zeta}\}_{\zeta\in\mathbb{T}}$ and $\{v_{\tau}\}_{\tau\in\mathbb{T}}$ in a Hilbert space \mathscr{H} that depend on parameters continuously in the weak topology and are such that $||u_{\zeta}|| \leq 1$, $||v_{\tau}|| \leq 1$, and $(\mathfrak{D}f)(\zeta, \tau) = (u_{\zeta}, v_{\tau})$ for all $\zeta, \tau \in \mathbb{T}$. Consider the harmonic extensions of the functions $\zeta \mapsto u_{\zeta}$ and $\tau \mapsto v_{\tau}$ to the unit disk by putting

$$u_z \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \int_{\mathbb{T}} \frac{1 - |z|^2}{|z - \zeta|^2} u_{\zeta} \, d\boldsymbol{m}(\zeta) \quad \text{and} \quad v_w \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \int_{\mathbb{T}} \frac{1 - |w|^2}{|w - \tau|^2} v_{\tau} \, d\boldsymbol{m}(\tau)$$

for $z, w \in \mathbb{D}$. The integrals are understood as integrals of \mathscr{H} -valued functions continuous in the weak topology. Applying the Poisson integral with respect to the variable ζ to both sides of the equality $(\mathfrak{D}f)(\zeta, \tau) = (u_{\zeta}, v_{\tau})$, we get that $(\mathfrak{D}f)(z, \tau) = (u_z, v_{\tau})$ for all $z \in \operatorname{clos} \mathbb{D}$ and $\tau \in \mathbb{T}$. Applying the Poisson integral now to the last equality, we now find that $(\mathfrak{D}f)(z, w) = (u_z, v_w)$ for all $z \in \operatorname{clos} \mathbb{D}$ and $w \in \operatorname{clos} \mathbb{D}$. It is clear that

$$\begin{split} \|f\|_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathbb{D})} &= \|\mathfrak{D}f\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\operatorname{clos}\mathbb{D}\times\operatorname{clos}\mathbb{D})} \leqslant \sup_{z\in\operatorname{clos}\mathbb{D}} \|u_z\| \sup_{w\in\operatorname{clos}\mathbb{D}} \|v_w\| \\ &= \sup_{\zeta\in\mathbb{T}} \|u_\zeta\| \sup_{\tau\in\mathbb{T}} \|v_\tau\| = 1. \quad \Box \end{split}$$

We give an analogue of Theorem 2.2.4 for functions on the unit disk.

Theorem 3.9.2. Let $f \in CL(\mathbb{D})$. Then there are sequences $\{\varphi_n\}_{n \ge 1}$ and $\{\psi_n\}_{n \ge 1}$ in the disk algebra C_A such that

$$\begin{pmatrix} \sup_{z \in \mathbb{D}} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} |\varphi_n(z)|^2 \end{pmatrix} \left(\sup_{w \in \mathbb{D}} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} |\psi_n(w)|^2 \right) = \|f\|_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathbb{D})}^2,$$
$$(\mathfrak{D}f)(z, w) = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \varphi_n(z)\psi_n(w),$$

where all the series converge uniformly with respect to z and w in a compact subset of the unit disk.

Proof. We can assume that $||f||_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathbb{D})} = 1$. To prove the first equality, it suffices to prove the inequality \leq , because the inequality \geq follows from Theorems 3.3.6 and 2.2.1. Let \mathscr{H}, u_z and v_w denote the same as in the proof of Theorem 3.9.1. Consider an orthonormal basis $\{e_n\}_{n=1}^{\infty}$ in \mathscr{H} , and put $\varphi_n(z) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} (u_z, e_n)$ and $\psi_n(w) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} (e_n, v_w)$ for $n \geq 1$. Let us prove that $\varphi_n \in \mathcal{C}_A$ and $\psi_n \in \mathcal{C}_A$. Denote by X the set of vectors $e \in \mathscr{H}$ such that $(u_z, e) \in \mathcal{C}_A$. Clearly, X is a closed subspace of \mathscr{H} . We note that $v_\tau \in X$ for all $\tau \in \mathbb{T}$, because $(\mathfrak{D}f)(\cdot, \tau) \in \mathcal{C}_A$ for all $\tau \in \mathbb{T}$. Thus, $X = \mathscr{H}$, since the linear span of $\{v_\tau\}_{\tau \in \mathbb{T}}$ is dense in \mathscr{H} . Therefore, $(u_z, e) \in \mathcal{C}_A$ for all $e \in \mathscr{H}$. Similarly, one can prove that $(e, v_w) \in \mathcal{C}_A$ for all $e \in \mathscr{H}$. It remains to prove uniform convergence on compacta. Note that

$$\left|\sum_{n=N}^{\infty}\varphi_n(z)\psi_n(w)\right| \leq \left(\sum_{n=N}^{\infty}|\varphi_n(z)|^2\right)^{1/2} \left(\sum_{n=N}^{\infty}|\psi_n(w)|^2\right)^{1/2}$$

Thus, it suffices to establish uniform convergence on compact subsets of \mathbb{D} for the series $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} |\varphi_n(z)|^2$ and $\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} |\psi_n(z)|^2$. This is a consequence of the following elementary lemma. \Box

Lemma 3.9.3. Let $\{h_k\}_{k=1}^{\infty}$ be a sequence of analytic functions on \mathbb{D} . Suppose that the function $\sum_{k=1}^{\infty} |h_k(z)|$ is bounded in \mathbb{D} . Then the series $\sum_{k=1}^{\infty} |h_k(z)|$ converges uniformly on compact subsets of the open unit disk.

We denote by $(OL)_+(\mathbb{T})$ the space of functions f in $OL(\mathbb{T})$ that admit an analytic extension to the unit disk \mathbb{D} that is continuous up to the boundary. It follows from Theorem 3.3.3 that every function $f \in CL(\mathbb{D})$ is analytic in \mathbb{D} . Thus, Theorem 3.9.1 implies the following result from [39].

Theorem 3.9.4. The restriction operator $f \mapsto f | \mathbb{T}$ is a linear isometry of $CL(\mathbb{D})$ onto $(OL)_+(\mathbb{T})$.

Similar results also hold for the space $CL(\mathbb{C}_+)$.

Theorem 3.9.5. Let f be a continuous function on the closed upper half-plane $\operatorname{clos} \mathbb{C}_+$. Suppose that f is analytic in the open half-plane \mathbb{C}_+ . Then $||f||_{\operatorname{CL}(\mathbb{C}_+)} = ||f||_{\operatorname{CL}(\mathbb{R})} = ||f||_{\operatorname{OL}(\mathbb{R})}$. In particular, $f \in \operatorname{CL}(\mathbb{C}_+)$ if and only if $f \in \operatorname{OL}(\mathbb{R})$.

Denote by $C_A(\mathbb{C}_+)$ the set of functions analytic in \mathbb{C}_+ and continuous in $\operatorname{clos} \mathbb{C}_+$ and having a finite limit at infinity.

Theorem 3.9.6. If $f \in CL(\mathbb{C}_+)$, then there are sequences $\{\varphi_n\}_{n=1}^{\infty}$ and $\{\psi_n\}_{n=1}^{\infty}$ in $C_A(\mathbb{C}_+)$ such that

$$\left(\sup_{z \in \mathbb{C}_+} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} |\varphi_n(z)|^2 \right) \left(\sup_{w \in \mathbb{C}_+} \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} |\psi_n(w)|^2 \right) = \|f\|_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathbb{C}_+)}^2,$$
$$(\mathfrak{D}f)(z, w) = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \varphi_n(z)\psi_n(w).$$

Furthermore, these series converge uniformly with respect to z and w in a compact subset of the open upper half-plane.

We skip here the proofs of Theorems 3.9.5 and 3.9.6. They are similar to the proofs of the corresponding results for functions on the unit disk.

We also state the following analogue of Theorem 3.9.4 for the real line.

Theorem 3.9.7. The restriction operator $f \mapsto f | \mathbb{R}$ is a linear isometry of $CL(\mathbb{C}_+)$ onto $(OL)_+(\mathbb{R})$.

In [5] the following result was obtained, containing in essence both Theorem 3.9.1 and Theorem 3.9.5.

Theorem 3.9.8. Let \mathfrak{F}_0 and \mathfrak{F} be non-empty perfect subsets of \mathbb{C} such that $\mathfrak{F}_0 \subset \mathfrak{F}$ and the set $\Omega \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \mathfrak{F} \setminus \mathfrak{F}_0$ is open. Suppose that a function $f_0 \in \operatorname{CL}(\mathfrak{F}_0)$ admits a continuous extension f to \mathfrak{F} such that f is analytic in Ω and $|f(z)z^{-2}| \to 0$ as $z \to \infty$ in each unbounded³ connected component of Ω . Then $f \in \operatorname{CL}(\mathfrak{F})$ and $||f||_{\operatorname{CL}(\mathfrak{F})} = ||f_0||_{\operatorname{CL}(\mathfrak{F}_0)}$.

The authors do not know an answer to the following question. Let f be a continuous function on the closed unit disk that is harmonic inside the disk. Suppose that $f \in OL(\mathbb{T})$. Does it follow that $f \in OL(\mathbb{D})$? The analogous question can be posed for the half-plane as well as for other domains.

Recall that if T is a contraction on a Hilbert space \mathscr{H} , then by the Szőkefalvi-Nagy theorem (see [72], Chap. I, § 5) T has a *unitary dilation*, that is, a unitary operator U on a Hilbert space \mathscr{H} with $\mathscr{H} \subset \mathscr{H}$ such that $T^n = P_{\mathscr{H}} U^n | \mathscr{H}$ for $n \ge 0$. A dilation can always be chosen to be minimal. This lets us define a linear and multiplicative functional calculus: $\varphi \mapsto \varphi(T) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} P_{\mathscr{H}} \varphi(U) | \mathscr{H}, \varphi \in C_A$. The *semispectral measure* \mathcal{E}_T of the contraction T is defined by $\mathcal{E}_T(\Delta) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} P_{\mathscr{H}} E_U(\Delta) | h$, where E_U is the spectral measure of U and Δ is a Borel subset of \mathbb{T} . It is easy to see that

$$\varphi(T) = \int_{\mathbb{T}} \varphi(\zeta) \, d\mathcal{E}(\zeta), \qquad \varphi \in \mathcal{C}_{\mathcal{A}}$$

³The last condition holds automatically if Ω is bounded.
Theorem 3.9.9. Let $f \in CL(\mathbb{D})$, let T_1 and T_2 be contractions on a Hilbert space \mathscr{H} , and let $R \in \mathcal{B}(\mathscr{H})$. Then

$$f(T_1)R - Rf(T_2) = \int_{\mathbb{T}} \int_{\mathbb{T}} (\mathfrak{D}f)(\zeta, \tau) \, d\mathcal{E}_1(\zeta)(T_1R - RT_2) \, d\mathcal{E}_2(\tau), \qquad (3.9.1)$$

where \mathcal{E}_1 and \mathcal{E}_2 are the semispectral measures of T_1 and T_2 , and the following inequality holds:

$$||f(T_1)R - Rf(T_2)|| \le ||f||_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathbb{D})} ||T_1R - RT_2||.$$
(3.9.2)

Proof. Let $\{\varphi_n\}_{n \ge 1}$ and $\{\psi_n\}_{n \ge 1}$ be sequences of functions in the disk algebra that satisfy the conclusion of Theorem 3.9.2. By (2.3.7) we have

$$\begin{split} \int_{\mathbb{T}} \int_{\mathbb{T}} \left(\mathfrak{D}f \right)(\zeta,\tau) \, d\mathcal{E}_1(\zeta)(T_1R - RT_2) \, d\mathcal{E}_2(\tau) &= \sum_{n \geqslant 1} \varphi_n(T_1)(T_1R - RT_2)\psi_n(T_2) \\ &= \sum_{n \geqslant 1} T_1 \varphi_n(T_1) R \psi_n(T_2) - \sum_{n \geqslant 1} \varphi_n(T_1) R \psi_n(T_2) T_2 \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{T}} \int_{\mathbb{T}} \zeta \big(\mathfrak{D}f \big)(\zeta,\tau) \, d\mathcal{E}_1(\zeta) R \, d\mathcal{E}_2(\tau) - \int_{\mathbb{T}} \int_{\mathbb{T}} \tau(\mathfrak{D}f)(\zeta,\tau) \, d\mathcal{E}_1(\zeta) R \, d\mathcal{E}_2(\tau) \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{T}} \int_{\mathbb{T}} (f(\zeta) - f(\tau)) \, d\mathcal{E}_1(\zeta) R \, d\mathcal{E}_2(\tau) = f(T_1) R - Rf(T_2), \end{split}$$

which proves the formula (3.9.1), which in turn immediately implies the inequality (3.9.2). \Box

The inequality (3.9.2) was proved by Kissin and Shulman in [39] by a different method. The proof given here is similar to the proof of Theorem 4.1 in [62] (see also [57]). In the case when $f \in B^1_{\infty,1}(\mathbb{T}) \cap C_A$ and R = I, Theorem 3.9.9 was proved in [57].

A similar result can be proved also for dissipative operators (see [12] for perturbations of functions of dissipative operators).

3.10. Operator Lipschitz functions and linear-fractional transformations

Let $\operatorname{Aut}(\widehat{\mathbb{C}})$ denote the Möbius group of linear-fractional transformations of the extended complex plane $\widehat{\mathbb{C}} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \mathbb{C} \cup \{\infty\}$. In other words,

$$\operatorname{Aut}(\widehat{\mathbb{C}}) = \left\{ \varphi \colon \varphi(z) = \frac{az+b}{cz+d}, \ a, b, c, d \in \mathbb{C}, \ ad-bc \neq 0 \right\}.$$

The set of linear-fractional transformations of the complex plane is denoted by $\operatorname{Aut}(\mathbb{C})$, that is,

$$\operatorname{Aut}(\mathbb{C}) = \{\varphi \in \operatorname{Aut}(\widehat{\mathbb{C}}) \colon \varphi(\infty) = \infty\} = \{\varphi \colon \varphi(z) = az + b, \ a, b \in \mathbb{C}, \ a \neq 0\}.$$

Let $\widehat{\mathbb{R}}$ denote the one-point compactification of \mathbb{R} : $\widehat{\mathbb{R}} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \mathbb{R} \cup \{\infty\}$. Put

$$\operatorname{Aut}(\widehat{\mathbb{R}}) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \{ \varphi \in \operatorname{Aut}(\widehat{\mathbb{C}}) \colon \varphi(\widehat{\mathbb{R}}) = \widehat{\mathbb{R}} \} \quad \text{and} \quad \operatorname{Aut}(\mathbb{R}) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \{ \varphi \in \operatorname{Aut}(\mathbb{C}) \colon \varphi(\mathbb{R}) = \mathbb{R} \}.$$

With each linear-fractional transformation φ and each function f on a closed set $\mathfrak{F} \subset \mathbb{C}$, we associate the function $\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}f$ defined on the set $\mathfrak{F}_{\varphi} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \mathbb{C} \cap \varphi^{-1}(\mathfrak{F} \cup \{\infty\})$ by

$$(\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}f)(z) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \begin{cases} \frac{f(\varphi(z))}{\varphi'(z)} & \text{if } z \in \mathbb{C}, \ \varphi(z) \in \mathfrak{F}, \ \text{and } \varphi(z) \neq \infty, \\ 0 & \text{if } z \in \mathbb{C} \ \text{and } \varphi(z) = \infty. \end{cases}$$

It is easy to see that if $\varphi \in \operatorname{Aut}(\mathbb{C})$, then $\mathfrak{F}_{\varphi} = \varphi^{-1}(\mathfrak{F})$, $\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}f = (\varphi'(0))^{-1}(f \circ \varphi)$, $\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}(\operatorname{OL}(\mathfrak{F})) = \operatorname{OL}(\mathfrak{F}_{\varphi})$, $\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}(\operatorname{CL}(\mathfrak{F})) = \operatorname{CL}(\mathfrak{F}_{\varphi})$, $\|\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}f\|_{\operatorname{OL}(\mathfrak{F}_{\varphi})} = \|f\|_{\operatorname{OL}(\mathfrak{F})}$ for all fin $\operatorname{OL}(\mathfrak{F})$, and $\|\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}f\|_{\operatorname{CL}(\mathfrak{F}_{\varphi})} = \|f\|_{\operatorname{CL}(\mathfrak{F})}$ for all f in $\operatorname{CL}(\mathfrak{F})$. Therefore, we will be mostly interested in the case when $\varphi \notin \operatorname{Aut}(\mathbb{C})$. Note that if $\mathfrak{F} = \mathbb{C}$, then $\mathfrak{F}_{\varphi} = \mathbb{C}$ for all φ in $\operatorname{Aut}(\widehat{\mathbb{C}})$. And if $\mathfrak{F} = \mathbb{R}$, then $\mathfrak{F}_{\varphi} = \mathbb{R}$ for all φ in $\operatorname{Aut}(\widehat{\mathbb{R}})$.

Let $a \in \mathfrak{F}$, where \mathfrak{F} is a closed subset of \mathbb{C} , and let

$$\operatorname{OL}_{a}(\mathfrak{F}) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \{ f \in \operatorname{OL}(\mathfrak{F}) \colon f(a) = 0 \} \text{ and } \operatorname{CL}_{a}(\mathfrak{F}) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \{ f \in \operatorname{CL}(\mathfrak{F}) \colon f(a) = 0 \}.$$

$$(3.10.1)$$

Obviously, $OL_a(\mathfrak{F})$ and $CL_a(\mathfrak{F})$ are Banach spaces.

Theorem 3.10.1. Let \mathfrak{F} be a closed subset of \mathbb{C} , let $a \in \mathfrak{F}$, and let φ be an automorphism in $\operatorname{Aut}(\widehat{\mathbb{C}})$ such that $a \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \varphi(\infty)$. Then $\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}(\operatorname{OL}_{a}(\mathfrak{F})) \subset \operatorname{OL}(\mathfrak{F}_{\varphi})$, and

$$\|\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathfrak{F}_{\varphi})} \leqslant 3\|f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathfrak{F})} \quad for \ all \ f \ in \ \mathrm{OL}_{a}(\mathfrak{F}).$$

Proof. Consider first the case $\varphi(z) = \phi(z) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} z^{-1}$. Then a = 0, and we have to prove that $\mathcal{Q}_{\phi}(\mathrm{OL}_0(\mathfrak{F})) \subset \mathrm{OL}(\mathfrak{F}_{\varphi})$ and $\|\mathcal{Q}_{\phi}f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathfrak{F}_{\varphi})} \leq 3\|f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathfrak{F})}$. Let $f \in \mathrm{OL}_0(\mathfrak{F})$. We can assume that $\|f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathfrak{F})} = 1$. Then everything reduces to the inequality

$$\|(\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}f)(N)R - R(\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}f)(N)\| \leq 3\max\{\|NR - RN\|, \|N^*R - RN^*\|\}$$

for any bounded operators N and R such that N is normal and $\sigma(N) \subset \mathfrak{F}_{\phi}$. We define the function h by $h(z) = zf(z^{-1})$ for $z \neq 0$ and h(0) = 0. It is easy to see that $\sup |h| \leq ||f||_{\operatorname{Lip}(\mathfrak{F})} \leq ||f||_{\operatorname{OL}(\mathbb{R})} = 1$ since f(0) = 0. Note that $(\mathcal{Q}_{\phi}f)(N) = -Nh(N)$. Thus, we have to prove that

$$||Nh(N)R - RNh(N)|| \leq 3 \max\{||NR - RN||, ||N^*R - RN^*||\}.$$

We use the elementary identity

$$Nh(N)R - RNh(N) = h(N)(NR - RN) + h(N)RN - NRh(N) + (NR - RN)h(N).$$
(3.10.2)

Note that

$$||h(N)(NR - RN)|| \leq ||NR - RN|| \leq \max\{||NR - RN||, ||N^*R - RN^*||\}.$$

We can estimate the norm of (NR - RN)h(N) similarly.

It remains to prove that

$$||h(N)RN - NRh(N)|| \le \max\{||NR - RN||, ||N^*R - RN^*||\}.$$

If N is invertible, then

$$\begin{aligned} \|h(N)RN - NRh(N)\| &= \|f(N^{-1})NRN - NRNf(N^{-1})\| \\ &\leq \max\{\|RN - NR\|, \|(N^*)^{-1}NRN - NRN(N^*)^{-1}\|\} \\ &= \max\{\|NR - RN\|, \|(N^*)^{-1}N(RN^* - N^*R)N(N^*)^{-1}\|\} \\ &= \max\{\|NR - RN\|, \|N^*R - RN^*\|\}. \end{aligned}$$

If 0 is a limit point of \mathfrak{F}_{ϕ} (that is, the set \mathfrak{F} is unbounded), then the proof can be concluded, for in this case each normal operator N with spectrum in \mathfrak{F}_{ϕ} can be approximated arbitrarily well by a normal operator M such that MN = NMand $\sigma(M) \subset \mathfrak{F}_{\phi} \setminus \{0\}$. This follows from Lemma 3.1.12.

Now suppose that 0 is an isolated point of \mathfrak{F}_{ϕ} . Consider a non-invertible normal operator N with spectrum \mathfrak{F}_{ϕ} . Then N can be represented as $N = \mathbf{0} \oplus N_0$, where N_0 is an invertible normal operator. We note that $\mathcal{Q}_{\phi}(N) = \mathbf{0} \oplus N_0^2 f(N_0^{-1})$. Let P be the orthogonal projection onto the subspace on which N_0 is defined. It is easy to see that

$$\begin{aligned} \|h(N)RN - NRh(N)\| &= \|P(h(N)RN - NRh(N))P\| \\ &= \|h(N)PRPN - NPRPh(N)\| = \|h(N_0)(PRP)N_0 - N_0(PRP)h(N_0)\| \\ &\leqslant \max\{\|N_0(PRP) - (PRP)N_0\|, \|N_0^*(PRP) - (PRP)N_0^*\|\} \\ &\leqslant \max\{\|NR - RN\|, \|N^*R - RN^*\|\}. \end{aligned}$$

Let us proceed to the general case. Put $b = \varphi^{-1}(\infty)$. Clearly, $\varphi(z) = a + c\phi(z-b)$, where $c \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \{0\}$. Thus, everything reduces to the case a = b = 0, that is, $\varphi = c\phi$, because translations preserve the operator Lipschitz norm. Finally, the case $\varphi = c\phi$ reduces easily to the case $\varphi = \phi$ already treated. \Box

Example. Let $\varphi(z) = z^{-1}$, $\mathfrak{F} = \mathbb{C}$, and $f = \overline{z}$. Then $f \in OL_0(\mathbb{C})$ and $||f||_{OL(\mathbb{C})} = 1$. Moreover, $(\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}f)(z) = -\overline{z}^{-1}z^2$ and

$$3 = \|\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}f\|_{\mathrm{Lip}(\mathbb{T})} \leqslant \|\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}f\|_{\mathrm{Lip}(\mathbb{C})} \leqslant \|\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{C})} \leqslant 3\|f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{C})} = 3.$$

This example shows that $\|\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}f\|_{OL(\mathbb{C})} = \|\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}f\|_{Lip(\mathbb{C})} = 3$, and the constant 3 in Theorem 3.10.1 is best possible.

Theorem 3.10.1 easily implies the following result.

Theorem 3.10.2. Let $\varphi \in \operatorname{Aut}(\widehat{\mathbb{C}})$, $a = \varphi(\infty)$, and $b = \varphi^{-1}(\infty)$. Suppose that \mathfrak{F} is a closed set in \mathbb{C} that contains a. Then $\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}(\operatorname{OL}_{a}(\mathfrak{F})) = \operatorname{OL}_{b}(\mathfrak{F}_{\varphi})$, and

$$\frac{1}{3} \|f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathfrak{F})} \leqslant \|\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathfrak{F}_{\varphi})} \leqslant 3 \|f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathfrak{F})} \quad \text{for all } f \text{ in } \mathrm{OL}_{a}(\mathfrak{F})$$

Proof. Note that $(\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}(\mathrm{OL}_{a}(\mathfrak{F})))(b) = 0$. Thus, it follows from Theorem 3.10.1 that $\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}(\mathrm{OL}_{a}(\mathfrak{F})) \subset \mathrm{OL}_{b}(\mathfrak{F}_{\varphi})$ and $\|\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathfrak{F}_{\varphi})} \leq 3\|f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathfrak{F})}$. To prove that $\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}(\mathrm{OL}_{a}(\mathfrak{F})) \supset \mathrm{OL}_{b}(\mathfrak{F}_{\varphi})$ and obtain the desired lower estimate for $\|\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathfrak{F}_{\varphi})}$, it suffices to apply Theorem 3.10.1 to the closed set \mathfrak{F}_{φ} and the linear-fractional transformation φ^{-1} . \Box

We present one more related result.

Theorem 3.10.3. Let $\varphi \in \operatorname{Aut}(\widehat{\mathbb{C}}) \setminus \operatorname{Aut}(\mathbb{C})$ and let $a = \varphi(\infty)$. Suppose that \mathfrak{F} is a closed subset of \mathbb{C} such that $a \notin \mathfrak{F}$. If z_0 is one of the closest points of \mathfrak{F} to a, then $\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}(\operatorname{OL}_{z_0}(\mathfrak{F})) \subset \operatorname{OL}(\mathfrak{F}_{\varphi})$ and

$$\|\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathfrak{F}_{\varphi})} \leqslant 5\|f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathfrak{F})} \quad for \ all \ f \in \mathrm{OL}_{z_0}(\mathfrak{F}).$$

Proof. As in the proof of Theorem 3.10.1, it suffices to consider the case $\varphi(z) = \phi(z) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} z^{-1}$. Let $f \in \text{OL}_{z_0}(\mathfrak{F})$ and $||f||_{\text{OL}_{z_0}(\mathfrak{F})} = 1$. We have to prove that

$$\|(\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}f)(N)R - R(\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}f)(N)\| \leq 5 \max\{\|NR - RN\|, \|N^*R - RN^*\|\}$$

for any normal operators N_1 and N_2 such that $\sigma(N_1), \sigma(N_2) \subset \mathfrak{F}_{\phi}$. Let h denote the same function as in the proof of Theorem 3.10.1. However, we cannot now say that $\sup |h| \leq 1$. We have

$$\sup_{z \in \mathfrak{F}_{\phi}} |h(z)| \leq \sup\{|zf(z^{-1})| \colon z \in \phi^{-1}(\mathfrak{F})\} = \sup\{|z|^{-1}|f(z) - f(z_{0})| \colon z \in \mathfrak{F}\}$$
$$\leq \sup\{|z|^{-1}|z - z_{0}| \colon z \in \mathfrak{F}\} \leq \sup\{1 + |z|^{-1}|z_{0}| \colon z \in \mathfrak{F}\} = 2.$$

Repeating the reasoning in the proof of Theorem 3.10.1, we obtain

$$\begin{aligned} \| (\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi} f)(N) R - R(\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi} f)(N) \| \\ &\leq (1 + 2 \sup |h(z)|) \max\{ \|NR - RN\|, \|N^*R - RN^*\| \} \\ &\leq 5 \max\{ \|NR - RN\|, \|N^*R - RN^*\| \}. \end{aligned}$$

Example. Let $\varphi(z) = z^{-1}$, $\mathfrak{F} = \mathbb{T}$, $z_0 = 1$, and $f = 1 - \overline{z}$. Then $f \in OL_{z_0}(\mathbb{T})$ and $||f||_{OL(\mathbb{T})} = 1$. It is easy to verify that $(\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}f)(z) = z^3 - z^2$ and $||\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}f||_{\operatorname{Lip}(\mathbb{T})} \geq 5$. Then

$$5 \leqslant \|\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}f\|_{\operatorname{Lip}(\mathbb{T})} \leqslant \|\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}f\|_{\operatorname{OL}(\mathbb{T})} \leqslant \|z^3\|_{\operatorname{OL}(\mathbb{T})} + \|z^2\|_{\operatorname{OL}(\mathbb{T})} = 5.$$

This example shows that the constant 5 in Theorem 3.10.3 is best possible.

Remark 1. We can introduce the following generalization of \mathcal{Q}_{φ} :

$$(\mathcal{Q}_{n,\varphi}f)(z) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \begin{cases} \frac{|\varphi'(z)|^n f(\varphi(z))}{(\varphi'(z))^{n+1}} & \text{if } z \in \mathbb{C}, \ \varphi(z) \in \mathfrak{F}, \text{ and } \varphi(z) \neq \infty, \\ 0 & \text{if } z \in \mathbb{C} \text{ and } \varphi(z) = \infty, \end{cases}$$

where $n \in \mathbb{Z}$. Then analogues of Theorems 3.10.1–3.10.3 for the operators $\mathcal{Q}_{n,\varphi}$ hold with constants depending on n. Analogues of Theorems 3.10.1 and 3.10.2 can be found in [2]. An analogue of Theorem 3.10.3 can be obtained in the same way.

Remark 2. The proofs of Theorems 3.10.1–3.10.3 also work for the spaces of commutator Lipschitz functions. The case of Theorems 3.10.1 and 3.10.2 is treated in [2]. Clearly, in the case of the spaces $CL(\mathfrak{F})$ we can speak about generalizations to the operators $\mathcal{Q}_{n,\varphi}$ (see Remark 1) only for 'sparse' sets \mathfrak{F} . For example, if \mathfrak{F} has interior points, then such generalizations are impossible, because the functions in $CL(\mathfrak{F})$ are analytic in the interior of \mathfrak{F} .

Later we will be mostly interested in the case when $\mathfrak{F} = \mathbb{R}$ and $\mathfrak{F} = \mathbb{T}$. In these cases the isometric equality $CL(\mathfrak{F}) = OL(\mathfrak{F})$ holds.

Theorem 3.10.1 implies the following result.

Theorem 3.10.4. Let $\varphi \in \operatorname{Aut}(\widehat{\mathbb{C}})$, and suppose that $\varphi(\widehat{\mathbb{R}}) = \mathbb{T}$. Then

 $\|\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{R})} \leqslant 3\|f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{T})}$

for all $f \in OL_a(\mathbb{T})$, where $a = \varphi(\infty)$.

Proof. We apply Theorem 3.10.2 to $\mathfrak{F} = \mathbb{T}$. Then $\mathfrak{F}_{\varphi} = \mathbb{R} \cup \{\varphi^{-1}(\infty)\}$ and

$$\|\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{R})} \leqslant \|\mathcal{Q}_{\varphi}f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{R}\cup\{\varphi^{-1}(\infty)\})} \leqslant 3\|f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{T})}$$

for all $f \in OL_a(\mathbb{T})$. \square

Let

$$(\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R}) \stackrel{\mathrm{def}}{=} \{ f' \colon f \in \mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{R}) \} \quad \text{and} \quad \|f'\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R})} \stackrel{\mathrm{def}}{=} \|f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{R})}.$$
(3.10.3)

Then $OL'(\mathbb{R})$ is a Banach space of functions on $\widehat{\mathbb{R}}$.

Theorem 3.10.5. Let $f \in OL(\mathbb{R})$. Then $(x-a)^{-1}(f(x)-f(a)) \in (OL)'(\mathbb{R})$ and

$$\left\| (x-a)^{-1} (f(x) - f(a)) \right\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R})} \leq \|f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{R})} \quad \text{for all } a \in \mathbb{R}.$$

Proof. It suffices to consider the case a = 0 and f(0) = 0. Let

$$F(x) = \int_0^x \frac{f(t)}{t} \, dt = \int_0^1 \frac{f(tx)}{t} \, dt$$

We have to prove that $F \in OL(\mathbb{R})$ and $||F||_{OL(\mathbb{R})} \leq ||f||_{OL(\mathbb{R})}$. For every t in (0,1] the function $x \mapsto t^{-1}f(tx)$ belongs to $OL_0(\mathbb{R})$ (see (3.10.1)), and $||t^{-1}f(tx)||_{OL(\mathbb{R})} = ||f||_{OL(\mathbb{R})}$ for all t in (0,1]. Consequently,

$$||F||_{OL(\mathbb{R})} \leq \int_0^1 ||t^{-1}f(tx)||_{OL(\mathbb{R})} dt = ||f||_{OL(\mathbb{R})}.$$

Remark. One can prove in a similar way that for any closed non-degenerate interval J and any function f in OL(J)

$$\left\| (x-a)^{-1} (f(x) - f(a)) \right\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'(J)} \le \|f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(J)}$$
 for all $a \in J$,

where $\operatorname{OL}'(J) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \{g' \colon g \in \operatorname{OL}(J)\}$ and $\|g'\|_{\operatorname{OL}'(J)} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \|g\|_{\operatorname{OL}(J)}$.

Theorem 3.10.6. If $f \in OL(\mathbb{R})$, then $(x - a - bi)^{-1}(f(x) - f(a)) \in (OL)'(\mathbb{R})$ and

$$\left\| (x-a-b\mathbf{i})^{-1}(f(x)-f(a)) \right\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R})} \leqslant 2\|f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{R})} \quad for \ all \ a, b \in \mathbb{R}.$$

Proof. It suffices to consider the case when a = 0, b = 1, f(0) = 0, and $||f||_{OL(\mathbb{R})} = 1$. It follows from Theorem 3.10.5 that

$$||(x - i)^{-1} f(x)||_{(OL)'(\mathbb{R})} \leq ||(x - i)^{-1} x f(x)||_{OL(\mathbb{R})}.$$

It remains to prove that $||(x - i)^{-1}xf(x)||_{OL(\mathbb{R})} \leq 2$. Let A and B be self-adjoint operators. We have

$$\begin{split} A(A-\mathrm{i}I)^{-1}f(A) - B(B-\mathrm{i}I)^{-1}f(B) &= A(A-\mathrm{i}I)^{-1}(f(A)-f(B)) \\ &+\mathrm{i}(A-\mathrm{i}I)^{-1}(B-A)(B-\mathrm{i}I)^{-1}f(B), \end{split}$$

whence

$$\begin{aligned} \|A(A - iI)^{-1}f(A) - B(B - iI)^{-1}f(B)\| &\leq \|f(A) - f(B)\| + \|A - B\| \cdot \|g(B)\| \\ &\leq 2\|A - B\|, \end{aligned}$$

where $g(t) = (t - i)^{-1} f(t)$. \Box

Corollary 3.10.7. Let $f \in OL(\mathbb{R})$. Then $(x - a - bi)^{-1}f(x) \in (OL)'(\mathbb{R})$ and

$$\|(x-a-bi)^{-1}f(x)\|_{(OL)'(\mathbb{R})} \le \left(2 + \frac{|f(a)|}{|b|}\right) \|f\|_{OL(\mathbb{R})} \quad for \ a, b \in \mathbb{R}, \ b \neq 0.$$

Proof. We can assume that a = 0, b = 1, and $||f||_{OL(\mathbb{R})} = 1$. Using Theorem 3.10.6 and Example 2 in § 1.1, we obtain

$$\left\|\frac{f(x)}{x-\mathbf{i}}\right\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R})} \leqslant \left\|\frac{f(x) - f(0)}{x-\mathbf{i}}\right\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R})} + |f(0)| \cdot \left\|\frac{1}{x-\mathbf{i}}\right\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R})} \leqslant 2 + |f(0)|. \quad \Box$$

Theorem 3.10.8. Let $h \in OL'(\mathbb{R})$. Then $h \circ \varphi \in OL'(\mathbb{R})$ for all linear-fractional $\varphi \in Aut(\widehat{\mathbb{R}})$, and $\|h\|_{OL'(\mathbb{R})}/9 \leq \|h \circ \varphi\|_{OL'(\mathbb{R})} \leq 9\|h\|_{OL'(\mathbb{R})}$.

Proof. The result is obvious if $\varphi \in \operatorname{Aut}(\mathbb{R})$. In this case $\|h\|_{\operatorname{OL}'(\mathbb{R})} = \|h \circ \varphi\|_{\operatorname{OL}'(\mathbb{R})} = \|h\|_{\operatorname{OL}'(\mathbb{R})}$. Thus, everything reduces to the case $\varphi(t) = \phi(t) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} t^{-1}$. Let h = f' for some function $f \in \operatorname{OL}(\mathbb{R})$ such that f(0) = 0 and $\|f\|_{\operatorname{OL}(\mathbb{R})} = \|h\|_{\operatorname{OL}'(\mathbb{R})}$. It follows from Theorem 3.10.2 that $\|x^2 f(x^{-1})\|_{\operatorname{OL}(\mathbb{R})} \leq 3\|h\|_{\operatorname{OL}'(\mathbb{R})}$, whence

$$\|(x^2 f(x^{-1}))'\|_{\mathrm{OL}'(\mathbb{R})} = \|2xf(x^{-1}) - h(x^{-1})\|_{\mathrm{OL}'(\mathbb{R})} \leqslant 3\|h\|_{\mathrm{OL}'(\mathbb{R})}.$$

Theorem 3.10.5 implies that

$$||xf(x^{-1})||_{\mathrm{OL}'(\mathbb{R})} \leq ||x^2f(x^{-1})||_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{R})} \leq 3||h||_{\mathrm{OL}'(\mathbb{R})}.$$

Hence

 $\|h(x^{-1})\|_{\mathrm{OL}'(\mathbb{R})} \leq \|(x^2 f(x^{-1}))'\|_{\mathrm{OL}'(\mathbb{R})} + 2\|xf(x^{-1})\|_{\mathrm{OL}'(\mathbb{R})} \leq 9\|h\|_{\mathrm{OL}'(\mathbb{R})}.$

Applying this inequality to $h(x^{-1})$, we get that $(1/9) \|h(x^{-1})\|_{OL'(\mathbb{R})} \leq \|h\|_{OL'(\mathbb{R})}$. \Box

3.11. The spaces $OL(\mathbb{R})$ and $OL(\mathbb{T})$

The main purpose of this section and the next is to 'transplant' Theorem 3.10.8 from the line to the circle.

It is easy to see that if $f \in OL(\mathbb{T})$, then $f(e^{it}) \in OL(\mathbb{R})$ and $||f(e^{it})||_{OL(\mathbb{R})} \leq ||f||_{OL(\mathbb{T})}$. We show here that the converse also holds, that is, each 2π -periodic function F in $OL(\mathbb{R})$ can be represented in the form $F = f(e^{it})$, where $f \in OL(\mathbb{T})$ and $||f||_{OL(\mathbb{T})} \leq \text{const} ||F||_{OL(\mathbb{R})}$. This can easily be deduced from Lemma 9.8 of [11] (see also Lemma 5.7 in [2]).

Lemma 3.11.1. Let $h(x, y) = (x - y)/(e^{ix} - e^{iy})$. Then $||h||_{\mathfrak{M}(J_1 \times J_2)} \leq 3\sqrt{2}\pi/4$ for all intervals J_1 and J_2 such that $J_1 - J_2 \subset [-3\pi/2, 3\pi/2]$.

Proof. Consider the 3π -periodic function ξ given by $\xi(t) = t(2\sin(t/2))^{-1}$ for $t \in [-3\pi/2, 3\pi/2]$. Then

$$\|h\|_{\mathfrak{M}(J_1 \times J_2)} = \|e^{ix/2}h(x,y)e^{iy/2}\|_{\mathfrak{M}(J_1 \times J_2)} = \|\xi(x-y)\|_{\mathfrak{M}(J_1 \times J_2)}$$

since $x - y \in [-3\pi/2, 3\pi/2]$ for $x \in J_1$ and $y \in J_2$. Let us expand the function ξ in a Fourier series:

$$\xi(t) = \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} a_n e^{2\pi i t/3} = a_0 + 2\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} a_n \cos \frac{2}{3}nt,$$

because $a_n = a_{-n}$ for all $n \in \mathbb{Z}$. Obviously, $a_0 > 0$. Note that the function ξ is convex on $[-3\pi/2, 3\pi/2]$. It follows that $(-1)^n a_n \ge 0$ for all n (see Theorem 35 in [29]). It remains to observe that

$$\begin{aligned} \|\xi(x-y)\|_{\mathfrak{M}(J_1\times J_2)} &\leqslant \|\xi(x-y)\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{R}\times\mathbb{R})} \leqslant \sum_{n\in\mathbb{Z}} |a_n| \cdot \|e^{2nix/3}e^{-2niy/3}\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{R}\times\mathbb{R})} \\ &= \sum_{n\in\mathbb{Z}} |a_n| = \xi\left(\frac{3\pi}{2}\right) = \frac{3\sqrt{2}\pi}{4} \,. \end{aligned}$$

Theorem 3.11.2. Let f be a continuous function on \mathbb{T} . Then

$$\|f(e^{\mathrm{i}x})\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{R})} \leqslant \|f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{T})} \leqslant \frac{3\sqrt{2}\pi}{2} \|f(e^{\mathrm{i}x})\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{R})}.$$

Proof. As observed above, the first inequality is obvious. We prove the second. Let $g(x) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} f(e^{ix})$. We can assume that $||g||_{OL(\mathbb{R})} < \infty$. Then g is differentiable everywhere on \mathbb{R} . It follows that f is differentiable everywhere on \mathbb{T} . By Theorems 3.1.10 and 3.3.6,

$$\|g\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{R})} = \|\mathfrak{D}g\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{R}\times\mathbb{R})},$$
$$\|f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{T})} = \|\mathfrak{D}f\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{T}\times\mathbb{T})} = \|(\mathfrak{D}f)(e^{\mathrm{i}x}, e^{\mathrm{i}y})\|_{\mathfrak{M}([0,2\pi)\times[-\pi/2,3\pi/2))}.$$

Therefore, we have to prove that

$$\|(\mathfrak{D}f)(e^{\mathrm{i}x},e^{\mathrm{i}y})\|_{\mathfrak{M}([0,2\pi)\times[-\pi/2,3\pi/2))} \leqslant \frac{3\sqrt{2}\pi}{2} \|\mathfrak{D}g\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{R}\times\mathbb{R})}$$

Denote by χ_{jk} the characteristic function of $J_{j,k} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} [j\pi, (j+1)\pi) \times [k\pi - \pi/2, k\pi + \pi/2)$, where $j, k \in \mathbb{Z}$. We note that

$$\chi_{jk}(x,y)(\mathfrak{D}f)(e^{\mathbf{i}x},e^{\mathbf{i}y}) = \chi_{jk}(x,y)h(x,y)(\mathfrak{D}g)(x,y)$$

where h denotes the same function as in Lemma 3.11.1. With Lemma 3.11.1, this implies that

$$\left\| (\mathfrak{D}f)(e^{\mathrm{i}x}, e^{\mathrm{i}y}) \right\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\boldsymbol{J}_{j,k})} \leqslant \frac{3\sqrt{2}\pi}{4} \|\mathfrak{D}g\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{R}\times\mathbb{R})}$$
(3.11.1)

for $(j,k) \in \{0,1\}$ with $(j,k) \neq (1,0)$.

The case when j = 1 and k = 0 should be considered separately, for in this case $J_1 - J_2 \not\subset [-3\pi/2, 3\pi/2]$ and we cannot apply Lemma 3.11.1 directly. For j = 1 and k = 0 we have

$$\chi_{10}(x+2\pi,y)(\mathfrak{D}f)(e^{ix},e^{iy}) = \chi_{10}(x+2\pi,y)h(x,y)(\mathfrak{D}g)(x,y)$$

Using Lemma 3.11.1, we get that

$$\|(\mathfrak{D}f)(e^{ix}, e^{iy})\|_{\mathfrak{M}(J_{1,0})} = \|(\mathfrak{D}f)(e^{ix}, e^{iy})\|_{\mathfrak{M}(J_{-1,0})} \leqslant \frac{3\sqrt{2\pi}}{4} \|\mathfrak{D}g\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{R}\times\mathbb{R})}$$

Also, let
$$\mathbf{J} \stackrel{\text{det}}{=} [0, 2\pi) \times [-\pi/2, 3\pi/2)$$
. Then
 $\|(\mathfrak{D}f)(e^{ix}, e^{iy})\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbf{J})} \leq \|(\chi_{00}(x, y) + \chi_{11}(x, y))(\mathfrak{D}f)(e^{ix}, e^{iy})\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbf{J})}$
 $+ \|(\chi_{01}(x, y) + \chi_{10}(x, y))(\mathfrak{D}f)(e^{ix}, e^{iy})\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbf{J})}$
 $\leq \max\{\|(\mathfrak{D}f)(e^{ix}, e^{iy})\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbf{J}_{0,0})}, \|(\mathfrak{D}f)(e^{ix}, e^{iy})\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbf{J}_{1,1})}\}$
 $+ \max\{\|(\mathfrak{D}f)(e^{ix}, e^{iy})\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbf{J}_{0,1})}, \|(\mathfrak{D}f)(e^{ix}, e^{iy})\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbf{J}_{1,0})}\}$
 $\leq \frac{3\sqrt{2}\pi}{2}\|\mathfrak{D}g\|_{\mathfrak{M}(\mathbb{R}\times\mathbb{R})}.$

Remark. It follows from the proof of the theorem that

$$\|f(e^{ix})\|_{OL(\mathbb{R})} \leq \|f\|_{OL(\mathbb{T})} \leq \frac{3\sqrt{2}\pi}{2} \|f(e^{ix})\|_{OL(J)}$$

for any f in $C(\mathbb{T})$, where J is an interval of length 3π .

3.12. The spaces $(OL)'(\mathbb{R})$ and $(OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})$

The space $(OL)'(\mathbb{R})$ was defined in §3.10 (see (3.10.3)). We define the space $(OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})$ by

$$(\mathrm{OL})'_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mathbb{T}) \stackrel{\mathrm{def}}{=} \{ f \colon f(e^{\mathrm{i}t}) \in (\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R}) \} \text{ and } \|f\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mathbb{T})} \stackrel{\mathrm{def}}{=} \|f(e^{\mathrm{i}t})\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R})}.$$

Note that $||f||_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{T})} = ||f(e^{it})||_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})} \leq ||f(e^{it})||_{(OL)'(\mathbb{R})} = ||f||_{(OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})}.$ We need the following elementary lemma.

Lemma 3.12.1. Let $f \in \text{Lip}(\mathbb{T})$. Then $f \in (\text{OL})'_{\text{loc}}(\mathbb{T})$ and

$$\|f\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mathbb{T})} \leqslant |\widehat{f}(0)| + \frac{\pi}{\sqrt{3}} \|f\|_{\mathrm{Lip}(\mathbb{T})}.$$

Proof. Note that $||f'||_{L^2(\mathbb{T})} \leq ||f'||_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{T})} \leq ||f||_{\operatorname{Lip}(\mathbb{T})}$ and $||z^n||_{(\operatorname{OL})'(\mathbb{T})} = 1$ for $n \in \mathbb{Z}$. Consequently,

$$\begin{split} \|f\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mathbb{T})} &\leqslant \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} |\widehat{f}(n)| \leqslant |\widehat{f}(0)| + \left(\sum_{n \neq 0} n^2 |\widehat{f}(n)|^2\right)^{1/2} \left(\sum_{n \neq 0} \frac{1}{n^2}\right)^{1/2} \\ &= |\widehat{f}(0)| + \frac{\pi}{\sqrt{3}} \|f'\|_{L^2(\mathbb{T})} \leqslant |\widehat{f}(0)| + \frac{\pi}{\sqrt{3}} \|f'\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{T})} \\ &\leqslant |\widehat{f}(0)| + \frac{\pi}{\sqrt{3}} \|f\|_{\mathrm{Lip}(\mathbb{T})}. \end{split}$$

Corollary 3.12.2. The space $OL(\mathbb{T})$ is contained in $(OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})$, and

$$||f||_{(OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})} \leq |\widehat{f}(0)| + \frac{\pi}{\sqrt{3}} ||f||_{OL(\mathbb{T})}.$$

Remark. One can see from the proof of Lemma 3.12.1 that

$$||f||_{(\mathrm{OL})'_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mathbb{T})} \leq |\widehat{f}(0)| + \frac{\pi}{\sqrt{3}} ||f'||_{L^2(\mathbb{T})}.$$

Theorem 3.12.3. If $f \in OL(\mathbb{T})$, then $zf'(z) \in (OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})$ and $||zf'(z)||_{(OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})} \leq ||f||_{OL(\mathbb{T})}$. If $f \in (OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})$ and $\int_{\mathbb{T}} f(z) d\mathbf{m}(z) = 0$, then there exists a function F in $OL(\mathbb{T})$ such that zF'(z) = f and $||F||_{OL(\mathbb{T})} \leq \operatorname{const} ||f||_{(OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})}$.

Proof. The first statement is obvious because if $f \in OL(\mathbb{T})$, then

$$\int_0^x e^{it} f'(e^{it}) dt = if(1) - if(e^{ix}) \text{ and } \|f'\|_{(OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})} = \|f(e^{ix})\|_{OL(\mathbb{R})} \leq \|f\|_{OL(\mathbb{T})}.$$

Let us prove the second statement. Put $F(e^{ix}) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} i \int_0^x f(e^{it}) dt$. F is well defined because $\int_0^{2\pi} f(e^{it}) dt = 2\pi \int_{\mathbb{T}} f(z) d\mathbf{m}(z) = 0$. Clearly, zF'(z) = f(z). It remains to observe that $\|f\|_{(\text{OL})'_{\text{loc}}(\mathbb{T})} = \|F(e^{ix})\|_{OL(\mathbb{R})}$ and to apply Theorem 3.11.2. \Box

Corollary 3.12.4. A function f on \mathbb{T} belongs to $(OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})$ if and only if it can be represented in the form $f = \hat{f}(0) + zF'(z)$, where $F \in OL(\mathbb{T})$. Furthermore,

$$\|f\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mathbb{T})} \leqslant |f(0)| + \|F\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{T})} \leqslant \operatorname{const} \|f\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mathbb{T})}$$

Proof. It is easy to see that $\|1\|_{(OL)'_{loc}}(\mathbb{T}) = 1$. This together with Theorem 3.12.3 implies that if $f = \widehat{f}(0) + zF'(z)$ for some function F in $OL(\mathbb{T})$, then $f \in (OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})$ and

$$\begin{split} \|f\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mathbb{T})} &\leqslant \|\hat{f}(0) + zF'(z)\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mathbb{T})} \leqslant |\hat{f}(0)| + \|zF'(z)\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mathbb{T})} \\ &\leqslant \|f\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mathbb{T})} + \|F\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{T})} \leqslant c\|f\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mathbb{T})}. \end{split}$$

Let $f \in (OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})$. Then by Theorem 3.12.3 the function $f - \hat{f}(0)$ can be represented in the form $f - \hat{f}(0) = zF'(z)$, where $F \in OL(\mathbb{T})$. \Box

Corollary 3.12.5. If $f \in (OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})$, then $z^n f(z) \in (OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})$ for all n in \mathbb{Z} .

Proof. It suffices to consider the case when f = zF'(z), where $F \in OL(\mathbb{T})$. Then $z^n f(z) = z^{n+1}F'(z) = z(z^n F(z))' - nz^n F(z) \in (OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})$, because $z^n F(z) \in OL(\mathbb{T})$ and $OL(\mathbb{T}) \subset (OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})$ by Corollary 3.12.2. \Box

Corollary 3.12.6. A function f on \mathbb{T} belongs to $(OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})$ if and only if it can be represented in the form $f = \hat{f}(-1)z^{-1} + F'(z)$, where $F \in OL(\mathbb{T})$ and

$$\|f\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mathbb{T})} \leq |f(-1)| + \|F\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{T})} \leq \operatorname{const} \|f\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mathbb{T})}$$

Proof. Let $g(z) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} zf(z)$. Then $\widehat{f}(-1) = \widehat{g}(0)$ and $g(z) = \widehat{g}(0) + zF'(z)$. It remains to refer to Corollaries 3.12.4 and 3.12.5. \Box

The following assertion is obvious.

Lemma 3.12.7. Let $f, g \in OL(J)$, where J is a bounded closed interval in \mathbb{R} . Then $fg \in OL(J)$ and

$$||fg||_{OL(J)} \leq (\boldsymbol{m}(J)||g||_{OL(J)} + \max_{J} |g|) ||f||_{OL(J)}.$$

Lemma 3.12.8. Let $f \in OL(\mathbb{T})$ and $\zeta \in \mathbb{T}$. Then

$$\frac{f(z) - f(\zeta)}{z - \zeta} \in (\mathrm{OL})'_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mathbb{T}) \qquad and \qquad \left\| \frac{f(z) - f(\zeta)}{z - \zeta} \right\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mathbb{T})} \leqslant \operatorname{const} \| f \|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{T})}.$$

Proof. It suffices to consider the case $\zeta = 1$. We can assume that f(1) = 0. We have to estimate the $OL(\mathbb{R})$ -seminorm of the function Φ given by

$$\Phi(x) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \int_0^x \frac{f(e^{it})}{e^{it} - 1} \, dt.$$

Clearly, Φ can be represented in the form $\Phi(x) = \lambda x + \Phi_0(x)$, where Φ_0 is a 2π -periodic function. We have

$$|\lambda| = \left| \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_0^{2\pi} \frac{f(e^{it})}{e^{it} - 1} dt \right| \le \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_0^{2\pi} \frac{|f(e^{it}) - f(1)|}{|e^{it} - 1|} dt \le \|f\|_{\operatorname{Lip}(\mathbb{T})} \le \|f\|_{\operatorname{OL}(\mathbb{T})}.$$

Therefore, it remains to estimate the $OL(\mathbb{R})$ -seminorm of Φ_0 .

We first estimate $\|\Phi\|_{OL([-3\pi/2,3\pi/2])}$. By the remark after Theorem 3.10.5 and by Lemma 3.12.7,

$$\begin{split} \|\Phi\|_{\mathrm{OL}([-3\pi/2,3\pi/2])} &\leqslant \left\|\frac{tf(e^{\mathrm{i}t})}{e^{\mathrm{i}t}-1}\right\|_{\mathrm{OL}([-3\pi/2,3\pi/2])} \leqslant \mathrm{const} \, \|f(e^{\mathrm{i}t})\|_{\mathrm{OL}([-3\pi/2,3\pi/2])} \\ &\leqslant \mathrm{const} \, \|f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{T})}, \end{split}$$

because the function $t \mapsto t/(e^{it} - 1)$ is infinitely differentiable on $[-3\pi/2, 3\pi/2]$. Hence $\|\Phi_0\|_{OL([-3\pi/2, 3\pi/2])} \leq \text{const} \|f\|_{OL(\mathbb{T})}$. The remark after Theorem 3.11.2 tells us that

$$\|\Phi_0\|_{OL(\mathbb{R})} \leqslant \frac{3\sqrt{2}\pi}{2} \|\Phi_0\|_{OL([-3\pi/2,3\pi/2])} \leqslant \text{const} \|f\|_{OL(\mathbb{T})}.$$

Theorem 3.12.9. Let f be a function on \mathbb{T} , and let ψ be a linear-fractional transformation such that $\psi(\widehat{\mathbb{R}}) = \mathbb{T}$. Then $f \in (OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})$ if and only if $f \circ \psi \in (OL)'(\mathbb{R})$. Moreover,

$$c_1 \|f\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mathbb{T})} \leqslant \|f \circ \psi\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R})} \leqslant c_2 \|f\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mathbb{T})}, \qquad (3.12.1)$$

where c_1 and c_2 are absolute positive constants.

Proof. Let $a = \psi^{-1}(0)$. It is easy to see that $a \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{R}$ and $\psi(z) = \zeta(z-\overline{a})^{-1}(z-a)$ for all $z \in \widehat{\mathbb{C}}$, where $|\zeta| = 1$. Without loss of generality it can be assumed that $\zeta = 1$. We first prove the second inequality. Let $f \in (OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})$. By Corollary 3.12.6,

f can be represented in the form $f(z) = \hat{f}(-1)z^{-1} + F'(z)$, where $F \in OL(\mathbb{T})$ and $|\hat{f}(-1)| + ||F||_{OL(\mathbb{T})} \leq c ||f||_{(OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})}$. We have

$$\begin{split} \|f \circ \psi\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R})} &= \left\|\widehat{f}(-1)\frac{1}{\psi} + F' \circ \psi\right\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R})} \\ &\leq c \left\|\frac{1}{\psi}\right\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R})} \|f\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mathbb{T})} + \|F' \circ \psi\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R})} \end{split}$$

Note that

$$\left\|\frac{1}{\psi}\right\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R})} = \|(t-a)^{-1}(t-\overline{a})\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R})} \leqslant 1 + 2|\operatorname{Im} a| \cdot \|(t-a)^{-1}\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R})} \leqslant 3,$$

as follows easily from Example 2 in §1.1. We now estimate $||F' \circ \psi||_{(OL)'(\mathbb{R})}$. Choose F so that $F(1) = F(\psi(\infty)) = 0$. It follows from Theorem 3.10.4 that

$$\left\|\frac{F \circ \psi}{\psi'}\right\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{R})} = \|\mathcal{Q}_{\psi}F\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{R})} \leqslant 3\|F\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{T})} \leqslant \operatorname{const} \|f\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mathbb{T})}.$$

Consequently,

$$\left\|F' \circ \psi - \frac{(F \circ \psi)\psi''}{(\psi')^2}\right\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R})} = \left\|\left(\frac{F \circ \psi}{\psi'}\right)'\right\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R})} \leqslant \operatorname{const} \|f\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mathbb{T})}.$$

It remains to estimate

$$\left\|\frac{(F\circ\psi)\psi''}{(\psi')^2}\right\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R})} = \left\|\frac{(\mathcal{Q}_{\psi}F)\psi''}{\psi'}\right\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R})} = 2\left\|(z-\overline{a})^{-1}\mathcal{Q}_{\psi}F\right\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R})}.$$

Using Theorem 3.10.6, we find that

$$\begin{split} \left\| (z-\overline{a})^{-1} \mathcal{Q}_{\psi} F \right\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R})} &\leq \left\| (z-\overline{a})^{-1} (\mathcal{Q}_{\psi} F - (\mathcal{Q}_{\psi} F)(\mathrm{Re}\, a)) \right\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R})} \\ &+ \left| (\mathcal{Q}_{\psi} F)(\mathrm{Re}\, a) \right| \cdot \left\| (z-\overline{a})^{-1} \right\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R})} \\ &\leq 2 \| \mathcal{Q}_{\psi} F \|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{R})} + 2 |F(-1)| \cdot |\mathrm{Im}\, a| \cdot \| (z-\overline{a})^{-1} \|_{(\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R})} \\ &\leq 6 \| F \|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{T})} + 2 |F(-1) - F(1)| \leq 10 \| F \|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{T})} \\ &\leq \operatorname{const} \| f \|_{(\mathrm{OL})'_{\mathrm{loc}}(\mathbb{T})}. \end{split}$$

Let us now prove the first inequality. We can select a function $g \in OL(\mathbb{R})$ such that $g'(t) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} f(\psi(t)) \in (OL)'(\mathbb{R})$ and $g(\operatorname{Re} a) = 0$. Let \varkappa denote the linearfractional transformation which is the inverse of ψ , that is, $\varkappa(z) = (1-z)^{-1}(a-\overline{a}z)$. It follows from Theorem 3.10.3 that

$$\left\| (2 \operatorname{Im} a)^{-1} (1-z)^2 g(\varkappa(z)) \right\|_{\operatorname{OL}(\mathbb{T})} \leqslant 5 \|g\|_{\operatorname{OL}(\mathbb{R})}.$$
(3.12.2)

Therefore, $\|(\operatorname{Im} a)^{-1}(z-1)g(\varkappa(z)) + f(z)\|_{(\operatorname{OL})'_{\operatorname{loc}}(\mathbb{T})} \leq 5\|g\|_{\operatorname{OL}(\mathbb{R})} = 5\|f \circ \psi\|_{(\operatorname{OL})'(\mathbb{R})}$ by Corollary 3.12.6. It remains to prove that

$$\left\| (\operatorname{Im} a)^{-1}(z-1)g(\varkappa(z)) \right\|_{(\operatorname{OL})'_{\operatorname{loc}}(\mathbb{T})} \leq \operatorname{const} \| f \circ \psi \|_{(\operatorname{OL})'(\mathbb{R})}.$$

This follows immediately from (3.12.2) and Lemma 3.12.8. \Box

Theorem 3.12.10. Let $f \in (OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})$ and let φ be a linear-fractional transformation such that $\varphi(\mathbb{T}) = \mathbb{T}$. Then $f \circ \varphi \in (OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})$ and $c^{-1} ||f||_{(OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})} \leq$ $||f \circ \varphi||_{(OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})} \leq c ||f||_{(OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})}$ for some positive number c.

Proof. This theorem is essentially the analogue for the circle \mathbb{T} of Theorem 3.10.8, which concerns the line \mathbb{R} . Theorem 3.12.9 enables us to 'transplant' Theorem 3.10.8 from \mathbb{R} to \mathbb{T} . \Box

3.13. Concerning the Arazy–Barton–Friedman sufficient condition

We consider in this section a sufficient condition for operator Lipschitzness on the circle \mathbb{T} that was found by Arazy, Barton, and Friedman [15], as well as its analogue for the line \mathbb{R} . Following [3], we show how to deduce these sufficient conditions from Theorem 3.8.1. Then we introduce the notion of a Carleson measure in the strong sense and reformulate these sufficient conditions in terms of Carleson measures in the strong sense. We also show how to deduce from them the sufficient conditions in terms of Besov classes (see § 1.6). We start with the case of the line.

Let $(\operatorname{CL})'(\mathbb{C}_+) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \{g' \colon g \in \operatorname{CL}(\mathbb{C}_+)\}$ and $\|g'\|_{(\operatorname{CL})'(\mathbb{C}_+)} = \|g\|_{\operatorname{CL}(\mathbb{C}_+)}$. Obviously, $(\operatorname{CL})'(\mathbb{C}_+)$ is a Banach space. The functions of class $(\operatorname{CL})'(\mathbb{C}_+)$ are defined everywhere on $\operatorname{clos} \mathbb{C}_+ \cup \{\infty\}$. It is easy to see that for any g in $\operatorname{CL}(\mathbb{C}_+)$ the Poisson integral of $g'|\mathbb{R}$ coincides with $g'|\mathbb{C}_+$. Indeed, it suffices to observe that for all t > 0 the Poisson integral of $t^{-1}(g_t - g)|\mathbb{R}$ coincides with $t^{-1}(g_t - g)|\mathbb{C}_+$, where $g_t(z) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} g(z + t)$, and to pass to the limit as $t \to 0^+$. We denote by $(\operatorname{OL})_+(\mathbb{R})$ the space of all functions $f \in \operatorname{OL}(\mathbb{R})$ having an analytic extension to the upper half-plane \mathbb{C}_+ that is continuous up to the boundary. Put $(\operatorname{OL})'_+(\mathbb{R}) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \{g' \colon g \in \operatorname{OL}_+(\mathbb{R})\}$.

It follows from Theorem 3.9.7 that the space $(OL)'_+(\mathbb{R})$ can be identified in a natural way with the space $(CL)'(\mathbb{C}_+)$. Moreover,

$$\|f'\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R})} = \|f\|_{\mathrm{OL}(\mathbb{R})} = \|f\|_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathbb{C}_+)} = \|f'\|_{(\mathrm{CL})'(\mathbb{C}_+)} \quad \text{for all } f \in (\mathrm{CL})(\mathbb{C}_+).$$

The analogue of the Arazy–Barton–Friedman theorem for the half-plane can be stated as follows.

Theorem 3.13.1. Let f be a function analytic in \mathbb{C}_+ and such that

$$\sup_{t\in\mathbb{R}}\int_{\mathbb{C}_+}\frac{(\operatorname{Im} w)|f'(w)|\,d\boldsymbol{m}_2(w)}{|t-w|^2}<+\infty.$$

Then f has finite angular boundary values⁴ (which will be denoted using the same letter f) everywhere on $\widehat{\mathbb{R}}$, $f \in (CL)'(\mathbb{C}_+)$, and

$$\|f - f(\infty)\|_{(\mathrm{CL})'(\mathbb{C}_+)} \leqslant \frac{2}{\pi} \sup_{t \in \mathbb{R}} \int_{\mathbb{C}_+} \frac{(\mathrm{Im}\, w) |f'(w)| \, d\mathbf{m}_2(w)}{|t - w|^2} \, .$$

Lemma 3.13.2. Let f be a function analytic in \mathbb{C}_+ and such that

$$\int_{\mathbb{C}_+} (\operatorname{Im} w)(1+|w|^2)^{-1} |f'(w)| \, d\boldsymbol{m}_2(w) < +\infty.$$

⁴By $f(\infty)$ we mean the limit of f(z) as $|z| \to \infty$ while remaining in any closed angle with vertex in \mathbb{R} and all its points except for the vertex lying in \mathbb{C}_+ .

Then f has a finite angular value $f(\infty)$ at infinity, and

$$f(z) - f(\infty) = \frac{2i}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{C}_+} \frac{(\operatorname{Im} w)f'(w)\,d\mathbf{m}_2(w)}{(\overline{w} - z)^2} \quad \text{for all } z \in \mathbb{C}_+.$$

Proof. Let

$$g(z) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \frac{2\mathrm{i}}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{C}_+} \frac{(\mathrm{Im}\, w)f'(w)\,d\boldsymbol{m}_2(w)}{(\overline{w}-z)^2} \quad \text{for } z \in \mathbb{C}_+.$$

Clearly, g is analytic in \mathbb{C}_+ and $g'(z) = \frac{4i}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{C}_+} \frac{f'(w) d\mathbf{m}_2(w)}{(\overline{w}-z)^3} = f'(z)$ for all $z \in \mathbb{C}_+$. The last equality follows from the fact that $4i(\pi)^{-1}(\overline{w}-z)^{-3}$ is the reproducing kernel for the Bergman space consisting of the functions that are analytic in \mathbb{C}_+ and belong to $L^2(\mathbb{C}_+, y d\mathbf{m}_2(x+iy))$. This is well known and easily verifiable. It remains to prove that the non-tangential limit of g at infinity is zero. It follows from the equality

$$g(z) = \frac{2\mathrm{i}}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{C}_+} \left(\frac{\overline{w} - \mathrm{i}}{\overline{w} - z}\right)^2 \frac{f'(w) \, d\boldsymbol{m}_2(w)}{(\overline{w} - \mathrm{i})^2}$$

and the Lebesgue dominated convergence theorem that the restriction of g(z) to any half-plane $\varepsilon i + \mathbb{C}_+$ with $\varepsilon > 0$ tends to zero as $|z| \to \infty$. \Box

Proof of Theorem 3.13.1. Let

$$F(z) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \frac{2\mathrm{i}}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{C}_+} (\mathrm{Im}\,w) f'(w) \left(\frac{1}{\overline{w}-z} - \frac{1}{\overline{w}}\right) d\boldsymbol{m}_2(w) = \frac{2\mathrm{i}z}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{C}_+} \frac{(\mathrm{Im}\,w) f'(w) d\boldsymbol{m}_2(w)}{\overline{w}(\overline{w}-z)}$$

for all $z \in \mathbb{C}$ with $\text{Im } z \ge 0$. The convergence of the integrals for real z follows from the Cauchy–Schwarz inequality if we take into account the obvious inequality

$$\int_{\mathbb{C}_+} \frac{(\operatorname{Im} w)|f'(w)| \, d\boldsymbol{m}_2(w)}{|z-\overline{w}|^2} \leqslant \int_{\mathbb{C}_+} \frac{(\operatorname{Im} w)|f'(w)| \, d\boldsymbol{m}_2(w)}{|\operatorname{Re} z - w|^2} \, .$$

We note that by Lemma 3.13.2

$$F'(z) = \frac{2i}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{C}_+} \frac{(\operatorname{Im} w)f'(w)\,dm_2(w)}{(\overline{w} - z)^2} = f(z) - f(\infty). \tag{3.13.1}$$

Consider the Radon measure μ given in the lower half-plane \mathbb{C}_{-} by

$$d\mu(w) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \frac{2\mathrm{i}}{\pi} (\operatorname{Im} \overline{w}) f'(\overline{w}) d\mathbf{m}_2(w).$$

Then $F(z) = \hat{\mu}_0(z)$ if $\operatorname{Im} z \ge 0$, and

$$\begin{split} \|\mu\|_{\mathscr{M}(\mathbb{C}_{-})} &= \frac{2}{\pi} \sup_{z \in \mathbb{C}_{+}} \int_{\mathbb{C}_{+}} \frac{(\operatorname{Im} w) |f'(w)| \, d\boldsymbol{m}_{2}(w)}{|\overline{z} - w|^{2}} \\ &= \frac{2}{\pi} \sup_{t \in \mathbb{R}} \int_{\mathbb{C}_{+}} \frac{(\operatorname{Im} w) |f'(w)| \, d\boldsymbol{m}_{2}(w)}{|t - w|^{2}} \, . \end{split}$$

It now follows from Theorem 3.8.1 that

$$\|f - f(\infty)\|_{(\mathrm{CL})'(\mathbb{C}_+)} = \|F\|_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathbb{C}_+)} \leqslant \frac{2}{\pi} \sup_{t \in \mathbb{R}} \int_{\mathbb{C}_+} \frac{(\mathrm{Im}\, w) |f'(w)| \, dm_2(w)}{|t - w|^2}.$$

We denote by $\mathcal{P}M(\mathbb{C}_+)$ the space of complex harmonic functions u defined in the upper half-plane \mathbb{C}_+ and such that

$$\|u\|_{\mathcal{P}M(\mathbb{C}_+)} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \sup_{y>0} \int_{\mathbb{R}} |u(x+\mathrm{i}y)| \, dx < +\infty.$$

It is well known (see, for example, [71], Chap. II, Theorems 2.3 and 2.5) that $\mathcal{P}M(\mathbb{C}_+)$ coincides with the set of functions u that can be represented in the form

$$u(z) = (\mathcal{P}\nu)(z) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{\operatorname{Im} z \, d\nu(t)}{|z-t|^2} \,, \qquad z \in \mathbb{C}_+,$$

where ν is a complex Borel measure on \mathbb{R} and $||u||_{\mathcal{P}M(\mathbb{C}_+)} = ||\nu||_{M(\mathbb{R})} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} |\nu|(\mathbb{R}).$

We denote by $\mathcal{P}L(\mathbb{C}_+)$ the subspace of $\mathcal{P}M(\mathbb{C}_+)$ consisting of the functions $u \in \mathcal{P}L(\mathbb{C}_+)$ that correspond to absolutely continuous measures ν .

A positive measure μ on \mathbb{C}_+ is called a *Carleson measure in the strong sense* if $\int_{\mathbb{C}_+} |u(z)| d\mu(z) < +\infty$ for any $u \in \mathcal{P}M(\mathbb{C}_+)$. Note that $\mathcal{P}M(\mathbb{C}_+)$ contains the Hardy class H^1 on the upper half-plane \mathbb{C}_+ . It follows that a Carleson measure in the strong sense must be a Carleson measure in the usual sense. We denote by $\mathrm{CM}_{\mathrm{s}}(\mathbb{C}_+)$ the space of all Radon measures μ on \mathbb{C}_+ such that $|\mu|$ is a Carleson measure in the strong sense. Let

$$\|\mu\|_{\mathrm{CM}_{\mathrm{s}}(\mathbb{C}_{+})} \stackrel{\mathrm{def}}{=} \sup \left\{ \int_{\mathbb{C}_{+}} |u(z)| \, d\mu(z) \colon u \in \mathcal{P}M(\mathbb{C}_{+}), \ \|u\|_{\mathcal{P}M(\mathbb{C}_{+})} \leqslant 1 \right\}.$$

It is easy to see that

$$\|\mu\|_{\mathrm{CM}_{\mathrm{s}}(\mathbb{C}_{+})} = \sup\left\{\int_{\mathbb{C}_{+}} |u(z)| \, d\mu(z) \colon u \in \mathcal{P}L(\mathbb{C}_{+}), \ \|u\|_{\mathcal{P}M(\mathbb{C}_{+})} \leqslant 1\right\}$$

and

$$\|\mu\|_{\mathrm{CM}_{\mathrm{s}}(\mathbb{C}_{+})} = \frac{1}{\pi} \sup_{t \in \mathbb{R}} \int_{\mathbb{C}_{+}} \frac{(\mathrm{Im}\,w)\,d\mu(w)}{|t-w|^{2}} = \frac{1}{\pi} \sup_{z \in \mathbb{C}_{+}} \int_{\mathbb{C}_{+}} \frac{(\mathrm{Im}\,w)\,d\mu(w)}{|\overline{z}-w|^{2}}$$

We can now reformulate the analogue of the Arazy–Barton–Friedman theorem for the half-plane as follows.

Theorem 3.13.3. Let f be a function analytic in \mathbb{C}_+ . Suppose that $|f'| d\mathbf{m}_2 \in \mathrm{CM}_{\mathrm{s}}(\mathbb{C}_+)$. Then f has finite non-tangential boundary values everywhere on $\widehat{\mathbb{R}}$, $f \in (\mathrm{CL})'(\mathbb{C}_+)$, and

$$\|f - f(\infty)\|_{(\operatorname{CL})'(\mathbb{C}_+)} \leq 2\|f' \, d\boldsymbol{m}_2\|_{\operatorname{CM}_{\mathrm{s}}(\mathbb{C}_+)},$$

where the same symbol f is used for the corresponding boundary-value function.

In a similar way we can obtain one more version of the Arazy–Barton–Friedman theorem. In the next theorem as well as in the whole section, $||| (\nabla u)(a) |||$ denotes the operator norm of the differential $d_a u$ of a function u at a point a.

Theorem 3.13.4. Let u be a (complex) harmonic function on \mathbb{C}_+ . Suppose that $\||\nabla u|| d\mathbf{m}_2 \in \mathrm{CM}_{\mathrm{s}}(\mathbb{C}_+)$. Then u has non-tangential boundary values everywhere on $\widehat{\mathbb{R}}$, $u|\mathbb{R} \in (\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R})$, and

$$\|u-u(\infty)\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R})} \leq 2\| \|\nabla u\| d\boldsymbol{m}_2\|_{\mathrm{CM}_{\mathrm{s}}(\mathbb{C}_+)}.$$

Proof. Consider functions f and g analytic in \mathbb{C}_+ and such that $f + \overline{g} = u$. Then $f' = \frac{\partial u}{\partial z} = \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{\partial u}{\partial x} - i \frac{\partial u}{\partial y} \right)$ and $\overline{g'} = \frac{\partial u}{\partial \overline{z}} = \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{\partial u}{\partial x} + i \frac{\partial u}{\partial y} \right)$. Let $F(z) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \frac{2i}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{C}_+} (\operatorname{Im} w) f'(w) \left(\frac{1}{\overline{w} - z} - \frac{1}{\overline{w}} \right) d\mathbf{m}_2(w)$ $= \frac{2iz}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{C}_+} \frac{(\operatorname{Im} w) f'(w) d\mathbf{m}_2(w)}{\overline{w}(\overline{w} - z)},$ $G(z) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \frac{2i}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{C}_+} (\operatorname{Im} w) g'(w) \left(\frac{1}{\overline{w} - z} - \frac{1}{\overline{w}} \right) d\mathbf{m}_2(w)$ $= \frac{2iz}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{C}_+} \frac{(\operatorname{Im} w) g'(w) d\mathbf{m}_2(w)}{\overline{w}(\overline{w} - z)}$

for all $z \in \mathbb{C}$ with $\text{Im } z \ge 0$. Using the identity (3.13.1) and the same identity for G, we obtain

$$u(x) - u(\infty) = F'(x) + \overline{G}'(x)$$

= $\frac{2i}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{C}_+} \frac{(\operatorname{Im} w)f'(w) d\mathbf{m}_2(w)}{(\overline{w} - x)^2} + \frac{2i}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{C}_+} \frac{(\operatorname{Im} w)\overline{g'(w)} d\mathbf{m}_2(w)}{(w - x)^2}$

By Theorem 3.8.1,

$$\begin{split} \|u - u(\infty)\|_{(\mathrm{OL})'(\mathbb{R})} &\leqslant \frac{2}{\pi} \sup_{x \in \mathbb{R}} \left(\int_{\mathbb{C}_+} \frac{(\mathrm{Im}\, w) |f'(w)| \, d\boldsymbol{m}_2(w)}{|x - \overline{w}|^2} + \int_{\mathbb{C}_+} \frac{(\mathrm{Im}\, w) |g'(w)| \, d\boldsymbol{m}_2(w)}{|x - w|^2} \right) \\ &= \sup_{x \in \mathbb{R}} \int_{\mathbb{C}_+} \frac{(\mathrm{Im}\, w) (|f'(w)| + |g'(w)|) \, d\boldsymbol{m}_2(w)}{|x - w|^2} \, . \end{split}$$

It remains to observe that $|f'(w)| + |g'(w)| = |||(\nabla u)(w)|||$ for all w in \mathbb{C}_+ , because the operator norm of the linear map $h \mapsto \alpha h + \beta \overline{h}$ equals $|\alpha| + |\beta|$. \Box

Corollary 3.13.5. Let $f \in \text{Lip}(\mathbb{R})$, and suppose that $||| \text{ Hess } \mathcal{P}f ||| dm_2 \in \text{CM}_s(\mathbb{C}_+)$. Then $f \in \text{OL}(\mathbb{R})$.

We now show that the Arazy–Barton–Friedman sufficient condition implies the sufficient condition obtained in [56] and [58] for operator Lipschitzness (see Theorem 1.6.1 above).

To obtain this sufficient condition, we need the elementary inequality

$$\|\varphi \, d\boldsymbol{m}_2\|_{\mathrm{CM}_{\mathrm{s}}(\mathbb{C}_+)} \leqslant \int_0^\infty \mathrm{ess\,sup}\{\varphi(x+\mathrm{i}y) \colon x \in \mathbb{R}\}\, dy \tag{3.13.2}$$

for an arbitrary non-negative measurable function φ on \mathbb{C}_+ .

We now proceed to an alternative proof of the sufficient condition obtained in [56], [58].

Theorem 3.13.6. Let $f \in B^1_{\infty,1}(\mathbb{R})$. Then $f \in OL(\mathbb{R})$.

Proof. Clearly, $f' \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$. Let u be the Poisson integral of f'. It is well known (see § 2) that the membership $f \in B^1_{\infty,1}(\mathbb{R})$ is equivalent to the condition that $\int_0^\infty \sup_{x \in \mathbb{R}} \| \nabla u(x + iy) \| \, dy < +\infty$. It remains to use the inequality (3.13.2) and refer to Theorem 3.13.4. \Box

Now consider the case of the disk. Let $(CL)'(\mathbb{D}) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \{g' \colon g \in CL(\mathbb{C}_+)\}$ and let $\|g'\|_{(CL)'(\mathbb{D})} = \|g\|_{CL(\mathbb{D})}.$

We denote by $\mathcal{P}M(\mathbb{D})$ the space of complex harmonic functions u defined in \mathbb{D} such that

$$\|u\|_{\mathcal{P}M(\mathbb{D})} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \sup_{0 \leqslant r < 1} \int_{\mathbb{T}} |u(r\zeta)| |d\zeta| < +\infty.$$

It is well known (see, for example, [31], Chap. 3) that the space $\mathcal{P}M(\mathbb{D})$ coincides with the set of functions u representable in the form

$$u(z) = (\mathcal{P}\nu)(z) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{T}} \frac{(1-|z|^2) d\nu(\zeta)}{|z-\zeta|^2}, \qquad z \in \mathbb{D},$$

where ν is a complex Borel measure on \mathbb{T} , and $||u||_{\mathcal{P}M(\mathbb{D})} = ||\nu||_{M(\mathbb{T})} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} |\nu|(\mathbb{T}).$

We denote by $\mathcal{P}L(\mathbb{D})$ the subspace of $\mathcal{P}M(\mathbb{D})$ that consists of the functions $u \in \mathcal{P}L(\mathbb{D})$ corresponding to absolutely continuous measures ν .

A positive measure μ on \mathbb{D} is called a *Carleson measure in the strong sense* if $\int_{\mathbb{D}} |u(z)| d\mu(z) < \infty$ for any $u \in \mathcal{P}M(\mathbb{D})$. The space $\mathcal{P}M(\mathbb{D})$ contains the Hardy class H^1 on the unit disk \mathbb{D} , and it follows that a Carleson measure in the strong sense is a Carleson measure in the usual sense. We denote by $CM_s(\mathbb{D})$ the space of Radon measures μ on \mathbb{D} such that $|\mu|$ a Carleson measure in the strong sense. Let

$$\|\mu\|_{\mathrm{CM}_{\mathrm{s}}(\mathbb{D})} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \sup \left\{ \int_{\mathbb{D}} |u(z)| \, d\mu(z) \colon u \in \mathcal{P}M(\mathbb{D}), \ \|u\|_{\mathcal{P}M(\mathbb{D})} \leqslant 1 \right\}.$$

It is easy to see that

$$\|\mu\|_{\mathrm{CM}_{\mathrm{s}}(\mathbb{D})} = \sup\left\{\int_{\mathbb{D}} |u(z)| \, d\mu(z) \colon u \in \mathcal{P}L(\mathbb{D}), \ \|u\|_{\mathcal{P}M(\mathbb{D})} \leqslant 1\right\}$$

and

$$\|\mu\|_{\mathrm{CM}_{\mathrm{s}}(\mathbb{D})} = \frac{1}{2\pi} \sup_{\zeta \in \mathbb{T}} \int_{\mathbb{D}} \frac{(1-|w|^2) d\mu(w)}{|\zeta - w|^2}$$

Note that

$$\sup_{\zeta \in \mathbb{T}} \int_{\mathbb{D}} \frac{(1 - |w|^2) \, d\mu(w)}{|\zeta - w|^2} = \sup_{z \in \mathbb{D}} \int_{\mathbb{D}} \frac{(1 - |w|^2) \, d\mu(w)}{|1 - z\overline{w}|^2} \,. \tag{3.13.3}$$

This follows from the maximum principle for L^2 -valued analytic functions on \mathbb{D} .

We now use our notation to state the Arazy–Barton–Friedman sufficient condition in the case of the circle (see [15]).

Theorem 3.13.7. If f is analytic on \mathbb{D} and $\zeta^{-1}f'(\zeta) d\mathbf{m}_2(\zeta) \in CM_s(\mathbb{D})$, then f has finite non-tangential boundary values everywhere on \mathbb{T} , $f \in (CL)'(\mathbb{D})$, and

$$\|f - f(0)\|_{(\mathrm{CL})'(\mathbb{D})} \leq 2 \|\zeta^{-1} f'(\zeta) \, d\boldsymbol{m}_2(\zeta)\|_{\mathrm{CM}_{\mathrm{s}}(\mathbb{D})}$$

where the same symbol f is used for the corresponding boundary-value function.

We need an analogue of Lemma 3.13.2.

Lemma 3.13.8. If f is analytic on \mathbb{D} and $\int_{\mathbb{D}}(1-|w|^2)|f'(w)| dm_2(w) < +\infty$, then

$$f(z) - f(0) = \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{D}} \frac{(1 - |w|^2) f'(w) \, d\mathbf{m}_2(w)}{(1 - z\overline{w})^2 \overline{w}} = \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{C} \setminus \mathbb{D}} \frac{(|w|^2 - 1) f'(\overline{w}^{-1}) \, d\mathbf{m}_2(w)}{(w - z)^2 \overline{w}^3}$$

for all $z \in \mathbb{D}$.

Proof. We prove only the first equality, because the second can be obtained from the first by the change of variable $w \mapsto \overline{w}^{-1}$. For z = 0 the desired equality follows from the mean value theorem. It remains to observe that

$$f'(z) = \frac{2}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{D}} \frac{(1 - |w|^2) f'(w) \, dm_2(w)}{(1 - z\overline{w})^3}$$

for all $z \in \mathbb{D}$ (see, for example, Corollary 1.5 in the monograph [30]). \Box

Note also that the first equality in the lemma can be obtained by differentiating the equality (4.3) in [15] with respect to z.

Proof of Theorem 3.13.7. Let

$$F(z) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{D}} \frac{(1 - |w|^2) f'(w)}{\overline{w}^2} \left(\frac{1}{1 - z\overline{w}} - 1\right) d\boldsymbol{m}_2(w)$$
$$= \frac{z}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{D}} \frac{(1 - |w|^2) f'(w) d\boldsymbol{m}_2(w)}{\overline{w}(1 - z\overline{w})}$$

for all $z \in \mathbb{C}$ with $|z| \leq 1$. The convergence of the integrals for $z \in \mathbb{T}$ is a consequence of the Cauchy–Schwarz inequality if we take into account the identity (3.13.3). Note that $F'(z) = \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{D}} \frac{(1-|w|^2)f'(w) d\mathbf{m}_2(w)}{(1-z\overline{w})^2\overline{w}} = f(z) - f(0)$ by Lemma 3.13.2. Consider the Radon measure μ given in $\mathbb{C} \setminus \overline{\mathbb{D}}$ by

$$d\mu(w) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \frac{1}{\pi} \overline{w}^{-3}(|w|^2 - 1)f'(\overline{w}^{-1}) d\boldsymbol{m}_2(w).$$

Then

$$\begin{aligned} \widehat{\mu}_{0}(z) &= \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{C}\backslash\mathbb{D}} \frac{(|w|^{2} - 1)f'(\overline{w}^{-1})}{\overline{w}^{3}} \left(\frac{1}{w - z} - \frac{1}{w}\right) d\mathbf{m}_{2}(w) \\ &= \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{D}} \frac{(1 - |w|^{2})f'(w)}{\overline{w}^{2}} \left(\frac{1}{1 - z\overline{w}} - 1\right) d\mathbf{m}_{2}(w) = F(z). \end{aligned}$$

We note that

$$\begin{split} \|\mu\|_{\mathscr{M}(\mathbb{C}\backslash \operatorname{clos} \mathbb{D})} &= \sup_{z \in \operatorname{clos} \mathbb{D}} \int_{\mathbb{C}\backslash \operatorname{clos} \mathbb{D}} \frac{d|\mu|(w)}{|w-z|^2} \\ &= \frac{1}{\pi} \sup_{z \in \mathbb{D}} \int_{\mathbb{C}\backslash \operatorname{clos} \mathbb{D}} \frac{(|w|^2 - 1)|f'(\overline{w}^{-1})|}{|w-z|^2|w|^3} \, d\boldsymbol{m}_2(w) \\ &= \frac{1}{\pi} \sup_{z \in \operatorname{clos} \mathbb{D}} \int_{\mathbb{D}} \frac{(1 - |w|^2)|f'(w)|}{|1 - z\overline{w}|^2|w|} \, d\boldsymbol{m}_2(w) \\ &= \frac{1}{\pi} \sup_{\zeta \in \mathbb{T}} \int_{\mathbb{D}} \frac{(1 - |w|^2)|f'(w)|}{|\zeta - w|^2|w|} \, d\boldsymbol{m}_2(w) = 2 \|\zeta^{-1}f'(\zeta) \, d\boldsymbol{m}_2(\zeta)\|_{\operatorname{CM}_{s}(\mathbb{D})} \, . \end{split}$$

It follows from Theorem 3.8.1 that

$$\|f - f(0)\|_{(\mathrm{CL})'(\mathbb{D})} = \|F\|_{\mathrm{CL}(\mathbb{D})} \leqslant \|\mu\|_{\mathscr{M}(\mathbb{C}\backslash \operatorname{clos} \mathbb{D})} = 2\|\zeta^{-1}f'(\zeta)\,d\boldsymbol{m}_2(\zeta)\|_{\mathrm{CM}_{\mathrm{s}}(\mathbb{D})}\,. \qquad \Box$$

Corollary 3.13.9. Let f be an analytic function on \mathbb{D} with $f' d\mathbf{m}_2 \in CM_s(\mathbb{D})$. Then f has finite non-tangential boundary values everywhere on \mathbb{T} , $f \in (CL)'(\mathbb{D})$, and $||f - f(0)||_{(CL)'(\mathbb{D})} \leq \text{const} ||f' d\mathbf{m}_2||_{CM_s(\mathbb{D})}$, where the same symbol f is used for the corresponding boundary-value function.

Proof. It suffices to observe that for every continuous function h on \mathbb{D} , the condition that $h \, d\mathbf{m}_2 \in \mathrm{CM}_{\mathrm{s}}(\mathbb{D})$ implies that $\zeta^{-1}h(\zeta) \, d\mathbf{m}_2(\zeta) \in \mathrm{CM}_{\mathrm{s}}(\mathbb{D})$. It remains to apply the closed graph theorem. \Box

Remark. One can obtain without the closed graph theorem the explicit estimate

$$C_s(|\zeta|^{-1}h(\zeta) \, d\boldsymbol{m}_2(\zeta)) \leqslant rac{8}{3} C_s(h \, d\boldsymbol{m}_2)$$

for any function h subharmonic in \mathbb{D} , but we will not need this.

Theorem 3.13.10. If $|||\nabla u||| dm_2 \in CM_s(\mathbb{D})$ for some harmonic function u on \mathbb{D} , then u has non-tangential boundary values everywhere on \mathbb{T} and $u \in (OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})$.

Proof. The function u can be represented as $u = f + \overline{g}$, where f and g are analytic functions on \mathbb{D} . It follows from Corollary 3.13.9 that $f, g \in (OL)'(\mathbb{T})$. It remains to observe that the definition of the space $(OL)'_{loc}(\mathbb{T})$ tells us immediately that it is invariant under complex conjugation. \Box

Corollary 3.13.11. If $||| \operatorname{Hess} u ||| dm_2 \in \operatorname{CM}_{\mathrm{s}}(\mathbb{D})$ for some harmonic function u on \mathbb{D} , then u extends to a continuous function on $\mathbb{D} \cup \mathbb{T}$ and $u \in \operatorname{OL}(\mathbb{T})$.

This easily implies the following result from [56], whose proof was given in $\S 1.6$ above (see Theorem 1.6.2).

Theorem 3.13.12. Let $f \in B^1_{\infty,1}(\mathbb{T})$. Then $f \in OL(\mathbb{T})$.

We have deduced the Arazy-Barton-Friedman sufficient condition from Theorem 3.8.1. It can be shown that Theorem 3.8.1 provides examples of operator Lipschitz functions that do not satisfy the analogue of the Arazy-Barton-Friedman sufficient condition for \mathbb{C}_+ . In [3] an example is given of a function f in $\widehat{\mathscr{M}}(\operatorname{clos} \mathbb{C}_+)$ such that $f'' dm_2 \notin \operatorname{CM}_{\mathrm{s}}(\mathbb{C}_+)$. It follows from Theorem 3.8.1 that such a function fbelongs to $(\operatorname{CL})'(\mathbb{C}_+)$, though the Arazy-Barton-Friedman condition fails for this function. A similar assertion is also true for functions in \mathbb{D} . Remark. In the Arazy–Barton–Friedman paper [15] it was mentioned that their sufficient condition for the operator Lipschitzness of a function on the unit circle implies the sufficient condition obtained in [56] (see also § 1.6 above). It follows from the results of [3] that the Arazy–Barton–Friedman sufficient condition can work even if f' is not continuous. On the other hand, it is easy to see that if $f \in B^1_{\infty,1}(\mathbb{T})$, then $f' \in C(\mathbb{T})$. The same can be said about functions in $B^1_{\infty,1}(\mathbb{R})$ (see Theorem 1.6.4). Indeed, it is easy to verify that the function $f(z) = \exp(-iz^{-1})$ satisfies the conditions of Theorem 3.13.1, though its restriction to the real line is discontinuous at 0. We note also that in [3] it is proved in essence that a subset of the real line is the set of discontinuity points of $f \mid \mathbb{R}$ for a function f satisfying the conditions of Theorem 3.13.1 if and only if it is an F_{σ} set and has no interior points. The analogous statements hold for functions on \mathbb{T} and \mathbb{D} .

It is interesting to compare the sufficient condition for operator Lipschitzness given in this section with the necessary condition in $\S 1.5$. A combination of these conditions is given in the following theorem.

Theorem 3.13.13. If $f \in \operatorname{Lip}(\mathbb{R})$ and $||| \operatorname{Hess} \mathcal{P}f ||| d\mathbf{m}_2$ is a Carleson measure in the strong sense, then $f \in \operatorname{OL}(\mathbb{R})$. And if $f \in \operatorname{OL}(\mathbb{R})$, then $||| \operatorname{Hess} \mathcal{P}f ||| d\mathbf{m}_2$ is a Carleson measure.

The analogous assertion holds also for functions on the circle \mathbb{T} .

3.14. In which cases does the equality $OL(\mathfrak{F}) = Lip(\mathfrak{F})$ hold?

Theorem 3.14.1. Suppose that $OL(\mathfrak{F}) = Lip(\mathfrak{F})$ for some closed subset \mathfrak{F} of \mathbb{C} . Then \mathfrak{F} is finite.

Proof. Suppose that \mathfrak{F} is infinite. Then \mathfrak{F} has a limit point $a \in \mathbb{C} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \mathbb{C} \cup \{\infty\}$. If $a \in \mathbb{C}$, then we can assume that a = 0. The case $a = \infty$ can be treated similarly, and in fact it can be reduced to the case a = 0 with the help of linear-fractional transformations.

Assume first that $\mathfrak{F} \subset \mathbb{R}$. Then it is easy to construct a function $f \in \operatorname{Lip}(\mathfrak{F})$ that has no derivative at 0. Obviously, $f \notin \operatorname{OL}(\mathfrak{F})$.

To get rid of the assumption that $\mathfrak{F} \subset \mathbb{R}$, we need the following lemma.

Lemma 3.14.2. Let 0 < q < 1 and let $\{a_n\}_{n \ge 1}$ be a sequence of positive numbers such that $a_{n+1} \le qa_n$ for all $n \ge 1$. Then for any numerical sequence b_n satisfying the condition that $\sum_{n\ge 1} |b_n|a_n^{-1} < +\infty$ there exists a function $v \in OL(\mathbb{R})$ such that $v(a_n) = b_n$ for all $n \ge 1$.

Proof. Fix a function φ of class $C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ such that $\varphi(0) = 1$ and $\operatorname{supp} \varphi \subset [-\delta, \delta]$, where δ will be chosen at the end of the proof. Let

$$v(t) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \sum_{n \ge 1} b_n \varphi(a_n^{-1}(t - a_n)).$$

Then

$$\|v\|_{OL(\mathbb{R})} \leqslant \sum_{n \ge 1} |b_n| \cdot \|\varphi(a_n^{-1}(t - a_n))\|_{OL(\mathbb{R})} = \|\varphi\|_{OL(\mathbb{R})} \sum_{n \ge 1} |b_n|a_n^{-1} < +\infty$$

and $v(a_n) = b_n$ for all $n \ge 1$ if δ is sufficiently small. \Box

Let us continue the proof of Theorem 3.14.1. It is well known that each Lipschitz function on a subset of \mathbb{C} can be extended to a Lipschitz function on the whole complex plane \mathbb{C} (see, for example, [70], Chap. VI, § 2, Theorem 3). Thus, it suffices to consider the case when $\mathfrak{F} \setminus \{0\}$ consists of the terms of a sequence $\{\lambda_n\}_{n\geq 1}$ tending to 0 arbitrarily rapidly. Let $\lambda_n = a_n + ib_n$. We can assume that $\lim_{n\to\infty} \lambda_n/|\lambda_n| = 1$ and the real sequences $\{a_n\}_{n\geq 1}$ and $\{b_n\}_{n\geq 1}$ satisfy the conditions of Lemma 3.14.2. Let $h(t) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} t + iv(t)$, where v means the same as in Lemma 3.14.2. Now the case of the set \mathfrak{F} reduces to the case of the set $\operatorname{Re} \mathfrak{F}$, which has already been treated, because

$$||A - B|| \leq ||h(A) - h(B)|| \leq (1 + ||v||_{OL(\mathbb{R})})||A - B||$$

for any self-adjoint operators A and B such that $\sigma(A), \sigma(B) \subset \operatorname{Re} \mathfrak{F}$. \Box

Concluding remarks

In this section we briefly discuss certain results that were not covered in the main part of the paper.

1. Operator moduli of continuity. For a continuous function f on \mathbb{R} the operator modulus of continuity Ω_f is defined by

$$\Omega_f(\delta) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \sup\{\|f(A) - f(B)\| \colon A, B \text{ are self-adjoint operators}, \|A - B\| < \delta\}.$$

Operator moduli of continuity were introduced in [8] and were studied in detail in [11]. Theorem 1.7.3 stated above means that if $f \in \Lambda_{\omega}(\mathbb{R})$, where ω is a modulus of continuity, then

$$\Omega_f(\delta) \leqslant \operatorname{const} \omega_*(\delta), \quad \text{where } \omega_*(\delta) \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} \delta \int_{\delta}^{\infty} \frac{\omega(t)}{t^2} dt.$$

In [11] the sharpness of such estimates was discussed, and considerably sharper estimates were obtained for continuous 'piecewise convex-concave' functions f. In particular, the following best possible estimate was obtained:

$$|||A| - |B||| \le C||A - B||\log\left(2 + \log\frac{||A|| + ||B||}{||A - B||}\right)$$

for bounded self-adjoint operators A and B. This inequality significantly improves the estimate of Kato obtained in [34].

2. Commutator estimates for functions of normal operators. Lemma 3.7.3 enables us to obtain the following quasi-commutator estimate:

$$||f(N_1)R - Rf(N_2)|| \leq \text{const}\,\omega_*(\max\{||N_1R - RN_2||, ||N_1^*R - RN_2^*||\})$$

for any modulus of continuity ω , any function f of class $\Lambda_{\omega}(\mathbb{R})$, any linear operator R of norm 1, and any normal operators N_1 and N_2 (see [14]). In [13] the quasi-commutator norm on the left-hand side of the inequality was estimated solely in terms of the norm $||N_1R - RN_2||$. However, on the right-hand side ω_* has to be replaced by $\omega_{**} \stackrel{\text{def}}{=} (\omega_*)_*$:

$$||f(N_1)R - Rf(N_2)|| \leq \text{const}\,\omega_{**}(\{||N_1R - RN_2||\}).$$

In the case of Hölder classes, that is, $\omega(t) = t^{\alpha}$ with $0 < \alpha < 1$, we have $\omega_{**}(t) \leq \text{const}(1-\alpha)^{-2}t^{\alpha}$. In other words, we obtain a commutator Hölder estimate.

3. The Nikolskaya–Farforovskaya approach to operator Hölder functions. The authors of [49] present an alternative approach to operator Hölder functions, based on the following assertion.

Let $0 < \alpha < 1$. Then $\Lambda_{\alpha}(\mathbb{Z}) \subset OL(\mathbb{Z})$. Moreover, there exists a c_{α} such that $\|f\|_{OL(\mathbb{Z})} \leq c_{\alpha} \|f\|_{\Lambda_{\alpha}(\mathbb{Z})}$.

Theorem 1.7.2 can be deduced from this result with the help of the easily verified inequality $\Omega_f(\delta) \leq 2\omega_f(\delta/2) + 2 \|f(\delta x)\|_{OL(\mathbb{Z})}$, which can be proved by interpolating a function of class $\Lambda_{\alpha}(\mathbb{Z})$ by a function of class $B^1_{\infty,1}(\mathbb{R})$ and by using Theorem 1.6.1 (though it was proved in [49] in a quite different way).

4. Functions of collections of commuting self-adjoint operators. The study of functions of normal operators is equivalent to the study of functions of pairs of commuting self-adjoint operators. In [48] results in [14] (see § 3.7 above) were generalized to the case of functions of an arbitrary number of commuting self-adjoint operators. Furthermore, completely new methods were used.

In [4] some results in [2] on linear-fractional substitutions (see § 3.10 above) were generalized to operator Lipschitz functions of several variables. In the multidimensional situation the role of linear-fractional transformations is played by Möbius transformations, that is, compositions of finitely many inversions.

5. Lipschitz functions of collections of commuting self-adjoint operators. In [35] the results of [67] were generalized to the case of functions of n commuting self-adjoint operators, and Lipschitz-type estimates in the norm of S_p $(1 were obtained for Lipschitz functions on <math>\mathbb{R}^n$.

6. Functions of pairs of non-commuting self-adjoint operators. The paper [6] is devoted to the study of functions f(A, B) of a pair (A, B) of not necessarily commuting self-adjoint operators. The functions are defined in terms of double operator integrals, and in [6] their behaviour under perturbations of the pair was studied. It turned out that in contrast to the case of functions of commuting operators, Lipschitz-type estimates in the operator norm and in the trace norm differ strongly. In particular, it was shown there that for $f \in B^1_{\infty,1}(\mathbb{R}^2)$

$$\|f(A_1, B_1) - f(A_2, B_2)\|_{\mathbf{S}_p} \leq \text{const} \|f\|_{B_{\infty,1}^1} \max\{\|A_1 - A_2\|_{\mathbf{S}_p}, \|B_1 - B_2\|_{\mathbf{S}_p}\}$$

for $p \in [1, 2]$. Such an inequality was obtained previously in [14] for functions of commuting operators for $p \ge 1$. However, in the case of functions of non-commuting operators this inequality is false for p > 2 and for the operator norm (see [6]).

The main tools used in [6] were triple operator integrals and certain *modified* Haagerup tensor products of L^{∞} spaces that were introduced there.

trace
$$(f(A) - f(B)) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} f'(t)\xi(t) dt$$

(see [43] and [41]). M. G. Krein showed in [41] that this formula holds for functions f whose derivative is the Fourier transform of a complex measure. In [58] the trace formula was extended to functions f of Besov class $B^1_{\infty,1}(\mathbb{R})$. Theorem 3.6.5 above says that for the operator f(A) - f(B) to be in the trace class under the assumption that A - B is in the trace class, it is necessary and sufficient that f be operator Lipschitz. Finally, in the recent paper [64] it was shown that for operator Lipschitz functions, the left-hand side of the Lifshits–Krein trace formula not only makes sense, but also coincides with its right-hand side. In other words, the Lifshits–Krein trace formula holds for any self-adjoint operators A and B with trace class difference if and only if the function f is operator Lipschitz.

To conclude the paper, we mention the recent survey [63], in which applications of multiple operator integrals in various problems of perturbation theory are considered.

Bibliography

- H. И. Ахиезер, Лекции по теории аппроксимации, 2-е изд., Наука, М. 1965, 407 с.; German transl., N. I. Achieser, Vorlesungen über Approximationstheorie, Math. Lehrbücher und Monogr., vol. II, Akademie-Verlag, Berlin 1967, xiii+412 pp. [N. I. Akhiezer, Lectures on approximation theory, 2nd ed., Nauka, Moscow 1965, 407 pp.]
- [2] А.Б. Александров, "Операторно липпицевы функции и дробно-линейные преобразования", Исследования по линейным операторам и теории функций. 40, Зап. науч. сем. ПОМИ, 401, ПОМИ, СПб. 2012, с. 5–52; English transl., A.B. Aleksandrov, "Operator Lipschitz functions and linear fractional transformations", J. Math. Sci. (N. Y.) 194:6 (2013), 603–627.
- [3] А.Б. Александров, "Операторно липпицевы функции и модельные пространства", Исследования по линейным операторам и теории функций. 41, Зап. науч. сем. ПОМИ, 416, ПОМИ, СПб. 2013, с. 5–58; English transl., А. В. Aleksandrov, "Operator Lipschitz functions and model spaces", J. Math. Sci. (N. Y.) 202:4 (2014), 485–518.
- [4] А.Б. Александров, "Операторно липпицевы функции нескольких переменных и преобразования Мёбиуса", Исследования по линейным операторам и теории функций. 42, Зап. науч. сем. ПОМИ, 424, ПОМИ, СПб. 2014, с. 5–32; English transl., A.B. Aleksandrov, "Operator Lipschitz functions in several variables and Möbius transformations", J. Math. Sci. (N. Y.) 209:5 (2015), 665–682.
- [5] А.Б. Александров, "Коммутаторно липшицевы функции и аналитическое продолжение", Исследования по линейным операторам и теории функций. 43, Зап. науч. сем. ПОМИ, 434, ПОМИ, СПб. 2015, с. 5–18. [А.В. Aleksandrov, "Commutator Lipschitz functions and analytic extension", Investigations on linear operators and function theory. 43, Zap. Nauchn. Semin. S.-Peterburg. Otdel.

Mat. Inst. Steklov., vol. 434, St. Petersburg Branch of Steklov Math. Inst., St. Petersburg 2015, pp. 5–18.]

- [6] A. Aleksandrov, F. Nazarov, and V. Peller, "Triple operator integrals in Schatten-von Neumann norms and functions of perturbed noncommuting operators", C. R. Math. Acad. Sci. Paris 353:8 (2015), 723–728.
- [7] A. Aleksandrov and V. Peller, "Functions of perturbed operators", C. R. Math. Acad. Sci. Paris 347:9-10 (2009), 483–488.
- [8] A. B. Aleksandrov and V. V. Peller, "Operator Hölder–Zygmund functions", Adv. Math. 224:3 (2010), 910–966.
- [9] A. B. Aleksandrov and V. V. Peller, "Functions of operators under perturbations of class S_p", J. Funct. Anal. 258:11 (2010), 3675–3724.
- [10] A. B. Aleksandrov and V. V. Peller, "Functions of perturbed unbounded self-adjoint operators. Operator Bernstein type inequalities", *Indiana Univ. Math. J.* 59:4 (2010), 1451–1490.
- [11] A. B. Aleksandrov and V. V. Peller, "Estimates of operator moduli of continuity", J. Funct. Anal. 261:10 (2011), 2741–2796.
- [12] А.Б. Александров, В.В. Пеллер, "Функции от возмущённых диссипативных операторов", Алгебра и анализ 23:2 (2011), 9–51; English transl.,
 A.B. Aleksandrov and V. V. Peller, "Functions of perturbed dissipative operators", St. Petersburg Math. J. 23:2 (2012), 209–238.
- [13] A. B. Aleksandrov and V. V. Peller, "Operator and commutator moduli of continuity for normal operators", Proc. Lond. Math. Soc. (3) 105:4 (2012), 821–851.
- [14] A. B. Aleksandrov, V. V. Peller, D. S. Potapov, and F. A. Sukochev, "Functions of normal operators under perturbations", Adv. Math. 226:6 (2011), 5216–5251.
- [15] J. Arazy, T. J. Barton, and Y. Friedman, "Operator differentiable functions", Integral Equations Operator Theory 13:4 (1990), 461–487.
- [16] G. Bennett, "Schur multipliers", Duke Math. J. 44:3 (1977), 603–639.
- [17] S.K. Berberian, "Note on a theorem of Fuglede and Putnam", Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 10:2 (1959), 175–182.
- [18] С. Н. Бернштейн, "Распространение неравенства С. Б. Стечкина на целые функции конечной степени", Докл. АН СССР 60:9 (1948), 1487–1490.
 [S. N. Bernstein, "Extending S. B. Stechkin's inequality to entire functions of finite degree", Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR 60:9 (1948), 1487–1490.]
- [19] М. Ш. Бирман, М. З. Соломяк, "Двойные операторные интегралы Стилтьеса", Спектральная теория и волновые процессы, Пробл. матем. физ., 1, ЛГУ, Л. 1966, с. 33–67. [M. Sh. Birman and M. Z. Solomyak, "Double operator Stieltjes integrals", Spectral theory and wave processes, Problemy Mat. Fiz., vol. 1, Leningrad State University, Leningrad 1966, pp. 33–67.]
- [20] М. Ш. Бирман, М. З. Соломяк, "Двойные операторные интегралы Стилтьеса. II", Спектральная теория, проблемы дифракции, Пробл. матем. физ., 2, ЛГУ, Л. 1967, с. 26–60. [M. Sh. Birman and M. Z. Solomyak, "Double operator Stieltjes integrals. II", Spectral theory, diffraction problems, Problemy Mat. Fiz., vol. 2, Leningrad State University, Leningrad 1967, pp. 26–60.]
- [21] М. Ш. Бирман, М. З. Соломяк, "Двойные операторные интегралы Стилтьеса. Ш. Предельный переход под знаком интеграла", *Теория функций*. *Спектральная теория. Распространение волн*, Пробл. матем. физ., 6, ЛГУ, Л. 1973, с. 27–53. [M. Sh. Birman and M. Z. Solomyak, "Double operator Stieltjes integrals. III. Taking the limit under the integral sign", *Spectral theory and wave processes*, Problemy Mat. Fiz., vol. 6, Leningrad State University, Leningrad 1973, pp. 27–53.]

- [22] M. Birman and M. Solomyak, "Tensor product of a finite number of spectral measures is always a spectral measure", *Integral Equations Operator Theory* 24:2 (1996), 179–187.
- [23] Ю. Л. Далецкий, С. Г. Крейн, "Интегрирование и дифференцирование функций эрмитовых операторов и приложения к теории возмущений", Труды семинара по функц. анализу, 1, ВГУ, Воронеж 1956, с. 81–105. [Yu. L. Daletskii and S. G. Krein, "Integration and differentiation of functions of Hermitian operators and applications to perturbation theory", Trudy Semin. Vekt. Tenzor. Analiz., vol. 1, Voronezh State University, Voronezh 1956, pp. 81–105.]
- [24] В. К. Дзядык, Введение в теорию равномерного приближения функций полиномами, Наука, М. 1977, 511 с. [V. K. Dzyadyk, Introduction to the theory of uniform approximation of functions by polynomials, Nauka, Moscow 1977, 511 pp.]
- [25] Ю.Б. Фарфоровская, "О связи метрики Канторовича–Рубинштейна для спектральных разложений самосопряжённых операторов с функциями от операторов", Вестин. Ленингр. ун-та. Матем., мех., астроном., 1968, № 4, 94–97. [Yu. B. Farforovskaya, "On the connection between the Kantorovich–Rubinstein metric for spectral resolutions of self-adjoint operators and functions of operators", Vestn. Leningr. Univ. Ser. Mat. Mekh. Astron., 1968, no. 4, 94–97.]
- [26] Ю.Б. Фарфоровская, "Пример липпицевой функции от самосопряжённого оператора, дающей неядерное приращение при ядерном возмущении", Исследования по линейным операторам и теории функций. III, Зап. науч. сем. ЛОМИ, 30, Изд-во "Наука", Ленинград. отд., Л. 1972, с. 146–153; English transl., Yu. B. Farforovskaya, "Example of a Lipschitz function of self-adjoint operators that gives a nonnuclear increment under a nuclear perturbation", J. Soviet Math. 4:4 (1975), 426–433.
- [27] M. Frazier and B. Jawerth, "A discrete transform and decompositions of distribution spaces", J. Funct. Anal. 93 (1990), 34–170.
- [28] И. Ц. Гохберг, М. Г. Крейн, Введение в теорию линейных несамосопряжённых операторов, Наука, М. 1965, 448 с.; English transl., I. C. Gohberg and M. G. Kreĭn, Introduction to the theory of linear nonselfadjoint operators, Transl. Math. Monogr., vol. 18, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI 1969, xv+378 pp.
- [29] G. H. Hardy and W. W. Rogosinski, *Fourier series*, Cambridge Tracts in Math. and Math. Phys., vol. 38, Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge 1944, 100 pp.
- [30] H. Hedenmalm, B. Korenblum, and K. Zhu, *Theory of Bergman spaces*, Grad. Texts in Math., vol. 199, Springer-Verlag, New York 2000, x+286 pp.
- [31] K. Hoffman, Banach spaces of analytic functions, Prentice-Hall Series in Modern Analysis, Prentice-Hall, Englewood Cliffs, NJ 1962, xiii+217 pp.
- [32] B. E. Johnson and J. P. Williams, "The range of a normal derivation", *Pacific J. Math.* 58:1 (1975), 105–122.
- [33] H. M. Kamowitz, "On operators whose spectrum lies on a circle or a line", Pacific J. Math. 20 (1967), 65–68.
- [34] T. Kato, "Continuity of the map $S \mapsto |S|$ for linear operators", *Proc. Japan Acad.* **49**:3 (1973), 157–160.
- [35] E. Kissin, D. Potapov, V. Shulman, and F. Sukochev, "Operator smoothness in Schatten norms for functions of several variables: Lipschitz conditions, differentiability and unbounded derivations", *Proc. Lond. Math. Soc.* (3) 105:4 (2012), 661–702.
- [36] E. Kissin and V. S. Shulman, "On a problem of J. P. Williams", Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 130:12 (2002), 3605–3608.

- [37] E. Kissin and V. S. Shulman, "Classes of operator-smooth functions. II. Operatordifferentiable functions", *Integral Equations Operator Theory* 49:2 (2004), 165–210.
- [38] E. Kissin and V. S. Shulman, "Classes of operator-smooth functions. I. Operator-Lipschitz functions", Proc. Edinb. Math. Soc. (2) 48:1 (2005), 151–173.
- [39] E. Kissin and V. S. Shulman, "On fully operator Lipschitz functions", J. Funct. Anal. 253:2 (2007), 711–728.
- [40] F. Kittaneh, "On Lipschitz functions of normal operators", Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 94:3 (1985), 416–418.
- [41] Μ. Γ. Крейн, "Ο формуле следов в теории возмущений", Mamem. c6. 33(75):3 (1953), 597–626. [M. G. Krein, "Trace formula in perturbation theory", Mat. Sb. 33(75):3 (1953), 597–626.]
- [42] B. Ya. Levin, Lectures on entire functions, Transl. Math. Monogr., vol. 150, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI 1996, xvi+248 pp.
- [43] И. М. Лифшиц, "Об одной задаче теории возмущений, связанной с квантовой статистикой", УМН 7:1(47) (1952), 171–180. [I. M. Lifshits, "On a problem of perturbation theory connected with quantum statistics", Uspekhi Mat. Nauk 7:1(47) (1952), 171–180.]
- [44] М. М. Маламуд, С. М. Маламуд, "Спектральная теория операторных мер в гильбертовом пространстве", Алгебра и анализ 15:3 (2003), 1–77; English transl., М. M. Malamud and S. M. Malamud, "Spectral theory of operator measures in Hilbert space", St. Petersburg Math. J. 15:3 (2004), 323–373.
- [45] A. McIntosh, "Counterexample to a question on commutators", Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 29:2 (1971), 337–340.
- [46] M. A. Наймарк, "Спектральные функции симметрического оператора", Изв. AH CCCP. Cep. матем. 4:3 (1940), 277–318. [M. A. Naimark, "Spectral functions of a symmetric operator", Izv. Akad. Nauk SSSR Ser. Mat. 4:3 (1940), 277–318.]
- [47] И. П. Натансон, Конструктивная теория функций, Гостехиздат, М.–Л.
 1949, 688 с.; German transl., I. P. Natanson, Konstruktive Funktionentheorie, Akademie-Verlag, Berlin 1955, xiv+515 pp. [I. P. Natanson, Constructive theory of functions, Gostekhizdat, Moscow-Leningrad 1949, 688 pp.]
- [48] F. L. Nazarov and V. V. Peller, "Functions of perturbed n-tuples of commuting selfadjoint operators", J. Funct. Anal. 266:8 (2014), 5398–5428.
- [49] Л. Н. Никольская, Ю. Б. Фарфоровская, "Операторная гёльдеровость функций Гёльдера", Алгебра и анализ 22:4 (2010), 198–213; English transl., L. N. Nikol'skaya and Yu. B. Farforovskaya, "Hölder functions are operator-Hölder", St. Petersburg Math. J. 22:4 (2011), 657–668.
- [50] Н.К. Никольский, Лекции об операторе сдвига, Наука, М. 1980, 384 с.; English transl., N.K. Nikol'skii, Treatise on the shift operator. Spectral function theory, Grundlehren Math. Wiss., vol. 273, Springer-Verlag, Berlin 1986, xii+491 pp.
- [51] N. K. Nikolski, Operators, functions, and systems: an easy reading, vol. 1: Hardy, Hankel, and Toeplitz, Math. Surveys Monogr., vol. 92, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI 2002, xiv+461 pp.
- [52] J. Peetre, New thoughts on Besov spaces, Duke University Mathematics Series, vol. 1, Mathematics Department, Duke University, Durham, NC 1976, vi+305 pp.
- [53] А. А. Пекарский, "Классы аналитических функций, определяемые наилучшими рациональными приближениями в H_p ", *Матем. сб.* **127(169)**:1(5) (1985), 3–20; English transl., A. A. Pekarskii, "Classes of analytic functions determined by best rational approximations in H_p ", *Math. USSR-Sb.* **55**:1 (1986), 1–18.

- [54] В. В. Пеллер, "Операторы Ганкеля класса \mathfrak{S}_p и их приложения (рациональная аппроксимация, гауссовские процессы, проблема мажорации операторов)", *Матем. сб.* **113(155)**:4(12) (1980), 538–581; English transl., V. V. Peller, "Hankel operators of class \mathfrak{S}_p and their applications (rational approximation, Gaussian processes, the problem of majorizing operators)", *Math. USSR-Sb.* **41**:4 (1982), 443–479.
- [55] В. В. Пеллер, "Описание операторов Ганкеля класса S_p при p > 0, исследование скорости рациональной аппроксимации и другие приложения", *Mamem. cб.* **122(164)**:4(12) (1983), 481–510; English transl., V. V. Peller, "A description of Hankel operators of class S_p for p > 0, an investigation of the rate of rational approximation, and other applications", *Math. USSR-Sb.* **50**:2 (1985), 465–494.
- [56] В. В. Пеллер, "Операторы Ганкеля в теории возмущений унитарных и самосопряжённых операторов", Функц. анализ и его прил. 19:2 (1985), 37–51; English transl., V. V. Peller, "Hankel operators in the perturbation theory of unitary and self-adjoint operators", Funct. Anal. Appl. 19:2 (1985), 111–123.
- [57] V. V. Peller, "For which f does $A B \in \mathbf{S}_p$ imply that $f(A) f(B) \in \mathbf{S}_p$?", Operators in indefinite metric spaces, scattering theory and other topics (Bucharest 1985), Oper. Theory Adv. Appl., vol. 24, Birkhäuser, Basel 1987, pp. 289–294.
- [58] V. V. Peller, "Hankel operators in the perturbation theory of unbounded self-adjoint operators", *Analysis and partial differential equations*, Lecture Notes in Pure and Appl. Math., vol. 122, Dekker, New York 1990, pp. 529–544.
- [59] V. V. Peller, "Functional calculus for a pair of almost commuting selfadjoint operators", J. Funct. Anal. 112:2 (1993), 325–345.
- [60] V. V. Peller, Hankel operators and their applications, Springer Monogr. Math., Springer-Verlag, New York 2003, xvi+784 pp.
- [61] V. V. Peller, "Multiple operator integrals and higher operator derivatives", J. Funct. Anal. 233:2 (2006), 515–544.
- [62] V. V. Peller, "Differentiability of functions of contractions", *Linear and complex analysis*, Amer. Math. Soc. Transl. Ser. 2, vol. 226, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI 2009, pp. 109–131.
- [63] V. V. Peller, "Multiple operator integrals in perturbation theory", Bull. Math. Sci. 6:1 (2016), 15–88.
- [64] V. Peller, The Lifshits-Krein trace formula and operator Lipschitz functions, 2016, 9 pp., arXiv: 1601.00490.
- [65] G. Pisier, Similarity problems and completely bounded maps, Includes the solution to "The Halmos problem", 2nd, expanded ed., Lecture Notes in Math., vol. 1618, Springer-Verlag, Berlin 2001, viii+198 pp.
- [66] G. Pisier, "Grothendieck's theorem, past and present", Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. (N. S.) 49:2 (2012), 237–323.
- [67] D. Potapov and F. Sukochev, "Operator-Lipschitz functions in Schatten-von Neumann classes", Acta Math. 207:2 (2011), 375–389.
- [68] W. Rudin, Functional analysis, McGraw-Hill Series in Higher Mathematics, New York–Düsseldorf–Johannesburg 1973, xiii+397 pp.
- [69] S. Semmes, "Trace ideal criteria for Hankel operators, and applications to Besov spaces", Integral Equations Operator Theory 7:2 (1984), 241–281.
- [70] E. M. Stein, Singular integrals and differentiability properties of functions, Princeton Math. Ser., vol. 30, Princeton Univ. Press, Princeton, NJ 1970, xiv+290 pp.
- [71] E. M. Stein and G. Weiss, Introduction to Fourier analysis on Euclidean spaces, Princeton Math. Ser., vol. 32, Princeton Univ. Press, Princeton, NJ 1971, x+297 pp.

- [72] B. Sz.-Nagy and C. Foiaş, Analyse harmonique des opérateurs de l'espace de Hilbert, Akadémiaí Kiadó, Budapest; Masson et Cie, Paris 1967, xi+373 pp.
- [73] А. Ф. Тиман, Теория приближений функций действительного переменного, Физматгиз, М. 1960, 624 с.; English transl., A. F. Timan, Theory of approximation of functions of a real variable, Internat. Ser. Monogr. Pure Appl. Math., vol. 34, A Pergamon Press Book, The Macmillan Co., New York 1963, xii+631 pp.
- [74] H. Triebel, Theory of function spaces, Monogr. Math., vol. 78, Birkhäuser Verlag, Basel–Boston–Stuttgart 1983, x+285 pp.
- [75] H. Widom, "When are differentiable functions differentiable?", *Linear and complex analysis. Problem book.* 199 *research problems*, Lecture Notes in Math., vol. 1043, Springer-Verlag, Berlin 1984, pp. 184–188.
- [76] J. P. Williams, "Derivation ranges: open problems", *Topics in modern operator theory* (Timişoara/Herculane 1980), Operator Theory: Adv. Appl., vol. 2, Birkhäuser, Basel–Boston, MA 1981, pp. 319–328.
- [77] K. Yosida, Functional analysis, Grundlehren Math. Wiss., vol. 123, Academic Press, Inc., New York; Springer-Verlag, Berlin 1965, xi+458 pp.

Alexei B. Aleksandrov

St. Petersburg Branch of the Steklov Institute of Mathematics of the Russian Academy of Sciences *E-mail*: alex@pdmi.ras.ru

Vladimir V. Peller

Michigan State University, East Lansing, Michigan, USA *E-mail*: peller@math.msu.edu